MONTANA WATER RIGHTS

HEARINGS

BEFORE THE

SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS UNITED STATES SENATE

NINETY-SIXTH CONGRESS

FIRST SESSION

ON

OVERSIGHT ON LITIGATION INVOLVING WATER RIGHTS IN MONTANA

JULY 30, 1979, WASHINGTON, D.C.; AUG. 10, 1979, GLASGOW; AUG. 15, 1979, CUT BANK; AUG. 24, 1979, BILLINGS; AND AUG. 31, 1979, RONAN, MONTANA

Printed for the use of the Select Committee on Indian Affairs



U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON: 1979

53-296 O

Digitized by Google

SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

JOHN MELCHER, Montana, Chairman

DANIEL K. INOUYE, Hawaii DENNIS DECONCINI, Arisona

WILLIAM S. COHEN, Maine MARK O. HATFIELD, Oregon

MAX I. RICHTMAN, Staff Director

(II)

CONTENTS

WASHINGTON, D.C.

WITNESSES

Flint, Myles, Chief, Indian Resources Section, Land and Natural Re-	Page
sources Division, Department of JusticeFredericks, Thomas, Associate Solicitor, Division of Indian Affairs, De-	3
redericks, Inomas, Associate Solicitor, Division of Indian Affairs, De-	22
partment of the Interior	22
nartment of the Interior	22
partment of the InteriorKrulitz, Leo, Solicitor, Department of the Interior	22
Prenared statement	28
Sagalkin, Sanford, Deputy Assistant Attorney General, Land and Natural Resources Division. Department of Justice	3 4
Prepared statement Sansaver, James, Special Assistant to the Assistant Secretary of the	4
Interior for Indian Affairs	22
anvoiror for allowing rational control of the contr	
MATERIAL SUBMITTED	
News release of Gov. Thomas L. Judge of Montana, April 13, 1979 Tribal resolutions	25 37
GLASGOW, MONTANA	
WITNESSES	
Cromwell, commissioner of Valley County, Mont	69 98 71
Reservation	75 114 110 65 66
County, Mont	110
Perry, William R., attorney, Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes, Fort Peck Reservation	75
Letter of August 21, 1979	82
Rector, James, city attorney, Glasgow, Mont.	61
Romo, Mayor Clarence, Bainville, Mont	60
Ross, William, Montana Land and Mineral Owners Association.	116
Schuster, Gerard, city attorney, Wolf Point, MontShields, Caleb, vice chairman, Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes, Fort Peck	66
Description vice chairman, Assimbolne and Sloux Tribes, Fort Peck	75
Reservation	75 88
Prepared statementSmrcka, Mayor James R., Glasgow, Mont	61
Swinden Ted Lieutenent Covernor State of Montane	59
Swinden, Ted, Lieutenant Governor, State of Montana	73
Warner, John, attorney, Hayre, Mont	107

(III)

 $\mathsf{Digitized} \ \mathsf{by} \ Google$

PREPARED STATEMENTS	Page
Anderson Martha Nashiia Mont	144
Anderson, Martha, Nashua, Mont	120
Demko, Jack, Poplar, Mont	129
Dodson Irrigation District	124
Glasgow Irrigation District	122
Hamcock, Vern I., Medicine Lope, Mont	140
Jergeson, Greg, Montana State Senator	118 146
Langer Bernard Scobey Mont.	148
Maloney, Rosalene V., Turner, Mont	143
Langer, Bernard, Scobey, Mont Maloney, Rosalene V., Turner, Mont Malta Chamber of Commerce	125
Malta Irrigation District	123
Meisdalen, Noble, Phillips County farmer	128
Roosevelt County, Board of County Commissioners	121
Schuster, Gerard M., attorneyShipstead, Milton, Scobey, Mont	136 145
Swank, Eugene R., Poplar, Mont	139
Swank, Eugene R., Poplar, Mont	127
Vies, Lynn	142
CUT BANK, MONTANA	
WITNESSES	
Barcus, Steve, Mayor, Browning, Mont.	170
Bruner, Mrs. Jo, WIFE of Montana	227
Elliott, E. C., Pondera County Commissioner	179
Frisbee, Selden, City Attorney, Cut Bank, Mont	189
Gervais, Bob, Blackfeet Tribal Council	152
Harman Kenneth Mayor Kevin Mont	169
Hyatt, N. J., Mayor, Havre, Mont	172
Johnson, Fred, Glacier County Commissioner	176
Hyatt, N. J., Mayor, Havre, Mont Johnson, Fred, Glacier County Commissioner Kalbfleisch, Rae, county attorney, Toole County Keil, Dale, chairman, Marias and Milk River Drainage Association	188 216
Kennedy, William W., member, Blackfeet Tribe	232
Kennedy, William W., member, Blackfeet Tribe Kronebusch, Donatus A., president, Board of Directors, Pondera County	
Canal and Reservior Co Lakey, Troy, District 4, Montana Association of County Commissioners	205
Lakey, Troy, District 4, Montana Association of County Commissioners	186
Nelson, James C., County Attorney, Glacier County	168
Olson, Bud C., Teton County Commissioner Peterson, Darrell T., Secretary, Cut Bank Chamber of Commerce Ross, Hon. Audrey, Representative, Montana State Legislature	175 224
Ross Hon Audrey Representative Montage State Legislature	196
Roy. Phil. attorney for the Blackfeet Tribal Council.	152
Sheehy, Tom, Montana Land and Mineral Owners Association	220
Sherrard, Tom, Toole County Commissioner	178
Smith, Ronald W., county attorney, Hill County	199
Prepared statementUnderdal, Hon. Melvin, Representative, Montana State Legislature	202
Underdal, Hon. Melvin, Representative, Montana State Legislature	180
PREPARED STATEMENTS	
City of Conrad, Mont.	214
De Yong, Deanna, Kalispell, Mont	250
Hamaker, Dorothy, M., Shelby, Mont Montana Land and Mineral Owners Association	241
	238
Robbin, Walter C., and Nita G., Bigfork, Mont	249
Thompson, Robert E. and Sunie L., Whitlash, Mont	244 154
Wilcox, Louella J., Shelby, Mont.	246
BILLINGS, MONTANA	
WITNESSES	
Andrews, Dr. Charles, hydrologist, Northern Cheyenne Tribe	412
Material submitted Bigby, Delmar "Poncho", Tribal Land Use Planner, Fort Belknap Indian	414
Party - Comment - Construction - Con	000

Etchart, Gene, Glasgow Irrigation District
Report submitted
Material submitted Lamebull, Francis, Tribal Attorney, Fort Belknap Indian Community
La Mere, Pete, Chippewa-Cree tribal councilman, Rocky Boy Reservation— Material submitted———————————————————————————————————
Letter of September 5, 1979
Letter of September 5, 1979
Marienee, Hon. Ron. a U.S. Representative in Congress from Montana
Exhibits submitted Miller, Ed, Commissioner, Big Horn County
Old Elk, Daniel, chairman, Crow Tribe Water Resources Commission Plumage, Charles "Jack", tribal chairman, Fort Belknap Indian Com-
Plumage, Charles "Jack", tribal chairman, Fort Belknap Indian Com-
munityQuigley, Dr. Ellen, Northern Cheyenne Tribe
Ranstrom, Donald A., Blaine County attorney
Real Bird, Edison, delegate, Crow TribeSchoppert, Thomas, General Counsel, Crow Tribe
Material submitted
RONAN, MONTANA WITNESSES
Bridenstine, K. M., attorney, Polson, Mont
Letter of July 31, 1979 Curtiss, Hon. Aubyn, representative, District 30, Montana State Legislature
lature
Eve, Joseph, representing Mayor Norman Stedje, Ronan, Mont
Ingraham, Lloyd, attorney Material submitted
Jareki, Charles, Western Montana Stockman's Association
Kaufman, Leonard, attorney, Flathead Conservation District
Loble, Les, attorneyMatthies, Wally, president, Montanans Opposing Discrimination
Mertz, Paul, reservoir owner.
Mertz, Paul, reservoir owner Morigeau, E.W., vice chairman, Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes Prepared statement
Prepared statementOtter, Lucille, Flathead Resource Organization
Letter of September 17, 1979Roberts, Joe, Chief Legal Counsel, Office of the Governor of Montana
Stevenson Evelyn K attorney Flathead Tribe, Confederated Salish and
Kootenai Tribes
PREPARED STATEMENTS
Borgen, Norman and Florence, Columbia Falls, Mont
Bruins, Christine, Helena, Mont
Harmon, Dean, Bainville, Mont
Lake County Board of Commissioners
Meyer, Winifred and Henry, Conrad, Mont
Moon, George L., Project Engineer, Flathead Irrigation Project, St.
Ignatius, Mont Morsby, Julio K., Missoula, Mont
Orcutt, E.H., Augusta, Mont
Orem, Belinda K., Columbia Falls, Mont.
Patton. Gail. past president, Western Montana Stockman's Association.
Orem, Everett G., Columbia Falls, MontPatton, Gail, past president, Western Montana Stockman's AssociationPeters, Genevieve, Conrad, Mont
Taliafero, Frank and Sarah, Dupuyer, Mont
Williamson, Holland, etc
,,,,

MONTANA WATER RIGHTS

HEARINGS

BEFORE THE

SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS UNITED STATES SENATE

NINETY-SIXTH CONGRESS

FIRST SESSION

ON

OVERSIGHT ON LITIGATION INVOLVING WATER RIGHTS IN MONTANA

JULY 30, 1979, WASHINGTON, D.C.; AUG. 10, 1979, GLASGOW; AUG. 15, 1979, CUT BANK; AUG. 24, 1979, BILLINGS; AND AUG. 31, 1979, RONAN, MONTANA

Printed for the use of the Select Committee on Indian Affairs



U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON: 1979

53-296 O

Digitized by Google

SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

JOHN MELCHER, Montana, Chairman

DANIEL K. INOUYE, Hawaii DENNIS DECONCINI, Arisona

WILLIAM S. COHEN, Maine MARK O. HATFIELD, Oregon

MAX I. RICHTMAN, Staff Director

(II)

CONTENTS

WASHINGTON, D.C.

WITNESSES

Flint, Myles, Chief, Indian Resources Section, Land and Natural Re-	Page
sources Division, Department of JusticeFredericks, Thomas, Associate Solicitor, Division of Indian Affairs, De-	3
redericks, Inomas, Associate Solicitor, Division of Indian Affairs, De-	22
partment of the Interior	22
nartment of the Interior	22
partment of the InteriorKrulitz, Leo, Solicitor, Department of the Interior	22
Prenared statement	28
Sagalkin, Sanford, Deputy Assistant Attorney General, Land and Natural Resources Division. Department of Justice	3 4
Prepared statement Sansaver, James, Special Assistant to the Assistant Secretary of the	4
Interior for Indian Affairs	22
anvoiror for allowing rational control of the contr	
MATERIAL SUBMITTED	
News release of Gov. Thomas L. Judge of Montana, April 13, 1979 Tribal resolutions	25 37
GLASGOW, MONTANA	
WITNESSES	
Cromwell, commissioner of Valley County, Mont	69 98 71
Reservation	75 114 110 65 66
County, Mont	110
Perry, William R., attorney, Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes, Fort Peck Reservation	75
Letter of August 21, 1979	82
Rector, James, city attorney, Glasgow, Mont.	61
Romo, Mayor Clarence, Bainville, Mont	60
Ross, William, Montana Land and Mineral Owners Association.	116
Schuster, Gerard, city attorney, Wolf Point, MontShields, Caleb, vice chairman, Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes, Fort Peck	66
Description vice chairman, Assimbolne and Sloux Tribes, Fort Peck	75
Reservation	75 88
Prepared statementSmrcka, Mayor James R., Glasgow, Mont	61
Swinden Ted Lieutenent Covernor State of Montane	59
Swinden, Ted, Lieutenant Governor, State of Montana	73
Warner, John, attorney, Hayre, Mont	107

(III)

 $\mathsf{Digitized} \ \mathsf{by} \ Google$

PREPARED STATEMENTS	Page
Anderson Martha Nashiia Mont	144
Anderson, Martha, Nashua, Mont	120
Demko, Jack, Poplar, Mont	129
Dodson Irrigation District	124
Glasgow Irrigation District	122
Hamcock, Vern I., Medicine Lope, Mont	140
Jergeson, Greg, Montana State Senator	118 146
Langer Bernard Scobey Mont.	148
Maloney, Rosalene V., Turner, Mont	143
Langer, Bernard, Scobey, Mont Maloney, Rosalene V., Turner, Mont Malta Chamber of Commerce	125
Malta Irrigation District	123
Meisdalen, Noble, Phillips County farmer	128
Roosevelt County, Board of County Commissioners	121
Schuster, Gerard M., attorneyShipstead, Milton, Scobey, Mont	136 145
Swank, Eugene R., Poplar, Mont.	139
Swank, Eugene R., Poplar, Mont	127
Vies, Lynn	142
CUT BANK, MONTANA	
WITNESSES	
Barcus, Steve, Mayor, Browning, Mont.	170
Bruner, Mrs. Jo, WIFE of Montana	227
Elliott, E. C., Pondera County Commissioner	179
Frisbee, Selden, City Attorney, Cut Bank, Mont	189
Gervais, Bob, Blackfeet Tribal Council	152
Harman Kenneth Mayor Kevin Mont	169
Hyatt, N. J., Mayor, Havre, Mont	172
Johnson, Fred, Glacier County Commissioner	176
Hyatt, N. J., Mayor, Havre, Mont Johnson, Fred, Glacier County Commissioner Kalbfleisch, Rae, county attorney, Toole County Keil, Dale, chairman, Marias and Milk River Drainage Association	188 216
Kennedy, William W., member, Blackfeet Tribe	232
Kennedy, William W., member, Blackfeet Tribe Kronebusch, Donatus A., president, Board of Directors, Pondera County	
Canal and Reservior Co Lakey, Troy, District 4, Montana Association of County Commissioners	205
Lakey, Troy, District 4, Montana Association of County Commissioners	186
Nelson, James C., County Attorney, Glacier County	168
Olson, Bud C., Teton County Commissioner Peterson, Darrell T., Secretary, Cut Bank Chamber of Commerce Ross, Hon. Audrey, Representative, Montana State Legislature	175 224
Ross Hon Audrey Representative Montage State Legislature	196
Roy. Phil. attorney for the Blackfeet Tribal Council.	152
Sheehy, Tom, Montana Land and Mineral Owners Association	220
Sherrard, Tom, Toole County Commissioner	178
Smith, Ronald W., county attorney, Hill County	199
Prepared statementUnderdal, Hon. Melvin, Representative, Montana State Legislature	202
Underdal, Hon. Melvin, Representative, Montana State Legislature	180
PREPARED STATEMENTS	
City of Conrad, Mont.	214
De Yong, Deanna, Kalispell, Mont	250
Hamaker, Dorothy, M., Shelby, Mont Montana Land and Mineral Owners Association	241
	238
Robbin, Walter C., and Nita G., Bigfork, Mont	249
Thompson, Robert E. and Sunie L., Whitlash, Mont	244 154
Wilcox, Louella J., Shelby, Mont.	246
BILLINGS, MONTANA	
WITNESSES	
Andrews, Dr. Charles, hydrologist, Northern Cheyenne Tribe	412
Material submitted Bigby, Delmar "Poncho", Tribal Land Use Planner, Fort Belknap Indian	414
Party - Comment - Construction - Con	000

Etchart, Gene, Glasgow Irrigation District
Report submitted
Material submitted Lamebull, Francis, Tribal Attorney, Fort Belknap Indian Community
La Mere, Pete, Chippewa-Cree tribal councilman, Rocky Boy Reservation— Material submitted———————————————————————————————————
Letter of September 5, 1979
Letter of September 5, 1979
Marienee, Hon. Ron. a U.S. Representative in Congress from Montana
Exhibits submitted Miller, Ed, Commissioner, Big Horn County
Old Elk, Daniel, chairman, Crow Tribe Water Resources Commission Plumage, Charles "Jack", tribal chairman, Fort Belknap Indian Com-
Plumage, Charles "Jack", tribal chairman, Fort Belknap Indian Com-
munityQuigley, Dr. Ellen, Northern Cheyenne Tribe
Ranstrom, Donald A., Blaine County attorney
Real Bird, Edison, delegate, Crow TribeSchoppert, Thomas, General Counsel, Crow Tribe
Material submitted
RONAN, MONTANA WITNESSES
Bridenstine, K. M., attorney, Polson, Mont
Letter of July 31, 1979 Curtiss, Hon. Aubyn, representative, District 30, Montana State Legislature
lature
Eve, Joseph, representing Mayor Norman Stedje, Ronan, Mont
Ingraham, Lloyd, attorney Material submitted
Jareki, Charles, Western Montana Stockman's Association
Kaufman, Leonard, attorney, Flathead Conservation District
Loble, Les, attorneyMatthies, Wally, president, Montanans Opposing Discrimination
Mertz, Paul, reservoir owner.
Mertz, Paul, reservoir owner Morigeau, E.W., vice chairman, Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes Prepared statement
Prepared statementOtter, Lucille, Flathead Resource Organization
Letter of September 17, 1979Roberts, Joe, Chief Legal Counsel, Office of the Governor of Montana
Stevenson Evelyn K attorney Flathead Tribe, Confederated Salish and
Kootenai Tribes
PREPARED STATEMENTS
Borgen, Norman and Florence, Columbia Falls, Mont
Bruins, Christine, Helena, Mont
Harmon, Dean, Bainville, Mont
Lake County Board of Commissioners
Meyer, Winifred and Henry, Conrad, Mont
Moon, George L., Project Engineer, Flathead Irrigation Project, St.
Ignatius, Mont Morsby, Julio K., Missoula, Mont
Orcutt, E.H., Augusta, Mont
Orem, Belinda K., Columbia Falls, Mont.
Patton. Gail. past president, Western Montana Stockman's Association.
Orem, Everett G., Columbia Falls, MontPatton, Gail, past president, Western Montana Stockman's AssociationPeters, Genevieve, Conrad, Mont
Taliafero, Frank and Sarah, Dupuyer, Mont
Williamson, Holland, etc
,,,,

MONTANA WATER RIGHTS

FRIDAY, AUGUST 31, 1979

U.S. SENATE,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,
Ronan, Mont.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:15 a.m., in the Ronan High School Auditorium, Senator John Melcher (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senator John Melcher, chairman.

Staff present: Roy Whitacre, staff director; and Gary Kimble, counsel.

Senator Melcher. This is an official hearing of the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs.

It is being held to provide the people here in Montana an opportunity to comment and testify on these water lawsuits brought by the Justice Department in April of this year.

We will call witnesses who represent cities, towns, counties, groups of defendants, irrigation districts, representatives of the tribes, and other organizations. We will take written testimony from anybody who cares to submit it.

The hearing record will remain open for any such testimony or any

additions to testimony for at least 20 days from now.

We have told the school officials that we would welcome any of the students that might want to attend a portion of the hearing. It is all right with us, if, when they come in, it won't disturb the hearing record at all—there may be a little bit of disturbance, but it won't bother us and it won't bother our hearing record—and we welcome them here.

Any of the witnesses that are on the witness list and have a time constraint and wish to testify by a certain time, if they will just let

us know, we will try to accommodate their interests.

We will recess at approximately noon and then reconvene at approximately 1:30 this afternoon. We would expect that all of the testimony will be submitted by about 4 o'clock. We will close the hearing then. I will remain afterwards, however, to discuss with any of you any of the points in the water lawsuits or any other matter. So if you have something you wish to discuss with me, feel free to approach me after we recess at noon or after we adjourn later this afternoon.

These public hearings on the Justice Department's lawsuits in Montana should really serve notice on the people here in this State to alert all Montanans that the Justice Department is really reaching much farther than just Indian water claims. The suits are designed, if they go to their ultimate decision, to adjudicate water in these drainages and to identify Federal reservations of water for the future.

That doesn't just involve Indian water claims or the rights of tribes; it involves the Federal reservation of water for the future, which would

be under Federal control.

There is a clear difference you should understand, that unlike the western concept of water that we are familiar with—where we establish priorities for beneficial use of water, and where we recognize that community and agricultural purposes for using water are of the highest priorities; unlike that understanding that we have here in the West—the Justice Department lawsuits are predicated upon an entirely different basis which just does not reflect our western values and western concepts for water uses.

Montana's agricultural use of water, in my judgment, is likely to come close to doubling in the next 15 or 20 years. I say that because we know that sprinkler irrigation is not only here, it is going to be increased very rapidly throughout the State. That would bring thousands upon thousands of acres of Montana land under irrigation and

put it to a higher beneficial use in terms of productivity.

Furthermore, the Justice Department has named, at present, 3,400 defendants in Montana, including cities and towns and irrigation districts on these four drainages of the Poplar, the Marias, the Milk, and the Flathead. The Justice Department testified on July 30 that they intend to name as defendants all water users in those water drainages, and so the number of defendants, if you include those that are in cities and towns, will likely reach 100,000 or more of Montanans.

I think it is clear that the scope of these suits, and the long delay in adjudicating all water in these drainages, and the very threat of unknown amounts of—and I use this in quotes—"Federal reservations of water," it ought to be clear to us here in Montana that we have to react very strongly and very forcefully at this time.

The bonding capabilities for cities, towns, and irrigation districts will probably come under somewhat of a cloud, because they are named as defendants in a long drawn-out water suit. Individuals with their land may find that their land title is coming under a cloud

because of the water suit.

On Monday of last week, the city of Shelby accepted bids on some water revenue bonds exceeding \$1 million for improvements in their water system. They had a contractor in place already working on the improvements prior to the actual sale of the bonds. They had one bidder at the bond sale—Piper, Jaffray and Hopwood—who bid it in at 7.29 percent interest for those water revenue bonds. D. A. Davidson, the brokerage firm that was handling the bond sale, advised the city of Shelby the next morning that they had better disclose that they are named as defendants in one of the lawsuits—so they disclosed. Piper, Jaffray and Hopwood said: "Well, we will have to reconsider whether or not we want our bid at that rate or whether we want to bid at all."

In the middle of this week, Piper, Jaffray and Hopwood advised the city they don't think they want the bonds. D. A. Davidson said: "Maybe we can handle them, and if we can handle them, it will be at 7% percent, a half percent up." Of course, these are tax-free bonds

and that is the reason for those rates.

The contractor—Felton, from Missoula—already working on the project, is naturally held in limbo. He doesn't know what to do. Should he shut the job down now, so as of yesterday or today, he was going to discuss it with D. A. Davidson and see whether he felt—he

was confident that the bonds would be picked up and there wouldn't be any more hitches and he could continue on the job. If he shuts down the job, if he withdraws from the job, probably the city of Shelby will have to go through the whole process of readvertising for a bid on the contract, and that will take a while. That means the job probably won't go in this fall. So they are faced with either paying a higher interest rate or telling the contractor to shut down while they palavar over this. They are inclined to think they are better off paying the higher interest rate if D. A. Davidson will pick it up at that extra half percent and keep the contractor working, because if they have to readvertise, it is going to cost them more anyway.

I go through all this scenario because I think we ought to pay some attention on the effects of water lawsuits. If there is some opportunity to think that these water lawsuits would be ended in a few months, that would be another matter, but forget it. The gentleman on my left here come from Nevada, and he tells me there is one suit still pending

that is 50 years old, is that right? Mr. WHITACRE. That is correct.

Senator Melcher. One water lawsuit pending in Nevada that has been going on for 50 years. Most of us aren't going to live that much longer, and so we have to do the best we can to sort out these facts and see where we are going and see what can be done.

These suits are not well-prepared. The Justice Department and the Interior Department have not prepared well, and we will be relating a portion of the reasons why they are not well-prepared, as I continue

my remarks.

This is the fourth of the water hearings here in Montana by the Senate Indian Affairs Committee. It is the fifth of the Senate hearings, though. On July 30, in Washington, we received testimony from the Justice Department and from the Interior Department, and that hearing focused on the facts, as they saw them, in instigating these four massive water suits.

Since then, we have had hearings in Glasgow, Cut Bank, and Billings. At Billings, we took testimony on two additional water suits that were instigated in 1975. One involves the Northern Cheyenne Tribe on the Rosebud Creek drainage and Milk River drainage, and the other involves the Crow Tribe on the Big Horn River drainage.

Because the outcome of these suits could set a precedent affecting all western States, the five-member Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs has unanimously agreed to this extensive set of hearings

on these Montana lawsuits.

On July 30, in Washington, at the hearing there, the position taken by the Justice Department seemed to me to be a type of position where a trial lawyer grasps for every last straw to make a strong case for his client. For example, the Justice Department attorneys, even in contradiction to the Interior Department's attorneys, testified that everyone in the drainage area who used water, whether it was from surface or subsurface, would be named as defendants.

In addition, they have named as defendants cities and towns which are merely leasing water from the Bureau of Reclamation—a Federal agency. They have talked about the need to name as defendants farmers and ranchers who only use subsurface water from their own wells, and cities and towns who only use subsurface water from their own wells. When I asked them: How do you identify

that as being in connection with all the rest of it? They said: Hydrologic studies would probably indicate that all these users of subsurface water, through their own wells, were probably in the same drainage as one of these river systems. Yet they have absolutely

no hydrologic study to present—absolutely none.

I questioned the Justice Department attorneys on July 30 concerning the prior beneficial uses of establishing a valid water claim by non-Indians. They don't view the case that way. They don't believe that even though the water rights for non-Indians are long-established, long-used in a beneficial way—they refuse to concede the point that there ought to be a process for eliminating these defendants from the suit. When I questioned the Federal Government witnesses, if they sought to establish Indian claims for water reservations for the tribes for industrial purposes such as synfuel plants, to be used some time in the future, the Interior Department attorneys said that that was a "speculation." I use the word speculation in quotes. That is their word.

This scenario that they have devised is a very chaotic scenario. I believe Congress, if necessary, will reaffirm the western water law doctrine of first in time, first in place, first in right, to confirm beneficial use. That priority for domestic purposes, for agricultural needs, for livestock watering, for irrigation purposes, for protection of streams for fish habitat, cannot and must not be shunted aside for power grabs by those who are seeking industrial water, whether it is Federal agencies that are seeking these reservations of water in the future for industrial purposes, or whether it is Indian or non-Indian.

In my judgment, if it is necessary, Congress will reaffirm the concept that we understand governing beneficial use, system of priorities for agriculture, domestic use, cities and towns as being of

the highest priority.

Now, the overall goal of these hearings is, first of all, to establish a solid record on who is using water in Montana and for what purposes.

Second, we want to, as much as possible, sort out how much water is being used from subsurface as compared to surface; to document as best we can at this time whether there are water shortages on parts of these drainages; and to record—if there is any hydrology available from knowledgable witnesses—how that hydrology is affecting subsurface water.

The committee will seek, on the basis of these public hearings and the material we receive, to drastically limit the scope of the suits, eliminating high priority beneficial water users from the list of defendants. We will seek to get the Justice department to agree to that, and for a very obvious reason. We have heard plenty of testimony that the usual beginning cost for any defendant to get some legal advice is about \$250. It is obvious that those are just initial costs and that if the suits drag on, the price for legal defense for defendants will be compounded dramatically. These lawsuits have a habit of going on for decades.

Finally, if the facts presented in these public hearings demonstrate to the satisfaction of the committee that the suits are improper and ill-timed, the committee will so advise the Justice Department and

recommend withdrawal of the suits.

We will, first of all, hear from Joe Roberts, chief legal counsel, the Governor's office, representing the State of Montana. Joe?

STATEMENT OF JOE ROBERTS, CHIEF LEGAL COUNSEL, OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR OF MONTANA

Mr. Roberts. Thank you, Senator Melcher.

As you indicated, my name is Joe Roberts, and I am chief legal counsel in the office of the Governor, and I am representing him here

today.

The weather seems to be quite appropriate for the subject matter of this hearing this morning. In fact, it occurred to me driving through the torrent from Kalispell this morning, that if it kept raining like that, perhaps we would have enough water that there wouldn't be

anything to argue about.

The chairman referred to the possible length of these legal proceedings and it called to mind a little story. After these suits were filed, we had many inquiries in the Governor's office. There were several meetings set up around the State, and we tried to go out as much as we could to meet with groups of defendants who had been served. One of the pieces of advice that we rightfully, I think, had to give people was that they needed the advice and counsel of an attorney to make a specific evaluation of their claim. One of the questions at one particular meeting we were at, was: What kind of lawyer do I need? We didn't quite know how to respond to that question. Somebody piped up in the back of the room, "Just make sure he's a young one." While there is some obvious humor in that, I think it really has some unfortunate truth to it, also.

The Governor would like to congratulate you, as chairman of the select committee, and the select committee itself for holding these field hearings in Montana, for taking this extensive testimony of people who have been named as defendants in this suit. He feels that

it is very appropriate for you to do so.

I am not going to take a lot of time this morning in developing the legal position of the State. I don't think that is the purpose of your hearings. I think the purpose, as you have adequately stated, is to hear from the people who have been served and named as defendants and who are water users in this State. I want to leave, certainly,

the bulk of the hearing for them.

I would like to indicate the basic legal position of the State of Montana. We are named both in our proprietary interest as land-owners and water claimants through the State, and also in a protective capacity for its citizens. Our basic legal position is that all waters of this State ought to be adjudicated through the State adjudication process. That includes all the water claimants in Montana, all the Federal claimants, and all the Indian tribes. We feel that that can be done fairly and equitably to all parties. That when you examine the history and development of water law in the West, the State courts have traditionally provided the forum for water adjudication. They have the expertise. They have developed the special procedures necessary to do comprehensive adjudications of water. So, it seems only appropriate that that be done in this instance, also.

I am sure that the chairman is familiar with the McCarran amendment passed by the Congress in 1952. It is a clear statement from Congress that the appropriate forum to adjudicate water is within the States themselves. Further evidence of this goes all the way back to the Desert Claims Act, which indicated that the procedure for

proving up a water claim was through the local and State water processes. So there is just ample historical and congressional documentation and fact that the appropriate place to deal with these

water suits is through the State court forum.

I am sure the chairman is also familiar with the relatively recent Aiken decision in 1976, which cleared up one question some people had had as to whether the McCarran amendment also applied to Indian tribes. The very clear statement from the Supreme Court said that that amendment did also apply to the tribes and, consequently, tribes could be brought into a comprehensive statewide adjudication of water such as is going on in Montana right now. So that provides a very clear legal position to bring the tribes and the other Federal entities into the State court process and into the general adjudication, as contemplated in the 1973 Water Use Act, as amended by Senate bill 76 most recently.

Apropos of your comments in introducing it, which I thought were very well-taken, I would just like to mention that there has been a Solicitor's opinion from the Interior Department, issued this summer dealing with the non-Indian and reserved water that they claim. That opinion, we feel, having reviewed it quite carefully, is very accommodating to the State water adjudication process and is indicating that the Federal Government will quantify their reserved rights, will come through the State process, and will file under State law. They

will go through the adjudication process on the State level.

Now they are saying that is for all Federal claims except Indian claims. We certainly support that position as put out in the Solicitor's opinion. So it seems to me, then, the only reason we are in Federal court is because of the Justice and Interior Departments' decision that as far as Indian water claims, they will go to Federal court, because they are admitting and agreeing, through this recent Solicitor's opinion, that they will bring the other Federal claims through the State process,

State process,
As I said, I don't want to ramble on at length on legal issues. I would be glad to discuss anything further, or develop anything further, but I do want to say one word about negotiations, because that has

been mentioned in these discussions.

I want to indicate that the Governor feels very strongly that to the extent that negotiations can be done in a public forum, that that is a logical and hopefully fruitful way to dispatch with these lawsuits.

The mechanism for doing that is provided through recent legislation in Senate bill 76, which created a reserved water rights compact commission with authority to negotiate directly with the tribes and

with the Federal Government.

I want to indicate that the Governor feels that that process ought to be explored and is committing the resources of State government to that. That any products of negotiation, of course, would have to be ratified by the State legislature and Congress and that, hopefully, that will be fruitful. It certainly is preferable to the time and expense that all parties will be faced with if we get into interminable litigation. What is particularly frustrating is that we are just arguing procedure now. We are arguing whose court to be in. We could be involved in procedural issues for 10 years without ever getting down to adjudicating water, and that would be most unfortunate.

It is really to the benefit of both the tribes and the water claimants under Montana law to solidify and prove up our water claims in Montana so that we are in a much better position vis-a-vis downstream States, who are really the most covetous of the wonderful resource we have in this State of water. In the long term, that is who we really have to be looking at—the downstream States who can't wait to lay claim on our water. As long as our water system and our water law is up in the air and in litigation, and the more we dally with that, the worse shape we are going to be in in defending our State's interests, and all the citizens, Indian and non-Indian, in that litigation which is certain to come sometime in the future.

Mr. Chairman, I just want to thank you again for the forum you have provided, and your committee has provided, to the people of Montana. I want to tell you that the Governor, I am sure, would subscribe to your opening remarks. I wish you well in your proceedings.

Thank you.

Senator Melcher. Thank you, Joe. I am interested in the Solicitor's opinion that you mention, but there are so many, I am not even sure that Solicitor's opinion would hold as it affects Federal agencies within the Department of the Interior.

While I don't think the Justice Department has any particular expertise on pressing water lawsuits, they seem to have the idea that

they want to run the show.

As it happened, at the July 30 hearing, when we tried to pin down whether the defendants named, the list meant to include those that only used the water for livestock on their farm or ranch and in their domestic use, the Solicitor for the Interior Department said: "No, if they could identify those and that is all the water they used, they were sure they could be removed from the list of defendants." They were immediately corrected by the Justice Department: "That all water users would be named, regardless of the amount, or regardless of whether it was just subsurface water." So the attorneys for the Interior Department pulled in their horns and backed off. It is clear that Justice is going to run the show and is calling the shots. I find it very disconcerting that they are, because there is a feeling in Washington that the Justice Department, while not being directly involved in these suits until they were filed, has been building up a group within the Justice Department that has had a great interest in pushing

I think it is a little bit menacing to view the scope in which they envision the suits and their lack of any plan for limiting that scope or for minimizing the length of time that it will take.

Of course we have had recommendations that the McCarran Act be reviewed by the committee, as to whether that should be part of our consideration prior to making the recommendations to the Justice Department, and we will certainly do that.

We will continue to consult with Montana people between now and the end of the year, and particularly, prior to the time we make our recommendations to the Justice Department as an outcome of these

hearings.

I want to thank you very much, Joe, for being here, and thank the Governor for having you appear representing the State of Montana.

Mr. Roberts. Thank you.

Senator Melcher. Norman Stedje, Mayor of Ronan.

STATEMENT OF NORMAN STEDJE, MAYOR, RONAN, MONT., PRESENTED BY JOSEPH EVE

Mr. Eve. Mr. Stedje couldn't be here. He and his family had a planned vacation in Oregon, and he asked me to come in his place.

The city of Ronan has two sources of water. Our main source of water comes from Spring Creek up in the mountains, which runs through a chlorination unit to purify it before it gets to the city and we also have a well within the city park that produces some water.

We use probably a little less than 1 million gallons of water a day and supply over 2,000 people in the area outside the city and in the

city.

Our big problem right now, our old line is pretty well antiquated and needs to be replaced but with things up in the air, it is kind of hard to tell just which way to move at this time, so we are doing some work on it, putting in a new 12-inch line, with some Indian help, and just how far we will go on that will depend on the outcome of some of these meetings.

I don't know how much more information you want, but we are

having quite a bit of trouble with both water and sewer.

Senator Melcher. Is the city of Ronan named as a defendant?

Mr. Eve. I couldn't tell you.

Senator Melcher. This water you receive from Spring Creek is gravity flow?

Mr. Eve. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Is it based on a water right?

Mr. Eve. I don't believe so.

Senator MELCHER. How long has it been used?

Mr. Eve. Oh, probably back in the 20's.

Senator Melcher. The well that is in the park: How long ago was it drilled?

Mr. Eve. That is not too old, maybe 15 to 20 years.

Senator Melcher. The total gallonage totals around 1 million a

day?

Mr. Eve. A little less than 1 million. We are planning on putting in a 1 million gallon tank on the east side of town to take care of any emergencies for a day.

Senator Melcher. How far outside of town do you go and how do

you determine when you go outside the city limits?

Mr. Eve. Anyone along the line that needs water, gets it. Senator Melcher. Is that along the line from Spring Creek? Mr. Eve. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Do you extend your water lines outside the city limits otherwise?

Mr. Eve. Yes; just on the east side, just on Spring Creek.

Senator Melcher. Does the city provide fire protection outside the city limits?

Mr. Eve. There is a rural fire department in connection with the city—all housed in the same unit.

Senator Melcher. They work together?

Mr. Eve. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Does it provide fire protection on a nondiscriminating basis?

Mr. Eve. Right.

Senator Melcher. Any water that you supply outside of the town is nondiscriminating?

Mr. Eve. Right.

Senator Melcher. Just location?

Mr. Eve. Right, anyone that wants it.

Senator Melcher. Have you ever had a water shortage?

Mr. Eve. When the old line breaks, this about throws the city out of water.

Senator Melcher. The improvement that you are talking about is improving the line on Spring Creek?

Mr. Eve. Right, which would probably run a little less than \$1

million if it was completely done right.

Senator Melcher. And that would require probably a bond sale?

Mr. Eve. Right, and some Government help.

Senator Melcher. Would those be revenue bonds?

Mr. Eve. Possibly.

Senator Melcher. Are the water rates high here?

Mr. Eve. No; very low. Senator Melcher. But there is no water shortage?

Mr. Eve. Not really; no.

Senator Melcher. Unless there is just some mechanical breakdown?

Mr. Eve. Right.

Senator Melcher. Have you ever had a complaint, to your knowledge, of using water out of Spring Creek?

Mr. Eve. Not that I know of.

Senator Melcher. Have you ever had a complaint about the city

of Ronan pumping water through your well in the park?

Mr. Eve. No. We have two wells, and one we don't use because it throws quite a bit of silt into the line. It is kind of a dud, so we just use the one.

Senator Melcher. I think that is all I have. Thank you very much,

Joe.

Norbert F. Donahue, city attorney, and Norma Happ, mayor of Kalispell.

STATEMENT OF NORBERT F. DONAHUE, CITY ATTORNEY, KALISPELL, MONT.

Mr. Donahue. Senator, I am Norbert F. Donahue. I am city attorney for the city of Kalispell. Our mayor, Norma Happ, is here in attendance, but she has asked me to speak in behalf of the city, so

I am speaking in behalf of our mayor.

Echoing some of the remarks of Mr. Roberts' testimony, when I first heard of this lawsuit being filed, I made a rather facetious remark to one of my friends that if the Congress had done this they would have to entitle it the Lawyers Relief Act, because as I could see it, this would do nothing but keep lawyers busy for years and years and

The lawsuit, as I see it, is an effort by somebody, whose motive I have no idea of, to pitch citizen against citizen in the vital field of the

use of water.

The Senator has covered some of the points in my prepared testimony here, but I would like to read for the record the letter that I would file with you as our prepared testimony.

At the outset, I would say that I have not received a copy of any amended complaint, and so if there are any other parties that have been added as defendants, I am not aware of them other than those that were in the copy that was served upon the city of Kalispell.

My letter and prepared statement are as follows:

Dear Senator Melcher and committee members: This statement is submitted on behalf of the city of Kalispell, a municipal corporation of the State of Montana, one of the named defendants in the referenced

litigation.

This litigation appears to be a suit by the United States on behalf of the confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes brought at the request of the Department of the Interior. The purpose is to adjudicate the rights of the Indian tribes and the individual members thereof, as opposed to the defendants named, to the appropriation and use of the "surface and ground waters within the Flathead River Basin."

Rights of the Indians are claimed to flow from the Treaty of Hellgate dated July 16, 1855. Other later laws are cited reflecting specific waters claimed by various agencies of the United States, usually a

bureau within the Department of the Interior.

The defendants are largely specific individuals and private corporations. I presume they are persons claiming a right to use the waters either in or expected to flow through the Indian reservation created by the Treaty of Hellgate. The Indians and the U.S. agencies in-

volved claim prior rights to the waters involved.

Only three local public entities are listed as defendants; namely, the city of Columbia Falls, the city of Kalispell, and the State of Montana. As an aside, the city of Ronan is not a named defendant and nothing has been served upon them. Neither the city of Columbia Falls nor the city of Kalispell is within the reservation, and the State of Montana exerts little influence on waters actually within the reservation.

Several other communities, also not on the reservation but who use water for public municipal purposes, are not named defendants, notably the city of Whitefish and the communities of Lakeside, Bigfork, Hungry Horse, Coram, Essex, and West Glacier. These communities, as well as several private water districts and other associations within the Flathead River basin are also not named defendants.

It is also interesting to note that none of the cities or towns within the reservation are named. One wonders why Polson, Ronan, and St. Ignatius are not named; surely they have municipal water systems similar in some degree to Columbia Falls and Kalispell. Could it be that the United States wishes to litigate directly only with non-Indian cities and towns on a theory that less opposition will result? Also, how many of the individually named persons are off-reservation residents who will experience less impact than an on-reservation water user with an unfavorable result?

The city of Kalispell's municipal water supply is almost wholly from deep wells, some of which are deeper than the deepest points of Flathead Lake. It takes a legal fiction to sustain a holding that our water supply is in a source flowing through or under the reservation in the manner that could have been even remotely contemplated by the parties to the Treaty of Hellgate or meant by the Congress in passing any of the later laws dealing almost exclusively with surface waters.

Yet the result of this lawsuit could have a devastating effect on

other nonreservation towns or cities not named.

We don't wish to cause any embarrassment to our sister city of Whitefish, but Whitefish gets its water from a creek and from Whitefish Lake, both of which are part of the Flathead River basin surface water system, yet Whitefish is not a named defendant. Municipalities within the reservation, Ronan, Polson, and St. Ignatius, could be even more directly affected, yet none of these are named defendants, at this time.

Can the U.S. Department of Justice have possibly engaged in picking target defendants? Those of us who are lawyers know the trick of picking a target defendant—who have a minimum of potential impact from an unfavorable result, and then apply the decision to individuals and municipalities more drastically affected? If not, why

has the United States not named all potential defendants?

When one reviews the complaint, it becomes obvious that the United States itself has created the problem here, if, in fact, there is a problem. It was the United States that wrote the Treaty of Hellgate in such a fashion as to render doubtful both Indian and non-Indian water claims in the entire Flathead River basin and in the Yellowstone, Milk, Missouri, and Marias Rivers in the other Montana Indian water rights cases.

The entire Flathead River basin is many times larger than the original reservation. Certainly, non-Indian settlement of that area excluded from the reservation and the growth of villages, towns, and cities were contemplated by all parties to the Treaty of Hellgate in 1855. Those non-Indian settlers must have been expected to use the waters flowing past their doors and percolating under their fields and

pastures.

Now may be the time to review the Treaty of Hellgate and possibly rewrite it in light of 144 years of intervening history. What did the parties really mean by "waters flowing through or under" the reservation? There are many legislative questions to be answered by the Congress, and even diplomatic questions, since the United States recognizes the Indian tribes as sovereign nations existing within its borders. Since the north fork of the Flathead River arises in Canada, should the Canadian Government also be involved in light of other reciprocal treaties with Canada?

Under the present scheme of this lawsuit, the United States, through the Department of Justice, is suing its own citizens for the negligence and oversight of the United States itself, and financing the cost with the tax dollars of those very citizens. This is not reasonable or equitable, and the crowning insult is when the defendants chosen to shoulder the cost of the defense are those most likely to be

the least affected by an unfavorable decision.

The city of Kalispell has very limited budgetable resources. We should not have to spend our time and the available money of our

taxpayers to defend this lawsuit.

It is reasonable and equitable for the United States to appropriate sufficient public funds to employ counsel through the office of the attorney general of the State of Montana, or some other recognized agency, to defend all of the people of Montana, individual, corporate, and governmental, in that portion of the lawsuit establishing the broad respective rights of the parties inter sese—and I refer to paragraph 2 of the prayer of the complaint. The State of Montana Legislature has established the water court procedures that can handle

individual disputes and claims to particular waters. Mr. Roberts

addressed that question.

The city of Kalispell respectfully requests your committee to favorably report the matters set out in Senator Melcher's public notice of July 27, 1979. The Departments of Interior and Justice should not be permitted to carry forward this arrogant and devious lawsuit without fully protecting the rights of innocent citizens at public expense.

This we respectfully submit, and I signed it as city attorney for the

city of Kalispell.

Senator Melcher. Mr. Donahue, you said that practically all of the water that Kalispell uses is from deep wells?

Mr. Donahue. Yes.

Senator Melcher. What is the other source?

Mr. Donahue. I believe it is five wells. Four of those are deep wells and one is a fairly shallow well which we use to irrigate our golf course.

Senator Melcher. Other than those five wells?

Mr. Donahue. We have no source other than wells.

Senator Melcher. When you say a deep well, how deep?

Mr. Donahue. We have a well up to 700 feet deep.

Senator Melcher. Up to 700?

Mr. Donahue. Yes; and as I understand, the deepest point in Flathead Lake is just under 400 feet.

Senator Melcher. How much water do you use, roughly?

Mr. Donahue. I haven't any idea, Senator. We anticipate approximately 13,000 to 15,000 people use our water.

Senator Melcher. Do they have to be within the city limits?

Mr. Donahue. Just recently, the Public Service Commission of Montana delineated our service area, and that service area includes a few enclaves or islands, you might say, outside the city, but the great majority are within the city.

Senator Melcher. Have you ever had a water shortage?

Mr. Donahue. Not that I know of. We had a few anxious moments a year ago or 2 years ago, when one of our wells showed a little possibility of having some sand in it, but I don't think we have had a shortage. We just drilled a new well that went on the system within the past few months, and that is a deep well.

Senator Melcher. What about fire protection? Do you just provide

it within the city?

Mr. Donahue. Just within the city; yes.

Senator Melcher. You have never experienced any complaints about the use of the water from your own wells until now?

Mr. Donahue. We have some of the best water in the world.

Senator Melcher. Have you had an interrogatory request from the Justice Department?

Mr. Donahue. No; none at all. As a matter of fact, I have not

answered the complaint at this point.

Senator Melcher. Has this case been referred to Judge Hatfield?

Mr. Donahue. Yes.

Senator Melcher. And Hatfield has the State?

Mr. Donahue. Again, as I said, we have not formally responded to the complaint. They could default us, I suppose.

Senator Melcher. It is our understanding that—

Mr. Donahue. Judge Hatfield has said publicly, in the papers, that all proceedings are being held in abeyance.

Senator Melcher. Yes; and the Justice Department says that they are not going to object to that at this time.

Mr. Donahue, you mentioned the Hellgate Treaty. That is the treaty with the Flatheads in 1855?

Mr. Donahue. Yes, sir.

Senator Melcher. Where do you see anything in there about water? Mr. Donahue. In the complaint?

Senator Melcher. No; in the treaty.

Mr. Donahue. I don't know. I haven't referred to the treaty. Senator Melcher. Didn't you refer to the Treaty of Hellgate?

Mr. Donahue. I referred to the complaint that referred to the Treaty of Hellgate.

Senator Melcher. All right; but you haven't studied the treaty?

Mr. Donahue. I haven't studied the treaty; no, sir.

Senator Melcher. If you do, let me know. We can't find much talk about water rights in the Treaty of Hellgate. It gets quite specific-I have it in front of me—for instance, it says it is going to furnish one blacksmith shop and a tinshop and gunshop to be attached to that, one carpenter's shop, one wagon and plowmaker shop, and to keep the same in repair and furnish the necessary tools to employ two farmers, one blacksmith, one tinner, one gunsmith, one carpenter, one wagon and plowmaker. It goes on in quite a lot of detail.

Mr. Donahue. Yes.

Senator Melcher. But we haven't found where they talk about water. So based on the Treaty of Hellgate, I don't think we are talking about water rights. You have to look, I think, at the Winters doctrine.

Mr. Donahue. I hope you are right, Senator.

Senator Melcher. We continually ask for advice on this, and maybe some members of the tribe will give us some citations, but we have a hard time construing most of these treaties to identify water rights at all. Mostly what we find out is that the claims for water rights for a tribe are based on the Winters doctrine, which is quite a

few years later than most of the treaties.

I don't have any more questions. I ponder, like you do, why the Justice Department is naming as defendants some communities to the north of you, to the north of the reservation, and it is not understandable. I do not understand it at all, but the cases were filed, it seems to me, in a most haphazard way. I think there was very little preparation and very little understanding about the scope of the defendants that they would name. But they seem to be determined, at least in their testimony of July 30, to name any and all water users in this area as defendants.

All right, thank you very much, Mr. Donahue. Mr. Donahue. Thank you, Senator. I appreciate the opportunity to appear.

Senator Melcher. Leonard Kaufman?

STATEMENT OF LEONARD KAUFMAN, ATTORNEY, FLATHEAD CONSERVATION DISTRICT

Mr. Kaufman. Senator, my name is Leonard Kaufman. I am an attorney in the law firm of Murray, Kaufman, Vidal and Gordon, of Kalispell, and I am one of two attorneys representing the Flathead Conservation District.

The Flathead Conservation District retained me and Mr. Gene Phillips to represent all of the members of the Flathead Conservation District in the initial proceedings of this matter—to protect the farmers, ranchers, and water users of the Flathead Valley under the Flathead Conservation District—at least up to and through those proceedings where their individual rights were adjudicated.

In addition to representing the Flathead Conservation District, I personally represent several ranchers and farmers that have land and/ or water uses established either through filings or through use on the

Little Bitterroot River near Hot Springs, Mont.

My concern—representing both these individuals and the ranchers, farmers, and users of the Flathead Conservation District—is that the water adjudication proceedings that are philosophically conceived of

by this Federal suit must be done.

For an example, on the Little Bitterroot River, the filed appropriations and the use appropriations far exceed any flow of water in that stream in history. I am certain that a water source to supply the appropriations that are filed in the Little Bitterroot would probably equal the size of a stream of the Missouri. The Little Bitterroot is a stream, Senator, that a good strong jump, except in very high waters, would carry you across.

The other streams that are involved in this, or may be involved, are streams utilized by the irrigation systems of ranchers and farmers in the Flathead Valley in the Kalispell vicinity—the Whitefish River, the Stillwater River, the Flathead River and the various tributary streams, et cetera, that feed these streams and feed into Flathead Lake.

I submit to you, in conjunction with what has been said here, that the procedure as established by the Justice Department is a total botch. There is absolutely no way the Justice Department, in their complaint filed in this action, has even come close to naming the necessary parties that must be named to accomplish the results that they want to accomplish. As a result of this, as has already been pointed out, we are going to be in years and years and years of litigation determining who are proper parties and what court has jurisdiction.

Why they chose this is beyond me. Like Mr. Donahue before me, it appears to be that some person, or some entity, wishes to pit citizen upon citizen. Be that as it may, I suggest that even if the Justice Department reaches their goal of "service on all parties," which appears to be, from your statements and from the reports of the hearings had recently, there will still be serious questions of whether there is jurisdiction under the existing laws that the Federal Government is working under to clearly adjudicate the waters free

and clear of subsequent attack.

Senator, there are little users of these waters all over the hills. They are not recorded. They are up there using this water to irrigate their 40, and they have established a use right through years and years of use only. Not through any filing right, but a use right, which has been recognized by State law. As such, if the Justice Department is going after these people who, on the face of it, have a clear right, but they do nothing more than what they have done, they are not going to have correct jurisdiction and any litigation, after all these years, would be subject to attack at any time.

As an attorney involved in this proceeding, and recognizing that it is very important that we ascertain what these rights are for the development of Montana and for the protection of our resources,

I make three suggestions to you at this time.

One: The Federal action has started involving State rights, city rights, individual rights, tribes' rights, et cetera, and should be amended into an action similar to an action of declaratory relief, whereby the State of Montana determines with the Federal Government the rights of the Federal claim. The Federal Government should get out of trying to adjudicate every individual user's rights to waters in this State.

Two: In addition to this, supplemental to this, or as an alternative: I would submit that Federal legislation along the basis of our Montana Senate bill 76 could be instituted, whereby the users of water rights would have the responsibility to come in and make a claim and have that claim adjudicated, rather than the alternative system of the Federal Government bringing this lawsuit against the citizens of this State, taking upon themselves the right and duty to establish that

jurisdiction.

Three: A final alternative would be along Mr. Robert's theory, where we have a State that has a history of adjudicating water rights. All of the counties of this State, Senator, don't have the benefits we do in this area. Many of them are arid. Water has been a hot topic since the first goldminer came through with his pan. I would submit that the State of Montana is an awful lot more able to adjudicate the rights of the citizens, both Indian and non-Indian, than any Federal Government monitored by a bunch of people out of Washington, D.C., who, by the very nature of their complaint, have demonstrated a total lack of knowledge of what the water situation is out in this country.

I cannot give you any specifics on the amount of waters utilized. I can only state that as an attorney representing many ranchers—I would suggest that my clients, numbering several hundred in this case, at this time—that there is absolutely no way that the Government can in any sort of an efficient fashion do that which they claim they want to do in the prayer of that complaint under the procedure

they have established.

Thank you very much.

Senator Melcher. Francis Van Rinsum?

STATEMENT OF FRANCIS VAN RINSUM, CHAIRMAN, FLATHEAD CONSERVATION DISTRICT

Mr. VAN RINSUM. Senator, my name is Francis Van Rinsum, and I am chairman of the Flathead Conservation District.

I would like to reiterate just a little bit on what you have already said and what I suppose everyone has been saying and will continue

to say at all of these hearings.

The Flathead Conservation District has taken this initial lawsuit upon themselves because we felt that the residents of our district, being taxpayers—we are responsible for their water, protection of their water—and we felt that as taxpayers, we should protect them, because water is our problem and we should protect them a little bit with their tax dollars and hire some attorneys to do the protection.

We wondered why a few individuals should bear the brunt of this rather than the whole populace because, really, these are the people

who are involved in this and not just a few of them.

The trauma of a Federal marshal appearing at your door with a summons was devastating to a lot of people, particularly the older people, who have done nothing more than filing a water right and obeying the law under the laws of the State of Montana. They have done nothing wrong. They were baffled as to why they were being summoned. They just didn't know. They didn't know where to turn or go. Some of them had never even been to an attorney. They didn't know how to contact one or who to contact, and this is one reason that the Flathead Conservation District hired Mr. Kaufman and Mr. Phillips to take on this initial lawsuit and see what could be done.

We would protest the method in which some of the summonses were delivered. In some of our cases here, one of them was given to a hired man who gave it to his wife, who suddenly remembered that it was in her purse the night that we held our meeting. He thought he had gotten away without having to be summoned, when his wife walked in and pulled the summons out of her purse and handed it to him. Some of the people who have been named in the suit have still not been summoned. In one case, a name that is on the list, we can't even find the party. We have some people—one of them happens to be our own supervisor, whose father filed on a spring a long time ago, and although it wasn't a water right, he doesn't know exactly what it is, but he is named in the suit. I have consistently run into people who are completely baffled by what is going on, but are concerned about their domestic wells. All we have been telling them is, wait until you get your summons and take it from there. I have already told some of them—I said, "I don't think anybody is going to live long enough, just go ahead and use the water."

In short, there has to be a better way of adjudicating a system, looking at it from our side. You get the legalistic side—let's look at the people's side. There has to be a better way of adjudicating than the way that has been proposed. The way we are proposing to do it

in Montana is the way we feel it should be done.

I would like to add one more little problem. It has been tossed out here before. I have been following the great water problem and the great water spiel of the great Southwest. I don't know exactly what the politics of this suit are, but I think we should be aware of the great water spiel of the Columbia River. We have a 10-year moratorium—another 10-year moratorium on the Columbia—where no one can take it. I would like to ask you, how long is it going to take to straighten this mess out? It is certainly going to take longer than 10 years. Will California, Utah, and the rest of them come in and say, "By this time, everything is fouled up. I'm sorry you don't have a claim on your water, but we want it," and will they get it?

I have this basically written out, but you said something in your

I have this basically written out, but you said something in your initial remarks that scared me, Senator, and this was the fact of your stating that the Federal Government wants to know where their

water is.

Will this water be diverted to the great Southwest? I think that we, as citizens of Montana, have to be aware of this, because if we are not, we are going to be left high and dry one of these days.

I would like to thank you and your committee for holding these

hearings. I think it is a great service. Thank you.

Senator Melcher. Francis, the question you posed: "Will a Federal reservation of water lead to having water go to the Southwest?" is, of course, a question we have thought of often. Is this a possibility? But I wasn't really posing that question in my opening remarks at all. I was posing the question of the Federal reservation of water rights here for Federal uses under one of the Federal agencies. You can review the cases, everybody can, they are real interesting. But what does the Department of Agriculture, for a particular national forest, need a reservation of water for, and how much? The case that was litigated pretty fully said that they don't need that much, unless the Justice Department's claim for water for a particular national forest was shaved clear down to what they actually use, or what they might conceivably use, which is not very much. So I am spreaking about a Federal reservation of water, perhaps, for industrial uses, which could be used right here in our own State, but under Federal control.

Obviously, if the Justice Department is seeking to identify this Federal reservation of water for the future, the great amount that they would probably be indicating that they want to reserve would be for energy purposes, perhaps for syn-fuel plants. I don't think the Justice Department has worked this out at the level they want to testify on—I know they haven't but they are using that as speculation for the future. It is on that basis that I don't even think the risk we are facing here in Montana is not just getting the water diverted to some other part of the country, it is getting it to be reserved for industrial use that might conflict with our desires for agricultural uses and domestic uses. That is what really concerns me. I don't think we have had any answers yet, and I doubt whether we will get any answers for a long time, because the suits are not predicated to get over with

very quickly.

I do want to establish a number of things. First of all, you are speaking on behalf of the Flathead Conservation District, both of you, is that correct?

Mr. Van Rinsum. Yes. sir.

Senator Melcher. How many people are involved in that conservation district?

Mr. VAN RINSUM. The entire county with the exception of the city of Kalispell.

Senator Melcher. The entire county? Mr. Van Rinsum. Right.

Senator Melcher. As such, can you identify how many people use water for agricultural purposes?

Mr. Van Rinsum. For agricultural purposes?

Senator Melcher. Whether it is livestock water or irrigation.

Mr. VAN RINSUM. That would be a hard figure to come up with

right off the top of my head.

Mr. Kaufman. Senator, we filed somewhere between 70 and 80 responses to this lawsuit, and they were ranchers who were utilizing the water for agricultural purposes.

Senator Melcher. Were they named as individuals?

Mr. KAUFMAN. They were named.

Senator Melcher. Were any irrigation districts named?

Mr. KAUFMAN. We are not representing any irrigation districts at this time.

Senator Melcher. To your knowledge: Were any irrigation districts named as defendants?

Mr. Van Rinsum. None that I know of.

Senator Melcher. There is no pattern in why some were named and why some were not?

Mr. KAUFMAN. No, sir; and I meant to address that point. I am

representing some ranchers on the Little Bitterroot-

Senator Melcher. I know that, but that is a separate group.

Mr. KAUFMAN. OK, and the same thing is on the Flathead. We will have one person served and another person served, and a neighbor, right between them, whose pump is lying right beside the pumps, served, has never recevied service. We have had husbands and wives named and only the husband has been served; we have had brothers who operate a family operation, and only one has been served.

Senator Melcher. Can you advise me about how many acres are involved? Not on those that have been named—how many acres in

the conservation district?

Mr. Van Rinsum. Could I turn around and ask a gentleman in the audience?

Senator Melcher. We will accept his testimony if the wants to

come up here. Could he do that?

Mr. VAN RINSUM. Yes; but I could get that information for you. Senator Melcher. We would like to have it for the record, and also for the record, some descriptions, some briefing, so we understand the type of irrigation and whether it is surface, flood, or sprinkler irrigation. Ordinarily, a lot of the farming and ranching operations that are a unit are not irrigated and are not even contemplated being irrigated? We would like to have some understanding of the relationship of the irrigated land to the land that is nonirrigated. Do you have a breakdown of totals, for instance? The conservation district covers the entire county other than those communities, right?

Mr. Van Rinsum. Right.

Senator Melcher. So it covers a lot of land that is not irrigated?

Mr. Van Rinsum. Right.

Senator Melcher. Is there much sprinkler irrigation? Mr. Van Rinsum. In Flathead County, it is all sprinkler.

Senator Melcher. All?

Mr. Van Rinsum. Yes; I don't think there is any flood irrigation there.

Senator Melcher. None?

Mr. Van Rinsum. None.

Senator Melcher. Is it increasing? Mr. Van Rinsum. Yes; definitely.

Senator Melcher. Do you have any idea of the likely potential? Mr. VAN RINSUM. I would say, just off the top of my head, I don't think half of Flathead County is irrigated now. With very little work and, of course, a lot of bucks, I would say the whole county could be irrigated; yes. We have just gone through with a Creston Bench Irrigation District and also one in the lower valley, where we were going to set up irrigation districts. This involved channeling the water out of the Flathead River and diverting it into various creeks and so forth, but we, as supervisors, cannot go out and initiate this. This has to come from the people. They have to come to us with a petition that says "We want to irrigate the district," and then we can carry the ball from there, and this hasn't happened.

Senator Melcher. Is much of this irrigation carried on by using

subsurface water?

Mr. Van Rinsum. You mean pumps?
Senator Melcher. Yes; pumps.
Mr. Van Rinsum. Yes; there is getting to be some of that.
Senator Melcher. But most of it is out of streams?

Mr. Van Rinsum. Yes. Senator Melcher. Has there been a water shortage in the area or

in part of the conservation district?

Mr. Van Rinsum. Yes; in a normal dry year there are creeks that dry up and run a little short. Mr. Kaufman said some of them are a little overappropriated, and in those years neighbors kind of get a little antsy toward neighbors. Yes, I would say not an outright shortage, but there have been dry years when the streams have lost some water.

I might add, too, that we even have had in 1977—you talk about your Federal agencies-very few people are aware of it, but in the spring of 1977, when things were so dry, we came close to losing 50 feet of water out of Hungry Horse Reservoir to support the fish life, due to a mandate of the people of Oregon and Washington, who wanted to support their steelhead and their salmon. A lot of people aren't aware of this, but Bonneville Power came close to dropping Hungry Horse Reservoir 50 feet just to support the Columbia River for the fish life, and then we talked Federal jurisdiction. These are the kinds of things that scare me, because Hungry Horse Dam was built with a multipurpose aspect, and irrigation is one of those things.

Senator Melcher. The Bureau of Reclamation runs Hungry Horse, and it would be their responsibility not to agree to the request of Bonneville for water that would jeopardize a fish habitat and the irrigation uses here in Montana; however, it is a fish habitat in Oregon,

I take it, and Washington. The Bureau didn't agree to it, did they? Mr. Van Rinsum. No; they said they got enough water from the rain and what not. I was in contact with the engineers on it, and they didn't have to do it, being as Montana does not belong to the Pacific Northwest Regional Power Commission, but we are kind of holding things on the short end here, if you know what I mean, with our own water. We, in Montana, are sitting on an edge that is hurting, believe

We don't have any laws, and the people of this State had better wake up. We don't have millions of people. When we are talking Federal water when Los Angeles says, "We want a drink," there are millions of people down there that say, "And we are going to get it." There are 600,000 to 700,000 people here, in the whole State, and 500,000 or 600,000 of them on the other side of the Divide. They don't care about the Columbia River, and this is something we have to watch. When those people speak, I think Washington, D.C., is going to stand up and listen, simply because of the votes.

Senator Melcher. We will see about that.

Senator Melcher. We will see about that.

Mr. Van Rinsum. I hope so.

Senator Melcher. Other than these dry years, have you had any problems? For instance, you say you are beginning to pump out of wells for sprinkler irrigation. Has there been any indication that the water tables dropped at all?

Mr. Van Rinsum. I have heard one complaint, and whether it is valid or not, I don't know. I have a fellow who lives about a mile north of me on the north end of Flathead Lake, by the way, and we

have several big irrigation pumps going up in the Stillwater area northwest of town. He has a flowing well until they start pumping. This is the only complaint I have heard of. He said the minute they started irrigating he has to start pumping or his well stops flowing. This is the only complaint I have heard.

Senator Melcher. How big are those pumps?

Mr. Van Rinsum. Oh, boy!
Senator Melcher. Pretty big?
Mr. Van Rinsum. Oh, yes; 100- to 200-horsepower.
Senator Melcher. I see; bigger than what has been used customarily in the area?

Mr. VAN RINSUM. Yes; the pumps are getting bigger. Senator Melcher. All right, I think if you can supply us the information I mentioned, it would be extremely helpful for our hearing record.

Mr. VAN RINSUM. Any help we can be, please drop us a line. Senator Melcher. Thank you very much.

[The information follows:]



Flathead Conservation District

35 W. Kesetue Utlue Kexiliniseterixio. Kalispell, montana 59901 Phone 257-6242

RECD SEP 20 1979

September 17, 1979

Senator John Melcher 1121 Dirksen Senate Office Building Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Melcher:

In response to your request for information concerning irrigation in Flathead County, please review the following:

- a) Almost all irrigation in Flathead is sprinkler irrigation.

 There is a very small amount of flood irrigation in the
- western portion of the county.

 b) According to figures compiled from ASCS, SCS, and personal knowledge, 32,000 acres are presently irrigated in Flathead County. There are approximately 118,000 acres of potentially irrigable acres assuming all dry farmland in the valley floor can be irrigated.
- c) We have approximately 30 deep wells in the county which would be in excess of 100 feet deep. There are approximately 90 shallow wells and dugouts used for irrigation only.
- d) In regards to your question concerning possible de-watering of streams for irrigation, upper Ashley Creek and the Little Bitterroot Rivers have been subject to this. For further information on de-watering, we recommend you contact Bob Schumacher, Regional Fisheries Mgr., Mt. Dept. of Fish, Wildlife & Parks, 490 N. Meridian Rd., Kalispell, Mt. 59901.

We would be gald to assist you with any further questions that would relate to the federal lawsuit on water rights. Thank you for your active participation in this precedent-setting case.

Sincerely, Trancia Van Rensum

Francis Van Rinsum

Chairman

CONSERVATION - DEVELOPMENT - SELF-GOVERNMENT

Digitized by Google

Senator Melcher. Representative Aubyn Curtiss, District 30. Aubyn also serves on the Select Water Commission.

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE AUBYN CURTISS, DISTRICT 30, MONTANA STATE LEGISLATURE

Ms. Curtiss. Mr. Chairman, I thank you very much for traveling about the State and giving us this opportunity to present our comments.

It is ironic that the efforts of the Montana Legislature to insure adequate water for Montana uses in the future should initially result in inconvenience and anxiety to those who claim existing rights and

are putting water to a beneficial use.

Montana's constitution states that all surface, underground, flood, and atmospheric waters within the boundaries of the State are the property of the State for the use of its people and are subject to appropriation for beneficial uses as provided by law. I think that the greatest concern that many of us here today share is: Are we, through the intervention of Federal agencies, ostensibly on behalf of the tribes,

going to see our State rights preempted.

Even as the merits of Montana Senate bill 76 are debated at legislative hearings, representatives of the Department of the Interior and the tribes urge the exclusion of Indian water from the quantification and adjudication process. Obviously, no meaningful adjudication can be effected without including all water users and claimants. Even as the Department of the Interior and the Bureau of Reclamation monitored the committee hearings, briefs were being prepared to initiate action against hundreds of Montanans who possess legitimate water rights.

It is right and just that all Montanans be given equal consideration—red or white. It is right and just that a Government underwriting the expenses of one Montana litigant, underwrite the expenses of the other. If this equal consideration were to be given, that would seem preposterous, but genuine consideration must be given to these legitimate water users who have been drawn into this outlandish travesty through no fault of their own.

Mr. Chairman, I respectfully urge you and your committee to reaffirm our wavering faith in a benign Government which will continue to protect the rights of its citizens guaranteed by our Constitution.

I urge you to do all possible to effect a withdrawal of these suits and permit Montana to quantify and adjudicate her water in order to

protect this, our most valuable resource.

I would just like to point out, too, that unless the adjudication process takes place, I am sure that some of the information your committee is seeking is presently nonavailable. There are many water users in the State who have never been forced to make any effort whatever to determine how much water they are using.

If this is not possible, I request that money be appropriated by Congress to furnish counsel and cover court costs for those who have been placed in a position of having to defend themselves from actions

of their own Government.

I would just like to thank you. I don't consider my testimony specific, but very general, but it identifies the concerns that most Montanans have right now.

Senator Melcher. Thank you. We have taken note of the costs to the individual defendants that have literally been forced upon them by the suits. We will make an effort, if the suits are not withdrawn, to give some sort of assistance to individual defendants to meet the costs of the litigation. Whether we will be successful or not, I don't know, but it seems only equitable that in such suits as these, if they are going to be a long drawn-out procedure and very costly for the defendants, that some monetary relief should be provided. Obviously, a defendant can't forgo proper advice and proper legal representation in the procedures. He has to make those a primary responsibility, and it can become a very serious financial drain. So we will keep that in mind and if the suits are going to be pressed by Justice Department, we will seek some sort of financial relief for individual defendants.

Thank you very much for being here.
Ms. Curtiss. Thank you for the opportunity.
Senator Meicher. The committee will recess now until 1:15.

[Whereupon, at 12 noon, the committee recessed.]

[The hearing was reconvened at 1:20 p.m.]

Senator Melcher. We will resume the committee hearing now. Over the noon hour, one of the witnesses indicated a desire to have his testimony come up rather soon this afternoon so he can return to

If there are any other witnesses that are going to be testifying that have some time constraints, please let one of us know right away so we can arrange to accommodate your timeframe.

K. M. Bridenstine, attorney at law, Polson, Mont.

STATEMENT OF K. M. BRIDENSTINE, ATTORNEY, POLSON, MONT.

Mr. Bridenstine. Thank you, Senator. I am K. M. Bridenstine. I am a lawyer from Polson, and I represent two of the defendants in

this lawsuit, Mr. David R. Kemp, and his wife.

Perhaps their position would more personify the difficulty that many of the defendants are now in that are brought into this lawsuit. The Kemps operate a cattle ranch east of Hot Springs, here in this county, and they depend a great deal upon irrigated land to produce sufficient forage crops to carry their cattle through the winter. In fact, their entire operation is dependent upon the use of waters which they have developed on their ranch. So over the years, commencing in about 1913, they have drilled wells, filed appropriations under State law, and have filed appropriations for a certain amount of water on the Little Big Horn River, which I think Mr. Kaufman earlier today indicated was insufficient, perhaps, to handle senior, let alone junior water rights.

The difficulty here is that this lawsuit now says literally to my clients: All these years you have developed your water; you have developed your ranch through a great amount of effort on your part, as well as your neighbor's, and expense; you have done a good job, but now we want to reserve the right at any time to remove your life-

giving water, or some portion of it, from your ranch.

Senator, back over the years, in western water rights, the basic philosophy as developed was that you either use it or you lose it. For this reason, we saw an early development in our history of water users associations where they combined junior and senior water rights de-termined from each user's needs and looked at the weather and the

year to determine how much water was available. Then, through this peaceful process, they distributed the water amongst themselves to everybody's benefit, rather than let somebody with superior and senior water rights to develop their property. I am going to tell you about the expense and efforts put into it to cut off the water.

My client is afraid that is what is going to happen in this case. This fear may or may not be well grounded, but I will read the first

paragraph from the complaint:

This action is brought by the United States in its own right and as trustee for the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes of the Flathead Indian Reservation, Montana, the tribal members and allottees, to obtain an adjudication of the rights of the parties to appropriate and use the surface and groundwaters within the Flathead River Basin in Montana.

Paragraph 6, I believe it is, of this complaint—no, that is incorrect, I'm sorry—further on in the complaint, not to take your time on this, it is alleged that the lawsuit is brought on behalf of the Indian

allottees, for the purpose of supplying their needs.

I, too, have read the Hellgate Treaty of—I believe it is 1855—and we do not find in there any specific type of reservation of water. I think it says "as long as the wind shall blow and the water shall

flow," and this, perhaps, could be interpreted.

The difficulty is that over the years the Federal Government has, through various amendments to the Homestead Act, reserved minerals, and possibly in many cases, water, and some within this area here.

Now, my clients feel that this particular lawsuit puts on them a great burden, financial, as well as the possibility that in the case of an adverse ruling they would be in the position of losing, literally, the total value of their ranch at the whim of some other person or

persons not yet identified.

They are concerned that the expense of having to defend the rights which they have exercised since 1913 and before—and to defend the amount of effort and the investment in their property—is unjust and uncalled for. All these years they have done this and they have done it openly, notoriously, they have not tried to hide, and now they are faced with a lawsuit by their own Government, which seeks to tell them, in essence, "We will do as we choose with the water that you use."

Now, we feel that there are a number of possibilities that Congress could address itself to in this particular matter, and I refer to my

letter to you of July 31, 1979.

Senator Melcher. That letter will be made a part of the record.

Mr. Bridenstine. Thank you.

[The letter referred to follows:]

K. M. BRIDENSTINE Lawyer

Law Offices -Suite C, 'Y' Building Hwy, 93 S, at Rt. 35 Polson, Mt. 59860 Mailing Address: Drawer 1132 Telephone: (406) 883-5695

July 31, 1979

Honorable John Melcher United States Senate 1016 Federal Building Billings, Montana 59101

Re: United State -vs- Abell-Kemp et al

Senator Melcher:

The undersigned represents Mr. David R. Kemp one of the Defendants in the water rights lawsuit brought by the United States apparently for and on behalf of the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes of the Flathead Reservation. Mr. Kemp has given me your letter of July 27, 1979, concerning your intent to hold hearings throughout Montana and particularly Ronan, Montana on August 31. I would like to be entered as Counsel for Mr. Kemp to appear at that particular hearing on his behalf and would appreciate your keeping me advised on the place and time. Just a word of caution, school starts late in August so that it may be difficult to find a meeting place in Ronan.

This lawsuit presents a rather difficult and confusing situation in as much a people such as my client, for years have enjoyed water rights both through surface as well as ground water sources and my client has filed on each of these under Montana law and when the law changed he refiled in accordance with the law. At this time he plans to refile again under the new Montana water statutes. The difficulty arises from the fact that people such as my client, over a long period of years have made continuous and beneficial use of water dirived from these sources particularly for agriculteral purposes. Our concern lies with the fact that the Federal lawsuit as I see it, seeks to establish a Federal forum before which the rights of the various claimants to water including the Tribe, may be brought for ajudication. In researching the Federal statutes, I find little or no comfort in the fact that there is very little Federal legislation on water rights as relates to use by the Federal Government or by such organizations such as the Tribe. We must recognize the fact that certain treaties with the Tribe have to be recognized in turn, but it does seem rather harsh to expect that the Tribe, while sleeping on its rights for a long number of years, should suddenly come forward under the protection of the Unites States Department of Interior and the Department of Justice and assert their rights against

page 2 July 31, 1979 Honorable John Melcher

all persons who have, for a similar period of years, asiduously used water, filed appropriations, and have become dependant upon these water sources in their agriculture or in the operation of businesses and municipalities.

We must also recognize that the rights to certain waters within Flathead Lake must be clarified as well as the waters to the Flathead River and its tributaries.

It would seem to me the least burdensome method to resolve this matter would be by act of Congress. Such legislation could recognize all those rights under the State laws which have been established and put to long term use. This would include surface as well as ground water sources. Such legislation could recognize the long established rights of user as well as Tribal rights and could be addressed to making ajustments to avoid serious damage and economic hardship to those persons named as Defendants in the suit. Such legislation could possibly address itself to the establishment of some form of Federal water commission which in turn could address itself to recognizing these various rights and making reasonable ajustments to the use of water considering the current low demand by the Tribe and the possibility that that demand may increase over the years. The rights to the water in Flathead Lake are obviously going to be a matter to be separately addressed in as much as these waters flow to Kerr Dam downstream in the Flathead to many other power and irrigation projects not connected with the Reservation or the Tribe in any way, but which have become sources of hydro-electric energy upon which large communities such as Spokane, Washington, to name one have become dependant. It is obvious that the interstate use of these waters must be separated from the local use of waters other than those of Flathead Lake.

Considering the nature of this lawsuit and the obviously protracted nature of the same which in my opinion, will include moves through the various levels of Federal appealate jurisdiction to the Supreme Court of the United States before final determination is made, the litigation will be expensive and for the period of years over which it will extend, will leave thousands of water rights in limbo. Your letter acurately reflects this situation and I must say, that my client was very pleased to receive such a letter and realize that your assistance is forthcoming.

page 3 July 31, 1979 Honorable John Melcher

On the Reservation, there has been in operation for a good number of years, the Flathead Irrigation Project which is a government supported unit directed primarily at furnishing waters for agricultural purposes throughout much of the airable land contained within the Reservation. To the best of my knowledge these waters have not been interupted in any way and the project has worked successfully and includes Tribal as well as non-Tribal users. The difficulty with the lawsuit arises from the extension of the sought for jurisdiction outside the Reservation to sources and users and not included within the Flathead Irrigation Project. We do not foresee any great increase in the use of water by the Tribe as it appears that there has been no deprivation of water to any Tribal user to date. The this that concerns my client and many of the other Defendants in the lawsuit, is the apparent attempt to extend forever, the possible Tribal increase in the use of water on a hypothetical rather than an actual basis. It is my opinion that the legal maxim of laches should apply in this particular lawsuit in as much as if the Tribe did have rights they have slept on them for so many years that this would result in a deprivation of rights to those persons who have established water uses and rely upon the same and have for a long period of years. All of us on the Reservation recognize the Tribe is slowly but surely waking up to its responsibilities in handling its property. I find no fault in this at all but as a Lawyer, I must recognize that certain legal maxims develop from the common law in this country and in England must apply or gross injustice will occur.

Considering the matter from a practical standpoint, I have grave doubt in my mind, that the Federal Court has either the facility or the time under their present organizational set up in which to establish a water rights court and be able to adjudicate all of the disputes which are bound to arise if this lawsuit is decided in some reasonably fair manner to all the parties. It is for that reason that I have suggested the possibility of establishing a blue ribbon commission which would address itself to these rights and the adjustments necessary giving due consideration to both local as well as interstate users and demands.

It is for these reasons that we welcome a hearing on the date you have specified and the opportunity for all to present their views. Federal District Judge Paul Hatfeild had by an order dated July 3, 1979, stayed all proceedings in this matter except service of process until further order

page 4 July 31, 1979 Honorable John Melcher

of the Court. I suggest that Judge Hatfeild fully recognizes the need of the entry of Congress into this matter.

Looking forward to further discussions at the hearing. I remain... $\label{eq:looking} % \begin{subarray}{ll} \end{subarray} % \begin{subarray}{$

Mr. Bridenstine. I would suggest that the Federal Government does have machinery available by which it may determine, not only the number of water appropriations within the claimed area, but the actual number of irrigated acres and the other beneficial uses and the beneficial users to which this water has been applied. I refer to the Soil Conservation Service, which does this type of work in other areas. This is a Federal agency, already in existence, and it is funded. I think by using that agency, or some similar agency, Congress and the Federal Government would be able to determine exactly what they are doing, what they are effecting, and what is affected. I think that evidence is going to be essential, whether it is to Congress or the Federal court in making a final determination in this matter.

Second, I would suggest that Congress address itself to the proposition that perhaps some form of either temporary or permanent commission be established that in some way could help take the burden from these individual ranchers and landowners, both financially as well as actually, from the emotional standpoint, to help them determine their rights and to help them be represented properly if the

United States continues with this lawsuit.

All of the defendants have not been served in this case, and there are a lot more, I guess, could be joined from what I hear. The difficulty is that I understand at this time that the Attorney General of the State is addressing himself to a move by the Federal Government to serve the remainder of these defendants by publication.

That would be all right, perhaps, from a procedural standpoint, but from the standpoint of notifying the individual, I think it would fall far short of due process, but this is just one of the many problems that this case has developed, procedural problems that have little

or nothing to do with the actual rights to be adjudicated.

In summary, I would like to suggest to Congress that it will be necessary for Congress, in my opinion, and in the opinion of my clients, to afford to my clients the same opportunity to utilize the Federal services, legal, engineering, technical, or otherwise, as the Department of the Interior has at its disposal for the purpose of prosecuting this lawsuit.

Senator Melcher. Are the water rights of your clients of long

standing?

Mr. Bridenstine. Yes, sir, they are, commencing in 1913 and running clear up and into the mid-1960's. Each time they drilled a well, they filed an appropriation under the relevant provisions of Montana law, to establish that right to a ground-water source. These appropriations were filed with the county clerk and recorder of Lake County and are of long standing. At this particular time, Senator, they are—and I am assisting them—refiling each and every one of these under the new State water statutes which have now become effective. As soon as the forms are supplied, I guess all of these people are going to be literally inundating the clerk of the court with brandnew appropriations.

Senator Melcher. The suggestions you have mentioned, if they are not followed: What would be your estimate of a time frame for the completion of the suits, or this suit involving the Flathead drainage?

Mr. Bridenstine. Considering the very strict technical nature of the evidence that I anticipate will somehow have to be gathered, and considering the procedural difficulties and the large number of attorneys that are going to be involved, and giving due consideration to the schedule and the crowded conditions already faced by the Federal court, my guess is 8 to 10 years before final adjudication. That would include the appellate process, because I would anticipate this case, no matter which way it goes in the Federal court—that is, the district court—will go on to the 9th Circuit Court of Appeals and will go on, I believe, to the U.S. Supreme Court. I can't conceive of any other method by which this could be fully adjudicated or where all parties would be satisfied.

Senator Melcher. Do you have any knowledge of hydrologic

studies in the area?

Mr. Bridenstine. Not that I could identify as such, but I understand that the Soil Conservation Service has a large variety of hydrological information, and I believe Lake County, Sanders County, and in Flathead County, the counties surrounding here. I would think that that would mostly be devoted to those particular farm and ranch lands to which the Soil Conservation Service has applied its expertise in allowing them to get Government grants or loans for the purpose of improving their irrigation systems or their drainage systems and for that particular type of thing. But that information is available, and I would think that those SCS people that put that information together probably have a very intimate knowledge of the total community in which they work, and would certainly be no strangers to continuing it. I think this is a very vital piece of information that all of us should have, and certainly, the court, if this suit is to continue.

Incidentally, that would save a great deal of engineering expense on my clients' behalf, because we are dealing in several thousand acres, irrigable and nonirrigable land, sprinkler irrigation and flood irrigation. We have to deal with underground aquifers, probably two or three different levels. All of this requires a great deal of expertise, and I anticipate the case, as far as we are concerned, would not be complete without our being given the opportunity to present this to the trier

of facts.

Senator Melcher. Won't the burden fall on the Justice Department to present that evidence in court?

Mr. Bridenstine. It could or it couldn't. I am not aware of any-

thing at this time in the way of procedural rules.

Senator Melcher. Who is the plaintiff in this? Aren't they the plaintiffs?

Mr. Bridenstine. That is correct.

Senator Melcher. Isn't it their burden to present that evidence

before the court?

Mr. Bridenstine. It is also, Senator, the burden of the defendant to present his defense and the burden shifts in a civil case. That is the problem here.

Senator Melcher. Who is the judge going to ask to present the

hydrologic data?

Mr. Bridenstine. If I know Judge Hatfield, he probably would require, at the request of the defendants, that the Federal Government, at its expense, provide hydrological data.

Senator Melchen. Are we talking about 5 or 6 or maybe 10 years

just to gather the hydrological data?

Mr. Bridenstine. It wouldn't surprise me at all.

Senator Melcher. That is what surprises me, knowing that that is about the length of time it takes to get just the hydrology. That you feel confident the cases could be wrapped up in 8 or 10 years.

Mr. Bridenstine. Assuming that the hydrology could be obtained before that time, that is. A great deal of it is already done, I am certain. The SCS does a good solid job, I believe, in every area where it

operates.

Senator Melcher. I hope you are correct, but I haven't found that to be the case. When we have asked for hydrologic information concerning strip mining, of the very most rudimentary type of data, I haven't found that to be the case in eastern Montana. If the Soil Conservation Service has the data here, I am glad to hear it, but we have been lacking hydrologic information in eastern Montana that we would like to have knowledge of in terms of strip mining in our particular home area.

Mr. Bridenstine. Perhaps, Senator, that would be a good subject to which Congress could address itself—to establish a program that would, in fact, at least for the purpose of this lawsuit, fund a hydrological study of the whole area that s claimed and utilize whatever available data as has now been developed, and to develop new data

where it is needed But it would require a lot of fund ng.

I estimate that just on the ranch that my clients own, for good engineering, which would be basic because we wouldn't be able to afford to drill or do anything else—we do have a lot of good well logs. Every well has got its own log, and in this respect, these logs are filed with the county and they are a public record—but we estimate that our expense alone, just in producing the minimal engineering, would be \$10,000, and that if my client has to pay \$10,000 for engineering, they are going to have to sell their ranch. They simply haven't got that kind

of money.

Senator Melcher. I well realize that, but the fact is, it would seem to me that if the court is going to ask the Justice Department to provide the hydrologic evidence—Justice has testified that they have no such evidence at this time, and as far as we could determine on July 30, they didn't have the fuzziest notion about ever acquiring it. I don't know how Judge Hatfield or Judge Battin or whatever Federal judges end up with these suits, is going to react, but I would find it rather frustrating to find that the cases presented dealing with subsurface water, there is no evidence on how you establish what subsurface water is involved.

Mr. BRIDENSTINE. Exactly.

Senator Melcher. It is for that reason that I felt, pror to July 30, that Justice and Interior wanted to sort out the subsurface water users from the surface water users. Surely, on the basis of a minimal amount of water being used by an individual—and I am now speaking, for instance, for household use and livestock water—that surely they would want to drop those defendants. I found that wasn't the case, that they intended to keep them as defendants and were going to name everybody else they could find like them. I also felt that, surely, the Justice Department and Interior Department did not want to hold cities and towns that were just using subsurface water as defendants, but I also found out that is exactly what they want to do. So, without any basis for evidence on what the hydrology is, I don't understand how these suits can ever get off the ground as it affects those particular defendants who are only using subsurface water.

Mr. Bridenstine. Maybe the attitude is, Senator, leave it up to the defendant to do it or not do it as he chooses.

Senator Melcher. That isn't your opinion, though, is it? Mr. Bridenstine. I do not state an opinion as to the state of mind of John Clear or any of the other attorneys that represent the Government in this case.

Senator Melcher. But that wouldn't be your opinion, that that

would be the ordinary procedure, is it?

Mr. Bridenstine. Normally speaking, the defendant bears the burden of his own defense.

Senator Melcher. Right.

Mr. Bridenstine. And if he does not prevail in the lawsuit—and this is true in Federal as well as in State procedure—he cannot complain to the court that he has not been paid for his costs.

Senator Melcher. Now wait a minute, don't get me in too deep

here.

Mr. Bridenstine. Sorry.

Senator Melcher. I just want you to state what the ordinary deal is and not give me all the "ifs." The ordinary deal is: The court is going to ask the plaintiff to provide the evidence of why these defendants have been hauled into court on the basis of water usage when those defendants only use subsurface water. The court is going to ask the plaintiff—the Justice Department—why are they in here. Isn't that true?

Mr. Bridenstine. That is exactly true.

Senator Melcher. And at that point, they are going to have to say: "because they are involved in the water of our clients," which would

be Indian tribes and Federal agencies. Is that not true?

Mr. Bridenstine. I think that that is exactly what the lawsuit says. They claim everything flowing on or under, as well as across. It is the last paragraph of this complaint that frightens us. They are asking us that we assert our rights, and thereafter those rights shall be adjudicated as to their seniority. To assert our rights, we have to first know not only that we have the appropriations, but I believe we are going to have to have a great deal more technical information. I for instance, don't know that the aquifers which my client uses actually penetrate into the reservation or not. That is something we would have to determine. That is a small point, but it is still something that would have to be determined—as to whether or not all other wells that we claim are within the purview of this particular lawsuit. That is a mighty technical problem.

Senator Melcher. The testimony is, on July 30 by the Justice

Department attorney, Mr. Sagalkin:

Since the case of *United States* v. Cappaert, it has generally been understood to be the law that water, whether it is surface water or underground water, where it is hydrologically related, where it is part of the same system, it is part of the water system of the United States, and reserved rights or water uses, whether they are underground or surface, have to be counted. You have to accumulate those total rights and adjudicate them among the various users. There is no difference as far as the law is concerned.

I then asked him: "What is the meaning of this term where the water is 'hydrologically related?" I asked him to elaborate on it where it is hydrologically related and how they determine when it is not hydrologically related. Remember, that is his term—that is his key term—when you count underground water, and Mr. Sagalkin then answered:

That is really a matter of scientific testimony, and it probably will not matter much in these cases because you are dealing with such large systems. But, for example, if I lived on a one-acre plot, and I had a water right, and I pumped water from underneath the ground, and then I have another person next to me who has a water right, and he is taking surface water, he may claim that I am really taking from his water if there is not enough surface water to satisfy his needs. If he can show that my underground water is related to his surface water—it is really part of the same system—then, if he had a priority that was higher than mine, he might be entitled to have me stop pumping my water.

That seems like he is leading us into a very simple example, which is fine. He goes on to tell us that because of this basic question, whether the surface of the underground water user is affecting the surface, that they are going to have to have them tied together.

Finally, we get to the point on whether or not there is any information they have available at this time, where they have established the hydrology. Going back to this original statement, he eventually gets around to, no, they don't have any evidence on it, but it will become necessary to have the hydrologic information—in terms of scientific information—before they could really definitely establish this underground water with the surface water as being hydrologically related. So if the usual procedure in water lawsuits is that the plaintiff provides the evidence, I suppose the court will require that evidence be presented by the Justice Department on behalf of their clients.

Mr. Bridenstine. I would hope that you are right, sir. The difficulty comes with the fact that as you have seen and demonstrated by the, I think, blatant generalization by that attorney, there is a whole body of water law concerning surface and underground rights

as related to each other. That is what I mean.

Senator Melcher. We understood what Justice and Interior were testifying. They were testifying in the broad range. Their testimony to us on July 30 was broad, so that all of the avenues would be available for them to follow in court. I understand that procedure, and I didn't expect them to do anything different. But I think on that specific point, the lack of hydrologic information has been admitted to by Justice. It has been increasingly obvious at each of these hearings that we have held in Montana that the data is not available.

You have said that you think the Soil Conservation Service has some accurate data in the areas where your clients are. I am glad to hear that. We will seek all that information, or refresh the memory of the Justice Department on what we hear about that in our hearings, because we do intend to ask Justice Department specifically as to their intent on how they are going to treat this list of defendants that only use underground water. How long they intend to keep them as defendants unless they are actively engaged in providing the type of evidence that a court would need to make that, or to recognize that, they truly are hydrologically related to the surface water.

Mr. Bridenstine. That is comforting, Senator, because it has been

a real problem.

Senator Melcher. That is one of the goals that we set out to see what we could do about through these hearings. To see whether there isn't a basis of separating out those who only use underground water from the list of defendants that Justice and Interior have

identified. Also remembering that they still intend to name as defendants anyone else that they haven't named yet. So we are really talking about an awful lot more people than what have been named now.

Mr. Bridenstine. I am afraid you are right about that. Just right on the reservation, there will be a large number of people. I don't speak for the other attorneys involved, but for myself. I had planned, of course, to move the Federal court to order the Department of Justice to provide the necessary evidence as to whether or not all the waters, and if so, what waters do flow on or under the reservation. What waters they are talking about, and try to define this in those terms.

I think the difficulty is, as you well recognize, that Justice itself is not probably financed at this time by a sufficient appropriation by which to accomplish this. Perhaps they would, in turn, have to turn to Congress. If the process took a normal degree of time, it would probably take 6-7 months, at the very earliest, in order to obtain a special appropriation or some other funding by which Justice could devote itself to this very problem of producing engineering data.

Senator Melcher. I think you are very optimistic. I think, first of all, it would take about 6 or 7 months to get their own act together within the Justice Department to determine what data they are even seeking. Then a review of about another 4 or 5 months after that to discuss it with other Federal agencies—such as the Soil Conservation Service—on where there was data. And finally, I feel it would take them at least a year just to find out what they are looking for.

Mr. Bridenstine. You probably know better than I do about it. Senator Melcher. I'm not happy to make that statement, but I am very sure that between July 30 and the next time we talk to Justice Department attorneys about this—which will probably be toward the end of September after we have had time to get this transcript in order and have it reviewed and so on. That will be about 6 or 7 or 8 weeks, and if there is one little old thin parcel of a wheel turned down there on these cases, in Justice Department, between July 30 and then, I will be amazed.

Mr. Bridenstine. That brings me to another point, Senator, related to this. Consider the effect of a prolonged period of litigation on the market value of every piece of real property and its improvements which are contained within the area claimed in this lawsuit.

For instance, my clients' ranch will be literally worthless on the market, in my opinion, until such time as these rights have been adjudicated.

Senator Melcher. Well, your clients have plenty of water, don't

they?

Mr. Bridenstine. They haven't got plenty of water, but they have adequate water.

Senator Melcher. Is anybody complaining that they are taking their water?

Mr. Bridenstine. Yes; the lawsuit that—

Senator Melcher. I know the lawsuit, but I mean in actuality of people using water in the area.

Mr. Bridenstine. No, sir; we have never had a complaint.

Senator Melcher. We have learned, generally speaking, where all of the drainages that have been involved, there has been plenty of water and there haven't been complaints. But we have learned that the Milk River does have a problem. It is not a real pressing problem, but it is a problem where it really should have some attention that is

quicker than 10, 20, or 30 years. Nevertheless, I think, as long as this suit drags on involving that drainage, that they may not really get

proper settlements on whose water is whose quickly enough.

That is one area we found there really should be some questions answered within the next 2 or 3 years, but I am afraid that as long as it is in this Justice Department suit involving the Milk, it will be such a slow process that they won't have the opportunity to do the things they need to do, and have final settlement.

It involves water that has been partially adjudicated by the courts. The tribes at Fort Belknap were involved and are involved in that court adjudication, but nevertheless, with this case in mind, unless it is solved quicker than would ordinarily be the likelihood, I think they may have some trouble on the Milk River quicker than the suit itself. If they didn't have this suit, I think they could arrive at a better settlement much quicker and to the satisfaction of all the users.

We may have a separate recommendation for how that particular suit is handled, and we may find that the tribe itself—the Fort Belknap Community—may request a quicker action than could be accomplished through this particular Justice Department suit. I have no confidence in them doing the things that a court will require them to do in order to make any decisions in court in any timely fashion at

all.

Mr. Bridenstine. That is discouraging news. It really is.

Senator Melcher. We have not found any shortage of water in any other area that is worrying anybody. People have testified that in dry years some of the creeks or areas are short, and of course we would expect that, but otherwise the testimony that we have received is that there are adequate supplies of water. There are no complaints lodged, one user against the other, or one group against another, that

they are taking each other's water.

Mr. Bridenstine. I think that within the reservation, that is basically the truth. The Flathead Irrigation District sits here and apparently has done a good job in adjusting use and the delivery of water. I think sometimes, perhaps, there has been a dispute between the project and the tribe as to whether or not the project should obtain more waters, particularly the Jocko Creek drainage, but these are all internal matters that people like my clients are really not concerned with.

What my clients are concerned with is that their land lives from underground water, and until somebody adjudicates their rights if this lawsuit is going to stand, they are literally going to be in limbo. They are not going to know what they have, and of course, if they wish to sell it, what will they do with it? That is the problem. How do you sell a lawsuit? You don't and my clients have a lawsuit that looks

like it is going to last for some years.

I think that is the basic concern of many of the attorneys who represent the private landowners. We have a lawsuit, it is going to last and last and last, and we don't know what it is going to do to the value of our clients' property. But we know we can't sell it, because the buyer has the same problems the seller has, and I think it is something we have to address ourselves to.

Senator Melcher. I am sure we do. Thank you very much, Mr.

Bridenstine.

Mr. Bridenstine. Thank you, Senator, for the opportunity. [Subsequent to the hearing the following letters were received:]



IN REPLY REFER TO:

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS Flathead Irrigation Project St. Ignatius, Montana 59865

Met.

September 4, 1979

Honorable John Melcher United States Senate Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Melcher:

May we commend you on the water hearing at Ronan on August 31st. I do regret not scheduling a presentation for your use, however please be assured we will cooperate and furnish any available information.

A presentation would have included the fact that we deliver water to approximately 125,000 acres of irrigated land and our total designation of land susceptible to gravity irrigation is about 135,000 acres. With sprinkler irrigation and pumping possibilities, this could easily be increased to 150,000 acres, but, alas, what only was hinted at in your Ronan hearing, there is not sufficient water to absorb the increase from existing facilities. In addition, there are some 15,000 to 25,000 acres that could be pump irrigated from the Flathead River or Flathead Lake if these areas were economically feasible to bear the development cost.

To obtain more water for the presently irrigable land and to develop more land, the most feasible course is to conserve what we now use and store. The best method would be canal lining since we lose over one half our stored water in diversion and delivery loss.

This subject is much too complex to cover in a short letter and we are enclosing a copy of our crop report as well as a copy of the Morrison-Maierle study of 1975 for your information.

If we can be of additional service, please let us know how we may help.

Sylicerety,

George L. Moon Project Engineer

Enclosures (2)

REC'D SEP 21 1979

September 14, 1979

Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs United States Senate Washington, D.C. 20510

Re: Oversite Hearings on Water Litigation

Dear Senators:

I wish to thank you for this opportunity to submit comments to the Committee for inclusion in the record, and your consideration. Your interest in reaching an equitable solution for all parties concerned is greatly appreciated.

I have lived on a family farm in the Flathead Valley, Montana with my family since the early 1950's. My father consistently worked two jobs to keep the farm going. In addition, all family members worked out on the farm, plowing, harvesting hay, grain, etc., in a truly, family endeavor. The farm is an important part of my background and my life. Needless to say, it bears an even more important role in my parents lives. They have spent a major portion of their lives purchasing a run-down old farm, working to improve it, and making it a profitable endeavor. After seeing them go through 25 years of agonizing, 17 hour work days, ruined crops, and monetary losses, I marvel that they still love that piece of land. But, they do. It is truly a family partnership, both my mother and father spending hour after hour on a tractor in a field. It is such an integral part of their very being that each set back only drives them on to succeed the next year. Their land is every bit as important to them as the native Montana Indians land base is to their culture.

Montana farmers truly love their land. Why else would they spend the long, hard, dirty days in the fields. Certainly more profitable and easier occupations exist, but none they love so well as farming.

Attending the public meetings the Committee held in Montana in August 1979, I looked around the room at the defendants. The farmers had left important summer field work to attend the Hearings, hoping for some insight into why they are being forced into court to protect water rights they presumed were long vested under Montana State laws. These people are not wealthy land barons depriving the Tribes of water to subsist, or even to prosper on. They are farmers...hardworking people, caught up in a political controversy. Few even know what the Winters Doctrine is. All they realize is they stand to loose their water rights in a lengthy, expensive, federal litigation, where they can only come out the losers.

The taxpayers of this nation are financing these federal suits. As such, the defendants are financing their opponents, as well as themselves. In the fiscal arena, the defendants are fighting lions with blades of straw. The Justice Department, Department of Interior, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs has extensive funds to prepare these suits against them. In the Pyramid Lake water controversy in Nevada, for example, the Bureau of Indian Affairs expended over 2 million dollars in preparing water and soil studies on the Tribe's behalf. (Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Administrative Practice and Procedure of the Committee on the Judiciary, Indian Water Rights, 94th Cong. 2nd Sess. 15 (1976)). What state water user can match that figure to protect his own water rights? Especially, when

regardless of the state users needs, past beneficial uses, and myriads of studies he may produce, his claims are always sub-ordinate to all prior-dated reserved federal and Indian water rights claims.

Water rights suits continue for decades, over 50 years in some cases. As such, many of these farmers face paying extensive legal fees for decades. Since many of the defendants are currently middle aged or older, they face a lifetime of court and attorney fees, heartaches, and stress, with little prospect of seeing this litigation settled. To the lay person, the prospect of a court suit is terrifying in and of itself. In the instant case, the issue involved is primarily a political one, and not one based on evidence or the traditional adversary system. The defendants are understandably frustrated and confused at having to bear the brunt of financing both sides of the controversy, knowing the ultimate decision will largely be a political one.

Their anger is only flared by the manner in which the suits were prepared and initiated. Many defendants named no longer even own the land. Some defendants were served with interrogatories months before even receiving a summons. They answered it unwittingly believing it to be "just another government survey". At a meeting in Kalispell, Montana, my parents were told by the U.S. Attorney they need not even go to an attorney and formally file an Answer. He suggested they write him a letter and state simply they did not intend to relinquish any of their water rights. That legal advice is unconscionable.

I sincerely hope the Committee will be able to exert some

influence over the Justice Department to have the scope of the suits narrowed at the very least, if not dropped. Water in Montana is not so scarce as to force "catch basin" and domestic ground water users into court against Winters Doctrine reserved rights. My parents, for example, irrigate out of small potholes and a stream that runs underground on their property. They are located several miles from the Flathead River or any of its tributaries. The streams and potholes are fed by runoff from the Flathead National Forest, bordering their land. The Supreme Court in United States v. New Mexico (Slip. op., No. 77-510, U.S. Sup. Ct., filed July 3, 1978) held that the sole purpose for which water rights were reserved on national forests were solely to conserve water flows for downstream users and to furnish a continuous supply of timber for the people. As such, their irrigating is certainly not infringing upon forest service reserved rights. And, even given the interrelationship of surface and groundwater hydrology, I can hardly accept they are depriving the Tribal members, some 50 - 100 miles away, of their water rights. Even more absurd are water users named as defendants who obtain water from the rainfall, by using "catch basins". Surely our forefathers did not contemplate reserving the rains for the Indians.

I have spent considerable time researching the Winters Doctrine. I believe the claims of the Indians and Justice Department are inflated and have been the subject of, in the words of noted water law authority, Frank Trelease, expanded by conceptualistic thinking, causing chaos in the state water laws. The Winters Doctrine is entirely a court created body of law. It was originally established in order to deal fairly with the Indian Tribes, as rightly they should be dealt with. Placing the Tribes on Reservations without providing them with water for domestic and agrarian uses would have been an unconscionable interpretation of the Treaty.

The Winters Doctrine remained unclarified after its creation in 1908, for over fifty years. However, in 1963, the Supreme Court in Arizona v. California (373 U.S. 546 (1963)) reaffirmed that when the government reserved lands, it also impliedly reserved sufficient quantities of water to fulfill the purposes for which the reservation was created. In addition, the Court extended the Doctrine to other federal reservations, holding the government also intended to reserve sufficient quantities for present and future needs, just as it had for Indian reservations. The Doctrine received additional teeth in Cappaert v. United States (426 U.S. 128 (1976)) when the Supreme Court extended the Doctrine to ground water sources.

As a Court created body of law, the implied-reservation-of water rights doctrine is continually evolving on a case by case basis, as the Supreme Court defines only so much of the doctrine as necessary to decide the controversy at hand. As such, the scope of the doctrine remains undetermined and state water users can never be assured of exactly what amounts of water they will have available for their uses. It is the constant evolution of the doctrine that so frightens the state water users. Since their water rights are subject to the whims of judicial interpretation,

the state water users are constantly under a cloud of uncertainty. Shocked by the Supreme Court's interpretation of the Treaty in Washington v. Washington State Commercial Passenger Fishing Vessel Association, (Slip Op. No. 77-983, U.S. Sup. Ct., filed July 2, 1979), the states are understandably deeply concerned with the possibility of losing a substantial portion of their water rights through judicial interpretation.

The Majority in the Washington case held that the Treaty provision, "the right of taking fish, in common with all other citizens of the Territory" at their "usual and accustomed" offreservation fishing places, as meaning the Indians have a right to 50% of the catch, rather than the common interpretation of the phrase, as granting a right of unlimited access, free from state regulation. The Washington Court's interpretation is purely a court fiction, fashioned to create a specific result, aimed at increasing Indian commercial fisheries. As such, it places a disporportionate burden on a few non-Indians, in the name of protecting a Treaty right. I can only echo Justice Powell's dissent that there is no historical indication that any of the parties to the Treaties understood Indians would be specifically guaranteed 50%, or any set portion of the fisheries to which they traditionally had access. This interpretation is especially faulty, in that it neglects to consider that the Indians have exclusive fishing rights to all fishing sites on the reservation as well. Since treaties are to be interpreted as the parties themselves would have understood them, the Court's interpretation seems to be unjustly broad.

Its application results in a windfall to the some 800 Indian. commercial fishermen, and economic disaster to the states 6,600 non-Indian commercial fishermen. (Statistics obtained from Slip Opinion at page 4). As Justice Powell states in his dissent, the decision will discriminate quite unfairly against non-Indians.

Noting the reverse, discriminatory effect the Court's interpretation has for non-Indians, Montana farmers and state water users throughout the west can hardly be blamed for conjuring up the spector of a federal - Indian water monopoly.

Further, noted Indian rights advocate, William Veeder, has long advocated Indian water rights are "prior and paramount" to state water rights for any desired purpose, and in unlimited quantities. He even advocates the sale or lease of Indian Winters Doctrine rights off the reservation, as the best use of a scarce Indian natural resource. Should the Court expand the implied-reservation-of-federal Indian water rights to its utmost application, state users could conceivably be required to pay Tribes for water rights vested under state laws.

According to a report by the Public Land Law Review Commission, One Third of the Nations Land (1970), 61 % of the 363 million acre feet of water arising in the 11 western states originate on national forest or national park lands. That figure does not even begin to reflect the Indian needs. States could conceivably loose control of the administration of the majority of state waters, should the Court follow the Washington case rationale in deciding water rights cases.

Veeder's viewpoint is not widely supported by case law. legal scholars characterize the federal reserved water rights as de minimus, and restrict the Indian reserved water rights to the original, primarily agricultural, purposes of the Indian reservations. The Court in Arizona v. California, awarded an amount of water sufficient to irrigate all the "practicably irrigable acreage" on the reservations. The special Master emphasized that although the standard for quantification was defined by irrigable acreage, the uses to which the Indians could apply the water was not limited. He stated, "I hold only that the amount of water reserved and hence the Magnatude of the water rights created is determined by the agriculture and related requirements, since when the water was reserved, that was the purpose of the reservation." This interpretation, would seem to meet the needs of the Indians rights advocates for unlimited permissible uses, except that it would provide a definitive quantity of water with which both the Tribes and state users could work. Veeder's interpretation, leaves state water users subject to unquantified, undimensional and unadministerable federal claims.

To complicate the Winters Doctrine issue, some of the Indian Reservation lands has passed to non-Indian successors in interest pursuant to sale of individual Indian alotee lands, allotted to individual tribal members under the General Allotment Act. For example, I understand about 80 % of the Flathead Indian Reservation is now occupied by non-Indians. As such, the Indians have sold

rights to much of their Winters Doctrine rights. It hardly seems appropriate to allow them to dispose of the water rights, receiving payment for them, then to allow them to recover those rights without repurchasing them. In all fairness, it must be pointed out that not all non-Indian owned lands on the reservation were purchased from Indian alotees, but rather were originally settled by whites under various land settlement acts. However, the principle remains that once rights are legally disposed of it is inequitable to allow that person to recover those sold rights, plus defeat vested state water rights under beneficial use statutes under the guise of expanded Winters Doctrine Rights.

The Supreme Court recently acknowledged the problem of expanded implied-reservation-of-water rights. In the case <u>United States v.</u>

New Mexico (Slip op. No. 77-510, U.S. Sup. Ct., filed July 3, 1978)) the Supreme Court refused to allow a later expanded purpose to relate back to the original date of the reservation. In <u>New Mexico</u>, the United States Department of Agriculture and the United States Forest Service sought to preserve minimum instream flows in the Gila National Forest, citing the Multiple-Use Sustained-Yield Act of 1960. The Supreme Court noted that quantification of reserved water rights for the national forests is of critical importance to the West, where water is scarce and more than 50% of the available water either originates in or flows through national forests.

The Court went on to emphasize that "where a river is fully appropriated, federal reserved water rights would require a reduction in amount of water available to a water-needy state and

private appropriators. The Court stated, "The reality has not escaped the attention of Congress and must be weighed in determining what, if any, water Congress reserved for use on the national forests." The Court went on to conclude that while the Multiple-Use Sustained-Yield Act of 1960 was intended to broaden the purposes for which national forests had previously been administered, Congress did not intend to thereby expand the reserved right of the United States.

Following the New Mexico rationale, the industrial uses, massive coal strip mining activities, commercial sale and lease of Indian water, and other modern technological uses of water currently employed on the Indian reservations certainly were not contemplated by the original purposes and parties to the Indian treaties, and should not be the measure of an expanded reserved water right under the Winters Doctrine. The Supreme Court in New Mexico reaffirmed its Cappaert decision whereby it held, "Where Congress reserved water rights, it impliedly reserved only that amount of water necessary to fulfill the purposes of the reservation, no more." Since the purposes of the reservations were to provide an agricultural homeland for the Montana Tribes, the reserved right should not encompass unlimited rights to uses such as wholesale distribution of water to off-reservation users.

Following the Supreme Court ruling that the doctrine be limited solely to the original purposes for which a federal reservation was created, the massive federal suits seem inappropriate. Montana has provided a state statutory scheme under which to administer state waters. Adjudication of an unlimited, undimensional implied-

reservation-of-water right in federal court, while having other state water users continue to appropriate the surplus under the state adjudication system scheme seems inadvisable. Further, the Supreme Court in Akin v. United States (424 U.S. 800 (1976)) held the states have jurisdication over both federal and state water rights adjudications, pursuant to the McCarran Amendment. The Akin Court specifically stated it was necessary to avoid piecemeal adjudications and that "mere subjection of Indian rights to legal challenge in state courts would no more imperil those rights than would a suit brought by the government in district court." The Court felt the government's fiduciary duty to the Indians would adequately be met by representing the Indian rights in state court, and Indian interests would be satisfactorily protected under the regimes of state law.

Since Montana has recently provided for a system for adjudicating the state's waters, the directive seems clear that the Federal suits should be dismissed in favor of federal-Indian water rights quantification along side state water rights in the state courts.

Personally, I feel an even more acceptible solution would be to negotiate an equitable, out of court settlement. Since the Supreme Court has set the Indian water rights standards for reservations such as Flathead at an amount sufficient to irrigate all the "practicable irrigable acreage", the figure should be ascertainable without extensive litigation. Should the Indians need additional

waters in the future, the doctrine of eminent domain is always available to the government to supply additional waters for Indian uses. Noted water law authority Frank Trelease, has characterized the doctrine of implied-reservation-of-water rights as a fiscal doctrine to avoid the payment for federal and Indian water rights needs. Taking this view, the efficacy of the entire doctrine is questionable. Water rights suits are notoriously expensive and lengthy, often extending over 50 years. The cost of naming thousands of state water users in complex adjudications will undoubtedly exceed the costs of eminent domain proceedings on a case-by-case basis whenever increased quantities of water are needed for future federal and Indian uses.

The need to adjudicate federal-Indian and non-Indian water rights claims is not questioned and indeed, is essential. need to integrated federal, Indian and state water rights is apparent. The unlimited right to use of water, or any resource, without regard to its effect on the environment and other users is no longer a viable doctrine. As currently applied, the impliedreservation-of-water rights doctrine places senior federal and Indian reserved water rights over any junior state water rights. The effect is to disallow even minimal domestic state uses if there are insufficient quantities of water to fulfill the purposes of the reservation. Since all Indian Treaties were negotiated prior to 1871, when legislation brought treaty making with the Indian tribes to an end, water rights reserved under these treaties as a practical matter pre-date and preempt state water rights, rarely dating before 1900. If water sources are inadequate to meet federal and Indian water needs, state water users would loose 100% of their water rights.

Although the Supreme Court in Arizona v. California explicitly rejected the doctrine of equitable apportionment as a means of quantifying implied-reservation-of-water rights, a re-evaluation of this position is needed. Unlimited quantites of implied-reservation-of-water rights endangers the vested state rights of private appropriators and water-needy states. Granting unlimited water rights to federal reservations and Indian tribes, who constitute only ½ of 1% of the nation's population, at the expense of state water users, will only lead to discord and antaganism. Conversely, allowing non-Indians to encroach on the Tribe's water right to an adequate source of water to enable them to prosper is equally unconscionable. By equitably apportioning a limited resource among its users, according to reasonable need, the best use of a scarce resource would be promoted.

Sincere negotiations between Federal - Indian and non-Indian water users would eliminate the need for lengthy, expensive, and bitter legal battles. The matter could be concluded in a fraction of the time. In addition, the lives of thousands of Indian and non-Indian litigants would not be as disrupted and inconvenienced. The issue of western water rights should not be reduced to a contest of state versus federal rights, nor Indian versus non-Indian rights. The doctrine is entirely a court created body of law and can be modified by the judiciary or through Congressional enactment at any time. A policy of equitable apportionment, currently used in interstate water allocations should be used in negotiations. Water is a precious national resource and should not be monopolized by any user at the expense of another class of users. Any other solution

risks an Indian/non-Indian confrontation, creating hostility between the two groups of users. Any court or legislative solution must not leave the community in disruption and hostility. Hopefully the solution will allow all users to co-exist in peace.

Four decades ago, Justice Holmes described a river as "more than an amenity, it is a treasure. It offers a necessity of life that must be rationed among those who have power over it."

In considering a solution to the western water rights issue and protecting the interests of the Indians under their fiduciary duty, the federal government must also recognize its duty to fairly and adequately represent the PEOPLE OF THE UNITED STATES. A father does not only care for and protect the needs of an adopted son at the harsh expense of his natural son. As such, the United States government should not represent and protect the needs of the Native American nations to the economic ruin of its non-Indian children. The government is a representative of the people of the United States. These are real people; people who are being hurt by the lack of response of that government to their needs and pains.

In his recent energy speech to the country, President Carter spoke of the confidence crisis the American people are experiencing. When their government fails to consider the needs of 99.5% of the American population along side the needs of the federal and Indian reservations, they can expect little more than a lack of trust and confidence in that government.

Thank you for your time and attention. I trust the Committee will be effective in reaching an equitable solution to the water rights litigations pending throughout the western states, as well as Montana.

Sincerely yours,

Belinda K. Orem 601 Michels Slough Columbia Falls, Montana

Senator Melcher. Is Harold Magnusson, the mayor of Harlem, here? He asked to testify at this hearing. I guess he missed the one over at Cut Bank and Glasgow.

[No response.]

Is Bill Big Springs here, County Commissioner of Glacier County?

George Wells, County Commissioner of Sanders County? George Wells is not here?

[No response.]

Wally Matthies, Montanans Opposing Discrimination?

STATEMENT OF WALLY MATTHIES, PRESIDENT, MONTANANS OPPOSING DISCRIMINATION

Mr. MATTHIES. Senator Melcher, I am Wally Matthies, president of Montanans Opposing Discrimination. Thank you for the opportunity to speak before you as the chairman of the Senate Indian Affairs Committee.

I would like to present this prepared statement as well as giving

you my written comments.

We are becoming increasingly concerned by the continual encroachment of the Federal Government in our citizens' rights. The subject of water rights is before us at the moment. We think it is deplorable when the Federal Government, namely, the Department of the Interior and the Department of Justice, file suits against its citizens for water rights which most of them own right along with the title to the land for which they hold a deed.

We firmly believe that to adjudicate water it first must be quantified, and for the Federal Government to arbitrarily state that tribes have first rights to all the water and further, for the Federal Government to assert that the Government also has first right to any water, for

whatever purpose, is ethically, morally, and legally wrong.
We agree with your statement, Senator Melcher, that Western water law doctrine that generally recognizes first in time, first in place, and upholds a priority of water uses where domestic, community, agriculture, and fish habitat needs have priority over industrial uses.

We are finding out that we need protection from the oppression of our Federal Government at the same time that the Government is saying that they are only here to protect us. God forbid that we have come to the point when the bureaucrats can tell us citizens that they know more of what is good for us or what we need than we do ourse ves.

Our Constitution was designed so that the Federal Government was, for example, only supposed to defend our shores from invasion from without and in turn, State governments were not intended to

rule the lives of the people at the local level.

Today the Federal Government is, or is endeavoring, to control our lives at every level. Over the years there has been a creeping socialism and creeping bureaucracy to the point that some fellow gets himself a career job with the Government, and as attorneys they are privileged to use legal means in suits to wield their powers. Court decisions become law at the whim of judges who, in many cases, do not interpret law, but make laws. Citizens' rights have become historically eroded

in recent times by the capricious decisions of judges who, by reason of pressure or bias or bleeding heart opinions, favor minorities in many cases.

Treaties or no treaties, we all have to live and survive in this world by some of our own efforts and to continue to depend on someone else to take care of us is inherently wrong.

We had the privilege of attending the 30th Governors Interstate Indian Council Conference in Kalispell this week. It was a very inter-

esting and informative session.

One point brought out several times was that the present water suits were pushed by the tribes—this in spite of considerable publicity recently to the contrary—that the suits were initiated by Justice and Interior against the tribes' wishes.

It would seem that if the tribes are as interested in negotiation as they indicated, that the public should be consulted, especially those citizens who were ultimately named as defendants in these suits. Since it is said these suits were initiated as a result of Senate bill 76 and only the legislators had prior knowledge of these suits, and the State is unwilling to defend the people who are named, it seems only fair that the Federal Government should pay the legal fees for these

people as well.

No one in our organization is advocating taking water, land, or resources away from the tribes, especially a fair share of water for their useful purposes and needs. There are many, many tribal members who wish to be and are normal law-abiding, tax-paying and self-supporting citizens like the rest of us. To them, we give our wholehearted support. We applaud their desire to maintain their heritage and customs when they can fit them into the mainstream of life in this world, but we feel that it is wrong to support any group of people to the point of taking away their initiative.

We are grateful to you, Senator Melcher and Congressmen Marlenee and Williams for the stand you are taking in these water suits. It is hoped that your combined efforts can assist us in getting Congress to take some positive action to prevent the Department of Justice and associated Government departments from continued harassment of

the majority of its citizens.

We thank you and appreciate the opportunity to present our feelings. Senator Melcher. Does your organization represent a lot of water users?

Mr. Matthies. I would say yes. A good share of the people who are in our membership are also water users; yes. There is a parallel.

Senator Melcher. In general, is the membership in these river drainage areas?

Mr. Matthies. Yes.

Senator Melcher. All right, thank you very much.

I have been told, and I am still confused about it, that the witnesses for the tribe whom I have listed here at the request of Richard Anthony Baenen, an attorney for Wilkinson, Cragun & Barker, Thomas Pablo, and Frederick Houle, would be testifying. I have been told that Baenen is not here. Do you know, Bill?

Mr. Morigeau. He is not here.

Senator Melcher. Has he been here? Mr. Morigeau. Not for the hearing.

Senator Melcher. Did he ever intend to be here?

Mr. Morigeau. Not for the hearing.

Senator Melcher. I have been told that Pablo and Houle were here

to represent the tribe, is that correct?

Mr. Morigeau. They were here this morning. Pablo is the chairman of the council, and he had to conduct the meeting, and he asked Evelyn Stevenson, the tribal local attorney, to testify in his behalf and for me, also, to represent the tribe.

Senator Melcher. That will be fine, but I have been told that Pablo and Houle were here to testify and find they do not feel they were called early enough, despite the fact that they did not inform us that

they wanted to be called this morning.

Mr. Morigeau. I don't know anything about that. I was just asked to come in this afternoon.

Senator Melcher. Do you know something about it, Evelyn?

Ms. Stevenson. Yes.

Senator Melcher. What do you know about it?

Ms. Stevenson. There was a council meeting, as he just indicated.

Senator Melcher. A scheduled council meeting? When?

Ms. Stevenson. Right. It was scheduled for Friday. This is a regularly scheduled meeting.
Senator Melcher. But, I mean, what time of day?

Ms. Stevenson. It started at 9 o'clock but they canceled it untilwell, they had a brief session this morning between 9 and about 10 minutes to 10, and came down here for your testimonies and then had to leave at noontime to get back to the afternoon session. I think it was just assumed, Senator Melcher, that you probably would call them.

Senator Melcher. I was told that they felt they should have been called earlier in the morning, yet we had no idea they had any time constraints. Were you here when I announced at the start that anybody that had time constraints, to let us know, and we would

arrange the witness list to suit that?

Ms. Stevenson. I think, Senator Melcher, it was just somewhat assumed that because this is a reservation and the tribe is involved in this lawsuit, it was just assumed that you would out of courtesy,

probably, call on the tribes first.

Senator Melcher. We are delighted to call anybody first that wants to be called first. We generally follow the procedure of taking the State and county officials first, but we are not locked into anything, and we do attempt to move anybody that has any time constraint at all to the top of the list. We did considerable juggling this morning for that very purpose.

Ms. Stevenson. They had to get back.

Senator Melcher. But we have no feeling of protocol that we have to adapt our hearing schedule to anybody else's schedule. Nevertheless, Houle and Pablo do not intend to testify?

Ms. Stevenson. I think not. It is budget sessions at the council

meeting and they had to get back.

Senator Melcher. And you and Bill do care to testify?

Ms. Stevenson. Yes.

Senator Melcher. We would be delighted to hear from you, and if they had indicated any desire to testify this morning, I would have called them at 11:30 instead of Mrs. Curtiss. I don't think she had any time constraint, but it would have been only 15 minutes, and I know the tribe will take longer than that in their testimony, so please proceed.

STATEMENT OF EVELYN K. STEVENSON, ATTORNEY, FLATHEAD TRIBE. CONFEDERATED SALISH AND KOOTENAI TRIBES

Ms. Stevenson. My name is Evelyn K. Stevenson. I am the local attorney for the Flathead Tribe, the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes. As we have just discussed, Tom Pablo, the chairman of the tribe, had intended to present the testimony, but he had to leave, and get back to the council meeting. I have his prepared testimony which I will give first, and then, if I have an opportunity, I would like to speak for myself as a member of the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes.

First, Tom wanted to thank you for the opportunity to be here and an opportunity to give this testimony to the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs on behalf of the tribes. This talk of his, by the way, was the one item of business that was handled this morning at the council meeting. The council has all voted and approved that this is the statement they would like made to this committee today.

The Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes have been reading in the news media and in the Congressional Record of our congressional delegation's concerns on the pending water rights litigation filed by the United States involving the seven Indian reservations in Montana. I would like this committee to know that the tribes share the same concern as this committee and the rest of the Montana delegation and we know that the efforts to devise a compact that we are pursuing with the State may be the best way to resolve the issue; at least, we think so, based

upon developments to date.

One of the major concerns of this committee which does need immediate clarification is the fact that the United States had no other choice under the circumstances but to bring the lawsuit on behalf of the tribes within the State, and the suit encompasses far more than the Indians' reserved water rights. As you know, it includes the Flathead irrigation project, the U.S. Forestry Service, the National Bison Range, and other Federal agencies' reserved water rights, so we feel that the Indians should not shoulder all the blame alone. Under the law which was passed by the Montana Legislature, senate bill 76, the attorney general of the State of Montana was required to file within 20 days from the effective date of that law, a petition with the Montana Supreme Court to compel all but certain domestic users of water in the State, including the Federal Government and Indian tribes, to register their claims to water.

That was the initial step in a general stream adjudication in State court. The attorney general filed the petition and it was followed within a very brief period of time by an order from the State supreme court to all water claimants to register their claims by January 1, 1982. Thus, the Federal lawsuits had to be filed in early April of 1979 by the United States in a Federal forum in order to preserve the extremely important legal position of the Federal court action having been

started first.

Even if the United States had not filed the cases when it did, the individual water users within the State, non-Indian as well as Indian, would have found themselves dragged into water rights adjudication by virtue of the State legislature's mandatory filing of the State's suits; therefore, it was the State legislature which instituted statewide adjudications. The United States merely reacted.

This committee should also be aware that there will not be two lawsuits, there will be only one, either in Federal court or State court; there will not be simultane-

ous proceedings.

The committee's concern that the Federal Government will fund the lawsuits is correct, but there is by no means any assurance that the Federal Government will pay the attorneys' fees and expenses of the tribes. In some instances, the United States has paid the tribal attorney fees where it was necessary for a tribe to intervene on its own behalf if the United States had a conflict of interest. Even then, however, the United States has not always paid the tribal attorney's fee, and we frankly doubt that the funding will be available in all of these water cases in Montana to pay for any of the tribal litigation costs if and when the tribes intervene in the pending cases.

Therefore, while we can understand why the non-Indian water users are quite upset about these lawsuits filed by the Federal Government, those lawsuits were forced, in fact, by the State's action, and the State's action, in any event, would produce the same results, general stream adjudication throughout the State, forcing all water users into court. None of this, however, would solve the problem, and we think the decision of the tribes to enter into negotiations with the State to see if a compact can be reached and thus precluding the need for legislation, is the best route to follow. Our long-term goals are compatible with the State's and the water users of this State, and we can—in fact must—work together.

Ms. Stevenson. That was the statement of the tribe. Do you have

any questions to ask me in that capacity?

Senator Melcher. Why don't we let you proceed with any further statement? I understand that is the statement of Tom Pablo's testimony.

Ms. Stevenson. That is right, that is the statement that Tommy

would have made this morning.

Senator Melcher. Please inform him that had we had any indication at all from the tribe that they had a meeting on and wanted to be heard this morning, it would have been very easy.

Ms. Stevenson. That is right. We should have probably discussed

that this morning.

Senator Melcher. Please go ahead.

Ms. Stevenson. On my own behalf, I would just like to point out to this committee that I believe there is a far less problem on the Flathead Reservation concerning the use of water than probably anywhere in the Western United States—the 15 Western States that are probably concerned in Indian water rights issues.

We worked very diligently last winter, all of the seven tribes in Montana, with the State legislature, in attempting to reach some sort of understanding concerning Indian water rights and how they would

be dealt with under this proposed Senate bill 76.

It was our intent to come to grips with this whole issue and deal with it, to make some compromises here and there. We asked the State of Montana to amend that bill to leave Indian water rights out of the bill. We were willing to go for a set period of time while we could gather our information, while the State could gather its information, so we could sit at the table and reach a compact or some kind of agreement to resolve this issue. We felt then that that was in the best interest of the Indians; we felt that it was in the best interests of the citizens of Montana.

We felt that the State of Montana had not done all of its homework prior to beginning this Senate bill 76. We felt that Montana didn't really know how much water it had, and the greatest fear that the people of this State faced was exposing the surplus water in this State to downstream users; in fact, there were people from Texas, Oklahoma, and places like that, who have interests in our water, and

their interests were made known.

We felt that this was a good opportunity to take these paper rights, if you will, our *Winters* doctrine rights, our Indian water rights, and quantify them.

Now, the word "quantification" is something that Indians have not used in the past. We realized we were at a point in history where we

would have to probably use those terms, and so we did.

Unfortunately, because of some of the fears, suspicions, and lack of understanding, ignorance, mistrust, whatever, we were not successful in these meetings. We came very, very close, and I think if the

rapport, the understanding, had been set up a long time ago, these meetings would have avoided all of this. If we had been successful in our attempts in those eight sessions in Helena, I believe we would not be in these lawsuits today.

If I remember correctly, we met with the water committee on a Wednesday, or a Tuesday, in Helena. They announced that they liked the bill the way it is written. I left at that time and went to Phoenix, and the U.S. Government filed the suits on Thursday.

They are not always well-prepared. They are not, as far as the Flathead is concerned. There are people named in that suit who should not be; there are people not named who should be, and I believe the Government worked in great haste in putting this together. I would have liked an opportunity to talk to the gentleman from Kalispell, because many of his questions were legitimate ones, and they need answering, but the fact remains, as pointed out in Chairman Pablo's statement, this became a race to the courthouse.

Indians object to the State forum to adjudicate our water rights, and I think it is only reasonable that we should question the neutrality of the State courts to adjudicate Indian water rights. It does not seem feasible to us, after having fought for years to deny Indian water rights, that the State could or should now be asked to determine and project these very same rights. I will quote briefly from a speech that Senator Ted Kennedy made in 1976, in which he said:

No matter how brilliantly water rights are defended by the Government attorneys, they cannot receive full protection in State court forums. The security of Indian water rights rests not only upon a full commitment from the Executive and the complete support of Congress, but also upon the availability of an independent and dispassionate Federal judiciary to adjudicate these rights.

Therefore, it was mandatory for the Government to bring these lawsuits which were filed in early April in Federal court rather than the State court granted by Senate bill No. 76. I would like to again remind all of the people here today that the purpose of Montana Senate bill No. 76, as written, was to bring all water rights into court immediately, and the chosen forum of the State was the State court system. That forum was not acceptable for us to determine Indian water rights, so for that reason, and that reason alone, the cases were brought in Federal court. As I indicated earlier in my statement, this reservation is the one area where we can and should be sitting at the table and working out agreements.

I think it is very unfortunate. People here are frightened, they are nervous. They don't understand water rights, they don't understand Indian water rights, they don't know what they are dealing with. I think the whole act is very important for an atmosphere of understanding and mutual goals, to be looked at, rather than to create any further animosity or feeling of ill-will, or to play on that ignorance, that lack of understanding, that people live with.

I am very glad to have spoken today, and I do hope that the Flathead Tribes and the State of Montana will be able to work out these issues to the benefit of all.

The treaty was mentioned as not containing any reference to Indian water rights, and in fact, that is true. The U.S. Constitution does not at all include any of the rights that we have lived by and understand, and look forward to the courts to withhold. The interpretation of Indian water rights was made fairly clear in the *Winters* case in 1908, as you know, and in most cases since then. It is not specific in the

treaty, but I think it is fairly clear in most of the cases that have come down, that these reservations in the West were arid and dry and barren. As the Winters case said, or the Supreme Court said, it was inconceivable to think that the U.S. Government intended to have the Indians give up these vast areas of land, reserving only these small parcels, and at the same time, to give up the water which make these places habitable or irrigable—I'm not sure of the exact language—so Indian water rights are very important to us here.

Senator Melcher. I am not even sure what "arid" is. I come from

Forsyth, and we don't think the Flathead is arid.

Ms. Stevenson. You don't think what?

Senator Melcher. I am nor sure what "arid" is. I come from

Forsyth and we don't think of this area as being arid at all.

Ms. Stevenson. No; that is why I am saying that we are the one area that can discuss in different terms and work with the people who live here, because I think there is enough water for all of us if we work together. That is the point that I am trying to make, I hope that we can keep the spirit of good will and the spirit that we need in order to be able to work with the people here.

Thank you.

Senator Melcher. Let's get down to some specifics on this. Has the tribe passed a resolution dealing with this lawsuit—requesting it?

Ms. Stevenson. Here is how the council resolution went sometime back in—what was it?—February?—I'm not sure of the exact date of it—but it was to work as diligently as possible with the water committee in Helena in attempting to get the Indian rights—the Flathead rights, all tribal rights—amended out of that bill so that we could work on the compact motion, and if that did not fail, that we would begin more serious efforts, I believe, to quantify water, to know what our water resources are, and that has been in the process for some time.

Most of the Indian tribes, in fact, are fairly knowledgeable about their water, far more so than anywhere else in Montana. I believe the third alternative on that resolution was that litigation go forward.

Senator Melcher. Do you have a copy of the resolution?

Ms. Stevenson. I don't have a copy with me. Do you have a copy? Senator Melcher. No; I don't have a copy of it.

Ms. Stevenson. I don't have a copy of it.

Senator Melcher. I have something in front of me that says Resolution No. 55-65. Is that the one you are referring to?

Ms. Stevenson. Yes.

Senator Melcher. That is dated August 13-

Ms. Stevenson. Of this year?

Senator Melcher. 1979.

Ms. Stevenson. No; I don't have that with me. Go ahead.

Senator Melcher. Which one were you talking about?

Ms. Stevenson. I was talking about one earlier in the year—the

step process.

Senator Melcher. I'm not sure this is accurate. It is a letter from the U.S. Department of Interior. They are saying that they have a resolution from the tribe numbered that way and dated August 13 of this year.

Ms. Stevenson. I'm not familiar with that one. Are you, Bill? Do

you know?

Mr. Morigeau. No.

Ms. Stevenson. The only resolution I know was very, very early this winter, in which those were the steps this tribe wished to take. The first was, of course, the negotiation of process. We were very sure that we were going to be successful in that. We were very optimistic. We sincerely believed those sections were going to prevail.

Senator Melcher. That is fine, but the reason I am asking about this one is that this is, I suppose, the latest action of the tribe regarding the suits, and it says it was filed from the tribal attorney. It

doesn't identify which attorney.

Ms. Stevenson. That would have been Wilkinson, Cragun & Barker, I suppose, but this is only what?—the 31st—now. I think there is an error there, Senator.

Mr. Morigeau. February 13 would be more like it.

Ms. Stevenson. Yes; I think someone has just typed in the wrong month.

Senator Melcher. Well, do you know the number?

Ms. Stevenson. I can go back and pull the number; yes. What do you say it is?

Senator Melcher. 55-65. Aren't these numbers assigned?

Ms. Stevenson. It will be in the resolutions file, yes, but I do not know the number of the one that was passed in February. I am not familiar with this resolution.

Senator Melcher. That is the only one they are making reference

to?

Ms. Stevenson. I think someone typed in the wrong date.

Senator Melcher. All right. If you think that you want to work out an agreement, through compact or some basis, in these meetings you spoke about: Was there some kind of attempt to reach a compact

arrangement?

Ms. Stevenson. No; that was laying the groundwork. That was working with Senate bill 76. In a prelude, we expressed the willingness from this tribe to enter into negotiations and sitdown sessions immediately. Now I don't know exactly, although it was my understanding up there in Kalispell, that the tribes are still very interested in working with the State—with the whole central goal being the preservation of water in this area.

Senator Melcher. This is the only tribe that is involved in this

water suit dealing with the Flathead?

Ms. Stevenson. Yes.

Senator Melcher. So, as far as the tribes themselves are concerned, if the Confederated Salish and Kootenai asked the Justice Department to drop the suit—no other tribe is involved?

Ms. Stevenson. That is correct.

Senator Melcher. The tribe, either by earlier resolution or whatever—the one that Interior has advised us about, which may be in error—has not given any indication to the Justice Department they

would like the suit dropped as far as they are concerned?

Ms. Stevenson. No; this came up by Ted Doney, I guess, in Kalispell. The question there was if the State of Montana were willing to amend—it is called an emergency session—Senate bill 76 to recognize Indian water rights and at this late date to go ahead now and amend this bill: Would we consider requesting the Justice Department to drop the suits?

That poses a very interesting question. On that basis, there was quite a bit of talk that that was a possibility. The Justice Department,

however, indicated that that was not any assurance that they would,

in fact, adhere to the tribe's request.

Senator Melcher. No; I am not sure that you have any influence with the Justice Department at all, but you mentioned this willingness to have negotiations, and I just wondered whether that is really the position of the tribe or not.

Ms. Stevenson. I believe it is. That was the official action taken by the tribe. We understand that it is President Carter's policy that he favors negotiations—favors congressional actions that would ratify

or allow these entering into compact arrangements.

Senator Melcher. The more hearings we have, and the longer we discuss this about what the Justice Department has done and isn't doing and might do, the more it becomes apparent that these are long, drawn-out suits.

Ms. Stevenson. There is no doubt about that.

Senator Melcher. If the tribe is sincere in wanting to negotiate— I just wonder whether they are willing to ask Justice Department to

drop the suit.

Ms. Stevenson. It is not that simplistic, Senator. It really isn't. Senator Melcher. I don't think there is anything very simple about water. I am just trying to arrive at the extent of the tribe's feeling, that they want to avoid this confrontation and this friction, whatever the terms were that you used.

Ms. Stevenson. We are not content to be in the State court

forums.

Senator Melcher. You are not what?

Ms. Stevenson. The Indians are not content to be in a State court forum. Because of the McCarran amendment, and the uncertainty of what that means at this time, the race to the courthouse—it has happened all over—because of the uncertainty of what the McCarran amendment means. That is why we are in Federal court. What it would take to get us out of Federal court, at this point, I can't give you any answers for sure on that. But if there is any hope for agreements, for working together, I think it is very important not to do anything to refuel or offend the fears people have.

Senator Melcher. Whether or not the Flathead case gets into State court under the McCarran Act, won't be a decision of the tribe.

Ms. Stevenson. No.

Senator Melcher. It probably won't be a decision of the Justice Department, either. It will be a decision of the court itself. But the fact is, that your testimony has been to the effect that you would like to avoid this long-winded confrontation that exists as long as the suits are there. You said that you would like to avoid it.

Ms. Stevenson. We are in the middle of it now. That is correct, and as we expressed in Helena, and as I think we have expressed since

that time-

Senator Melcher. No; I understand that, and I have heard that you feel pressed in by Senate bill 76, and somehow, I keep hearing that is some reason to keep these suits going. Of course, it is a legislative action. I am not involved with it at all. So I think I can say as sort of an onlooker what happened there—and I have heard everybody's version of it—that if you are really interested in negotiation, which you haven't, have you been named by the State as a defendant in the suit? Has the tribe been named?

Ms. Stevenson. It is very obvious, and there is no doubt that all of our water rights are part of and parcel of, as were Federal reserved water rights, that bill.

Senator Melcher. But the tribe hasn't been named yet?

Ms. Stevenson. No.

Senator Melcher. All right, but the defendants, on the other hand, in the Justice Department suit, have been named?

Ms. Stevenson. Part of them.

Senator Melcher. So there is a little difference, isn't there? That is really why I am pursuing this line of questioning. There is a little difference.

Ms. Stevenson. I am not sure what you are getting at.

Senator Melcher. The tribe hasn't been named as a defendant yet under any State procedure. Am I correct on that?

Ms. Stevenson. Yes; you are correct on that. Senator Melcher. So there is a difference?

Ms. Stevenson. In that sense, in a semantical sense, yes.

Senator Melcher. Well, a very real sense in court, isn't it? You are a lawyer, and I am not, but isn't there a very real difference when you are not named as a defendant at a stage of a lawsuit?

Ms. Stevenson. But it was just an absolute matter of time, and this was necessitated by the Senate bill. The action of the Justice

Department was necessitated.

Senator Melcher. I guess what I am getting at is: Since this, in the State court, has not proceeded very far, it seems there is much more likelihood that there be negotiations started on the basis of that

suit rather than on the basis of the Justice Department suit.

Ms. Stevenson. I think some action from the State of Montana would certainly be welcome, and whatever the State of Montana is willing to come forward and say that is, I am sure we will be more than willing to sit down, because as we stated before and say again now—

Senator Melcher. Who named the State of Montana as a defend-

ant?

Ms. Stevenson. The Justice Department. We are not as yet, as you

notice, plaintiff in that suit, either.

Senator Melcher. And I dare say that Interior is trying to tell us that the resolution that they received from the Salish and Kootenai was a request for the lawsuit?

Ms. STEVENSON. The resolution that I saw was three-part, and it stated, "This is the order of priorities that this tribe has," and that is the only one I have. If you have a later one, we can go back.

Senator Melcher. I don't have either one of them. We have asked

for them.

Ms. Stevenson. I see.

Senator Melcher. We have asked for them, but I don't have either one of them, if there are two, but I think the point I'm trying to make is, if the Salish and Kootenai really want to negotiate on this, there has to be some procedure to stop the action of the Justice Department. Pablo's testimony, and your testimony have both said that the Justice Department is going much beyond the tribe's water rights, and that is true, but I am not sure how much real sincere negotiation will take place as long as Justice Department is calling the shots on this lawsuit.

I think a request by the Confederated Salish and Kootenai to either drop the suit, forget about it for a few years, would have some effect

and might lead to some negotiation. I am not sure that while the suit is active and all these people are named as defendants that there will

be any real negotiation.

Ms. Stevenson. I think if there were some assurance and some agreement reached between the tribes and those State people who are involved in this, the water committee, or whoever is now doing this, that a mutual master would be appointed or that there would be some sort of precise procedure set up. I think one of the fears is that if these suits were dropped, and dropped with prejudice or without leave to bring them again, then we are automatically in the State court forum if anything breaks down without something solid having been arrived at beforehand. It is what your order of business is, I guess, how you look at it.

Senator Melcher. There is no water shortage that you are aware of?

Ms. Stevenson. Not that I am aware of. That is why I think the Flatheads were very willing to do all that they have done. All that we were mostly concerned with was the possibility of taking our paper rights—our *Winters* doctrine rights—and having this dispute with the State of Montana while our water is in Oklahoma, Texas, Colorado, or somewhere else. Then we all look a little foolish.

Senator Melcher. How much water is reserved for the reservation?

Ms. Stevenson. Under——

Senator Melcher. How much is reserved for the tribe currently? Ms. Stevenson. I am not sure what you are——

Senator Melcher. Is there a quantified reservation for the tribe? Ms. Stevenson. No.

Senator Melcher. In one area?

Mr. Morigeau. Mr. Senator, in 1935, Congress passed an act whereby incorporated tribes—IRA tribes like our tribe—have control over hydroelectric sites or any changes in previously licensed sites bearing the approval of the tribal council or if a new license were issued on hydroelectric sites on an Indian reservation the tribe would have to give their approval first before the Federal Power Commission could issue such license. That is one quantification, and I think that is one of the areas in which the Justice Department suit will attempt to reserve the water for the tribes. Of course, this is a nonconsumptive use. You should bear that in mind.

Senator Melcher. Bill, you have a prepared statement. Would

you like to give that now?

Mr. Morigeau. I would like to summarize it at this time.

Senator Melcher. All right.

Your full prepared statement will be made a part of the record.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Morigeau follows:]

Statement of E.W. "Bill" Morigeau, Vice-chairman of Conf. Salish & Kootenai Tribes Before Senator Melcher on the Department of Justice Water Suits Against Montana and Some Water Users

Mr. Chairman:

It is a pleasure to appear here today. I have three water related areas that I will advance my views on.

Each area is either related to Montana Senate 76 Water Right Bill, or the Justice Department Water Rights Suits.

I have been reading the papers about the thousands of water users that will have to appear and defend their water rights.

This Department of Justice law suit is a complaint that (no. 1) will, protect Indian water rights and (no. 2) will also protect federal reserved water rights.

The way the complaint is written it is mighty confusing, as after examining the complaint filed in April, I find there are only six water users within the entire Flathead Reservation named as defendants, using tribal water without a water right. The other 243 named in the suit are from Columbia Falls area, Kalispell area, Whitefish, bigfork, Swan Lake area, etc., which are using federal reserved water without a federal water right. I would like to set the record straight. The Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes Council has never claimed water or water rights outside of the border of the Flathead Reservation.

Federal reserved water rights in the complaint are identified as water for United States Post Offices, Federal Fish Hatcheries, U.S. Wildlife Reserves, Glacier Park, National Bison Range, two national forests and congressional appropriated water in Irrigation Projects to use the surface and ground water of the Flathead River BAsin and recognizing the reserved and appropriated water rights of the United States.

Four of the nine water users within the Reservation named in the complaint were there by error and have been notified of such, leaving six including the state of Montana.

The State of Montana is named as a defendant because of the passage of Senate Bill 76. In my opinion no individual should have been named in this law suit, only the State of Montana should have been named as the defendant.

The Tribes portion of the complaint within the Reservation does not involve over five individuals, including the State of Montana. The Department of Justice acting as trustee, is asking that tribal members and the tribes has the right to use the water flowing through or under the Reservation in an amount sufficient to provide a homeland for the tribal members and to meet the present and future needs of the tribe and their members.

In 1904 Congress passed an act establishing the Flathead Indian Irrigation Project. It became apparent after 1910, when the Reservation was opened for homestead, that this project was not for actual Indian use but the water resources used for the project still remained in Indian ownership. When this error was discovered by the project planners, the Interior Department convinced Congress to appropriate the water for the project.

This appropriation did not include all of the water within the Reservation, only the waters in the project boundary.

The greatest amount of water running through, surface and ground water remained as a tribal resource.

page 2 E.W. "Bill" Morigeau statement

This department of Justice complaint does not name any of the water users under the project as the project is managed as a federal project using federal reserved water rights.

It is sometimes difficult to dinstinguish between Indian and Federal reserved water rights as the title to Indian resources are held in trust by the United Stated for the benefit of the Tribes.

Congress, in 1946, passed an act setting up a special jurisdictional act for the Confederated Salish δ Kootenai Tribes where this tribe can file their claims with the United State Court of Claims.

The taking of some of the Tribes water for the irrigation project was deemed a 5th amendment taking. The tribes may file this case to satisfy the tribes claim, as the congress has already established this tribal right.

I attended four hearings before the special water committee on Senate Bill 76. At each hearing there were representatives of the Montana Tribes and Interior Department personnel.

At each hearing representatives from the seven Montana Reservations asked the special house committee to recognize Indian water in Senate Bill 76.

It was explained to the Indians that Montana had been working on this bill for five or six years, ever since the revised Montana Constitution went into effect.

On Februrary 28, 1979 each tribe put their views into writing requesting again that the bill recognize Indian water rights and to establish a five year moritorium in the bill giving Congress time to approve a compact whereby tribes and the trustee can actually sit down with the state planners, as each Indian Reservation water rights seemed to be under different usage and different laws, such as either under treaty, an act of congress or a federal court ruling or just plain water rights established by the Interior Department. The Indians did request the trustee that Indian water be protected if the Montana House Special Water right Committee recommended passage of Senate Bill 76 without recognizing Indian water rights. The lawsuit was therefore necessary.

If I were asked my opinion on whether the lawsuit should be cancelled, my answer would be that as soon as the Montana legislators amend Senate Bill 76 recognizing Indian water rights, I would say cancel the Justice Department lawsuit.

I will close by saying that our tribes doesn't have any water claims against the 243 defendants in the Upper Flathead River Basin. Thank You.

E.W. "Bill" Morigeau Vice-Chairman, Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes of the Flathead Reservation East Lake Shore Polson MT 59860

STATEMENT OF E. W. MORIGEAU, VICE CHAIRMAN, CONFEDER-ATED SALISH AND KOOTENAI TRIBES

Mr. Morigeau. I am Bill Morigeau, vice chairman of the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes.

You asked if there was any shortage of water presently, and I don't believe there is—only in one area. We have noticed in the last 3 or 4 years that we have a ground water shortage. The water wells on many Indian homes are involved, and I think this is due to the increase in agricultural wells that are being drilled here on the reservation. That is

the only area that there is a shortage.

There were some questions earlier on the hydrological studies here on the reservation. There may be some information in the Flathead Indian irrigation project on hydrology. I know presently that there is a contract between the Bureau of Indian Affairs and Woodward Co. from Salt Lake City. They are doing a hydrological study and a water reservation study. I think that will be complete within the year.

This morning, there was some testimony about the cities within the reservation, why they weren't named in the water suit. I think Ronan and St. Ignatius, and I know for sure Polson—I represent the Polson district—that the tribe has a watershed lease with the city of Polson. The reason, I believe, that we have this is that there wouldn't be any way for the city to get the water out of the reservoir were it not for having a lease with the tribe. The pipeline has to cross tribal lands and the city doesn't have a right-of-way across tribal lands. So the watershed leases are necessary.

This is one of the things that we brought out in Helena last February and March—that we have these watershed leases. We didn't know what Senate bill 76 might do to things such as that, especially if the cities were to try to adjudicate a water right on these streams, and end up without a right-of-way. We thought this might create quite a

problem.

I spent some time here about $1\frac{1}{2}$ weeks ago. I took a look at the complaint that was filed in April, and I have a copy of it here. There are 244 names listed on this complaint. I picked up the telephone book one evening, and the wife said, "What are you going to do?" and I said, "I am going to go through the telephone book and check how many of these people named here are actually from the reservation." She asked, "Well, what difference would that make?" I said, "Well, the tribes don't have any water claims against people off the reservation and towns like the city of Kalispell or the people in the Flathead Conservation District. We don't have any claims against them and never have."

I researched the records to find out, and we never have passed a resolution claiming any of their water. So that is the situation at the present time. That is how I found that there were 244 names of people living off the reservation listed on this complaint, only 9 people within the reservation borders, and 6 of those were there by error and have been notified. I don't know about the other three. I am sure that two of them are in Arlee and within the Flathead irrigation project and

shouldn't have been named.

I think that our attorney here has covered the situation very well, and I just wanted to make those points known, and I thank you very much.

Senator Melcher. Thank you, Bill. First of all, they call this the Abell case. You say they have named as defendants 243?

Mr. Morigeau. 244, I have, and that was in the April complaint. If it has been changed, I don't know anything about that.

Senator Melcher. I can't tell from the testimony here. They say the Abell case, meaning the Flathead drainage, 250. As I said, Sagalkin testified for Justice. In the Flathead River drainage, there may be an additional 1,200, so it would be the sum of those—well, he says— 250 and 1,200 would be 1,450.

Mr. Morigeau. That is what I was told, but even if there were 2,000 off the reservation, we still don't have any claims against them.

Senator Melcher. Is there any agreement between the tribe and the city of Ronan on water?

Mr. Morigeau. I am really not sure. Evelyn may know.

Ms. Stevenson. I am not sure what the status is at this particular moment. There was.

Mr. Morigeau. There may be, because I know the city of Ronan and the tribal council representative, Joe MacDonald, have discussed it many times.

Senator Melcher. Where are the areas where the water table is

dropping, that you mentioned?

Mr. Morigeau. In the Pablo area.

Senator Melcher. Just in the Pablo area? Mr. Morigeau. Pablo and east of Pablo.

Senator Melcher. How far?

Mr. Morigeau. At least 3 miles.

Senator Melcher. Can you identify the wells that cause that?

Mr. Morigeau. Sid Shortz, for one.

Senator Melcher. And are these for wells that are used for sprinkler irrigation?

Mr. Morigeau. The wells that are affected are used just for home

Senator Melcher. And he uses a lot of water?

Mr. Morigeau. Just for his home use.

Senator Melcher. Let's back up. There are some people in the Pablo area under whose homes the water table is dropping?

Mr. Morigeau. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Do you know why?

Mr. Morigeau. We assume-

Senator Melcher. To your knowledge, do you know what causes it?

Mr. Morigeau. We assume that it is the many agricultural wells that have been drilled and put into operation in the last few years.

Senator Melcher. In that area?

Mr. Morigeau. Yes.

Senator Melcher. All right, and mostly east of Pablo?

Mr. Morigeau. I wouldn't want to guess, but around the Pablo

Senator Melcher. How much drop has been noted in the water

Mr. Morigeau. I couldn't answer that other than the fact that they have reported a shortage of water at times and no water at all, at times.

Senator Melcher. This is from their own private wells?

Mr. Morigeau. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Do you think, perhaps, the Flathead irrigation

project does have some hydrologic information in this area?

Mr. Morigeau. It is very possible, Senator, that they do, because the people who are doing the water study are getting much information from the Flathead project.

Senator Melcher. Has the tribe developed a long-range plan that would involve use of more water than is currently being used by the

tribe or individual members of the tribe?

Mr. Morigeau. We are working on establishing a tribal ranch on the river down on our range unit 47—that is the number of our range unit—and we have in the neighborhood of 3,000 acres. We recently purchased another 240 and there is about 600 acres of cultivation land that could be irrigated very well, and we are in the process right now. One of our priorities is to establish a tribal ranch at that point. That would be one area.

Senator Melcher. That would be one area?

Mr. Morigeau. Yes; and also water uses for the possible recreation areas. I think there is plenty of water on the reservation for the fishers' program. That is one of the programs that will be defended in this lawsuit, but again, it is a nonconsumptive use and won't make any difference for the future.

Senator Melcher. You said recreational, did you not?

Mr. Morigeau. Yes: I did. Senator Melcher. Why does that depend on this lawsuit? Mr. Morigeau. Well, if you tie in recreation to water-

Senator Melcher. A beneficial use?

Mr. Morigeau. Yes.

Senator Melcher. What kind of recreation? Maybe we will decide right now if it is beneficial.

Mr. Morigeau. It is one of the best fishing areas within the United

States.

Senator Melcher. I think that is beneficial—if you catch any. Even if the tribe were to irrigate an additional 3,000 acres—I am not sure that you meant that amount would be irrigated. That isn't a great amount of water, is it? Wouldn't that water come right out of the river there?

Mr. Morigeau. It would be pumped out of the river. I just mentioned that because that is merely one of the areas that we would like developed and put a sprinkler system into it. It won't affect any

of the present water users on the reservation at all.

Senator Melcher. Does the tribe have any other plans that would be using water other than the ones you have mentioned? I don't mean additional home use or anything like that. Has the tribe any plans

for industrial use of water?

Mr. Morigeau. I think so. As you know, in the past 3 years the tribe has passed two resolutions authorizing the Corps of Engineers to complete studies at the lower Flathead sites-power sites-and one day we hope to have those developed for the benefit of western Montana, and of course, for the region.

Senator Melcher. All right. That is putting water to use, but I am thinking now of consumptive use for industrial purposes. Does

the tribe have any plans for that?

Mr. Morigeau. No; I don't think so, unless you could term agricultural uses as consumptive uses.

Senator Melcher. No; I mean consumptive uses of an industrial

type.

Mr. Morigeau. No.

Senator Melcher. All right, so the sum and substance of it is, there is plenty of water right now except for some lowering of the water tables for some individuals in their home use east of Pablo?

Mr. Morigeau. Yes.

Senator Melcher. And the tribe would be likely to use more water for agricultural purposes, specifically in the areas that you have mentioned?

Mr. Morigeau. Yes: that is right.

Senator Melcher. It really does not indicate any problem for a lack of water at this time or in the foreseeable future as far as the

tribe is concerned.

I think I have asked all the questions I want to ask of both of you. I don't believe that there is any use in pursuing a discussion of the *Winters* doctrine in this case, because the tribe simply is not envisioning much more water than they are now using. If I have misunderstood you on that, please correct me, because we like to understand what the

tribe's position is.

Ms. Stevenson. I don't know exactly what the immediate goals are of the tribe for consumptive or agricultural uses of water in the immediate future. There are many kinds of ideas that come up—additional recreational uses, small kinds of industry. So far, the reading I have obtained from the tribal council is that they are very interested in conservation, so this precludes any large factories or pulpmills or anything of that kind that might endanger the recreational or ecological beauty of this area. That is a very big concern around here. Those kinds of commercial ventures that are feasible without interfering with that are what they have been batting around for ideas. Then, of course, there is the question of where does funding come from for any of these beneficial uses that would be projected in the very near future.

Senator Melcher. Thank you both, very much.

Ms. Stevenson. Thank you. Mr. Morigeau. Thank you.

[The following material from Lake County was received for inclusion in the record.]

LAKE COUNTY, MONTANA

COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
DON CORRIGAN
Polson
WESLEY W. LEISHMAN
St. Ignatius
WILSON A. BURLEY
Ronan

TREASURER
MARJORIE D. KNAUS
CLERK AND RECORDER
ETHEL M. HARDING

August 31, 1979



POLSON, MONTANA 59860

ASSESSOR
WILL TIDDY
SHERIFF AND CORONER
GLENN FRAME
CLERK OF COURT
ETHEL M. HARRISON
SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS
GLENNADENE FERRELL
COUNTY ATTORNEY
RICHARD P. HEINZ
COUNTY SURVEYOR

TESTIMONY ON WATER RIGHTS ADJUDICATION SUBMITTED TO JOHN MELCHER CHAIRMAN SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS UNITED STATES SENATE

PRESENTED BY BOARD OF LAKE COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
AUGUST 31, 1979

Honorable Senator Melcher:

The Department of Justice has seen fit to file suit against thousands of water users in four major river drainages in this State. Their motivating factor was the State of Montana's assertion of authority to adjudicate all water rights within its boundaries. The Federal Government has entered as a stopgap for exclusion of certain citizens and their water rights from the disposition of State District Courts.

Free flowing fresh water is one of the last natural resources remaining to be allocated. Its value is incalculable, its availability is essential to survival. As its use increases and supplies become restricted, efforts toward allocation are imperative. However, distribution of a precious resource should not become a political football between leviathan branches of State and Federal government at the expense of individual citizens. Authority to adjudicate water rights must be established. Perhaps the worst and most confusing method of determining adjudicative process is wholesale filing of individual suits. Evidently, the Federal Government intends to sue everyone, including itself, over the inclusion of Indian Reservations in the States scheme of adjudication. The capacity of Federal intervention in the adjudicative process is suspicious. The availability of water in the west has far-reaching ramnifications particularly in National energy policy. It is probable the Federal Administration would have entered this matter had not the Indian question been a convenient avenue. In this sense all the citizens in Montana are being used as pawns for larger purposes.

The brunt of this "race to the Courthouse" is borne by individual water users. Many more citizens in other areas are likely to suffer from this approach. Government should not function in this manner. Many valid individual water rights

Page 2 Honorable Senator Melcher August 31, 1979

have been unnecessarily clouded through actions of governmental entities—governments constitutionally mandated to protect such rights.

Water rights are too valuable to be squandered through long-term litigation. At stake are the rights of the States in allocating water resources in the face of National policy that likely goes far beyond Indian affairs. Senator, these matters must not become sole territory of Administrative branches of government through initial failure of the legislative. We urge Congress to cooperate in a cohesive effort to allocate water resources.

Digression to a case-by-case process of litigation can only erode the possibility of positive and proper adjudication of water rights in the State of Montana.

Thank you for this opportunity to comment.

Respectfully.

BLCC/RSR/gjs

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS Lake County, Montana

Chairman

_, Member

, Member

Digitized by Google

LAKE COUNTY, MONTANA

COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
DON CORRIGAN
Polson
WESLEY W. LEISHMAN
St. Ionatius

WESLEY W. LEISHMAN St. Ignatius WILSON A. BURLEY Ronan

TREASURER
MARJORIE D. KNAUS
CLERK AND RECORDER
ETHEL M. HARDING



WILL TIDDY
SHERIFF AND CORONER
GLENN FRAME
CLERK OF COURT
ETHEL M. HARRISON
SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS
GLENNADENE FERRELL
COUNTY ATTORNEY
RICHARD P. HEINZ
COUNTY SURVEYOR

ASSESSOR

POLSON, MONTANA 59860

September 21, 1979

The Honorable John Melcher 440 Russell Building Washington, D. C., 20510 REC'L SEP 20 1979

Honorable Senator:

Pursuant to your August 31st hearing on water rights held in Ronan, Montana, I have been asked by the Board of Lake County Commissioners to submit, for the record, information concerning the Pablo Water System.

As evidenced by testimony at that hearing the Pablo area has unique water supply problems that could possibly become a future bone of contention. I will submit facts and statistics as they are now known. It should be specifically noted that this data is inadequate for purposes of litigation. Legal difficulties could not be properly addressed without hydrological study with regard to porosity, aquifer location, static levels etc.

The Pablo Water District comprises 4,600,000 square feet approximately 4 miles north of Ronan, Montana. The system was constructed in 1972 using funds granted by the Economic Development Administration matched by local tax initiative. The system consists of two wells (a third is drilled but not yet in production) and storage of 200,000 gallons. There are approximately 220 hookups to the system including A Tribal Subdivision and Day-Care Center outside the district. Town businesses as well as Confederated Salish & Kootenai Tribal office complex, newspaper and jail are industrial users of this water. Usage ranges from a low of 100,000 gallons a day in the winter to total committment (200,000 gallons of storage plus continued pumping) during the summer. This "shortage" occurs during the summer season during heavy lawn and garden irrigation. It is hoped the new well will provide some relief.

Honorable John Melcher September 21, 1979 Page 2

The unique porosity of the aquifer provides water to the Pable district and other domestic and irrigation wells in the area. The two old wells on the Pablo system are from 385-400 feet in depth. Their average rating is a combined 260/g.p.m. (the new well has not been officially measured but is estimated at 150/g.p.m. at 408 feet). The static level of these wells and others in the vicinity frequently fluctuate horizontally. I am advised that this indicates the aquifer has a good deal of porosity. The fluctuation trends via underground formation transmission causes many area residents to surmise degeneration of their wells. However, according to testimony, average static levels in the area have remained fairly constant. Capacity of the aquifer will be a limiting factor in the future. Some wells that appear to be drying are actually filling with silt. The fine, silty geological characteristics of the area, and the existance of many "open bottom" older-type wells, in need of cleaning, account for many supposed shortages in the area.

I hope this information is of use to you. I again emphasize that future litigation can only be undertaken after the generation of extensive hydrological data.

If I may be of any further information please do not hesitate to contact my office.

Sincerely,

Sam Roberson

Administrative Assistant

Sam Kolewson

BOARD OF LAKE COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

SR/vc

Senator Melcher. Mel Tonasket, National Congress of American Indians.

UNIDENTIFIED VOICE. Senator, Mel Tonasket, the last I heard, was going to be driving in from the Colville Reservation, Wash. I would assume that he ran into some weather problems, but I would hope that he would be showing up here, but if he doesn't, I would hope that the record be kept open for submission of his testimony.

Senator MELCHER. It surely will be. If he gets here before we conclude our hearing, we will hear from him directly, but if he doesn't, the hearing record will remain open for it. Thank you very much.

Lucille Otter, Flathead Resource Organization.

STATEMENT OF LUCILLE OTTER, FLATHEAD RESOURCE ORGANIZATION

Ms. OTTER. I am Lucille Otter, from Ronan. The Flathead Resource Organization is a newly formed environmental organization, and we have gone on record supporting the tribes' administration of their resources, timberland, and water. We feel as though the tribe has first rights on water. That is all I am going to say for the Flathead Resource Organization; however, I want to make a few comments on my own. Is that OK, Senator?

Senator Melcher Most certainly; yes.

Ms. OTTER. I want to bring to your attention, when you were discussing the Hellgate Treaty of 1855 and commenting on the fact that blacksmiths and wagons were mentioned, that this treaty was written by the non-Indian and signed by Indians who were given the information of the treaty by interpreters. Also, I want to comment on the shortage of water on this reservation.

We do have a lot of water on this reservation, but there are times in the past years, during dry years, that the Flathead Irrigation Service

has to allocate water due to shortage in the reservoirs.

Thank you.

Senator Melcher. What do you mean by that? Who allocates the water?

Ms. OTTER. The Flathead Irrigation Service, the Flathead project. There are times when the reservoirs have a shortage of water due to dry years, and the people who irrigate are allocated water due to the shortage.

Senator Melcher. The irrigation district allocates the water?

Ms. OTTER. The Flathead irrigation project at St. Ignatius head-

quarters allocates the water.

Senator Melcher. We really haven't had any testimony on this project that amounts to very much. I suspect that it is because they are not named as defendants. Is that your thinking?

Ms. Otter. I hadn't known that they were not named.

Senator Melcher. I had personally anticipated that we would have witnesses who wanted to testify who use the water—unless Bill Morigeau uses the water, there aren't very many——

Ms. OTTER. I use the water.

Senator Melcher. You use the water?

Ms. Otter. I have an inherited interest in an allotment under the Irrigation Service—

Senator Melcher. I am having difficulty in understanding you.

Ms. Otter. I do not want to testify because my voice is bad. I use irrigation water on an allotment.

Senator Melcher. All right; and how many acres do you irrigate?

Ms. OTTER. About 35, with a ditch. Senator Melcher. All under ditch?

Ms. OTTER. Yes.

Senator Melcher. And you have had some water shortages?

Ms. Otter. I have not had personally, no, but there have been

shortages under the Flathead project over the years.

Senator Melcher. Sometimes an allotment isn't necessarily too much of a shortage, and that is why I am asking these questions. Has it been rather a severe shortage, causing a decrease in crops?

Ms. OTTER. I cannot answer that. You would have to get that in-

formation from the project.

Senator Melcher. All right. To your knowledge, do you know whether there have been occurrences such as that?

Ms. Otter. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Where there have been shortages?

Ms. OTTER. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Severe enough to decrease the crops?

Ms. OTTER. I imagine it decreased the crops if they couldn't irrigate, but I have no information on how much.

Senator Melcher. I think we ought to try to clear that up if we can. I would like to know that. It is important. Our impression so far has been that there has not been a shortage of water in this area.

Ms. OTTER. I am sure that by contacting Mr. Axell at the irrigation project that you will find out that over the years the irrigation reservoirs have been drawn down long, long before the irrigating was

completed.

Senator Melcher. If that is the case, if there is no irrigation water available during the periods of the summer, there obviously would be a shortage of water. Our impression from witnesses so far has been to the contrary.

Ms. OTTER. Yes.

Senator Melcher. That there have not been shortages of water here. Ms. Otter. In recent years, with our heavy snowfall, there has been an abundance of water, and they have just let the people use as much water as they want during the irrigating season, but there have been times when there was a shortage of water.

Senator Melcher. When you testified that you felt the Indian rights

were first, were you referring to the Flathead irrigation project?

Ms. OTTER. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Were you referring to anything else?

Ms. OTTER. No.

Senator Melcher. Just to the Flathead irrigation project?

Ms. Otter. To the Flathead Reservation, I believe.

Senator Melcher. To the water within the Flathead irrigation project?

Ms. Otter. Yes.

Senator Melcher. All right; I understand you now. Thank you very much.

[Subsequent to the hearing the following letter was received from Ms. Otter:]

ROUTE 1, Box 18, Ronan, Mont., September 17, 1979.

Re: Justice Department water suit. Senator John Melcher, U.S. Senate, Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

Dear Senator Melcher: The Flathead Irrigation Project under the Department of Interior supervises irrigation water on this Reservation from the advice of the non-Indian Board of Directors of the 3 irrigation districts; Mission, Joeko and Camas. The Board members are elected by the water users. I have trust farm land under the project in the Mission District and irrigate 35 acres, 72 acres could be irrigated by sprinkler system. When I was farming this trust land I appeared at the polling place and was refused an opportunity to vote for the Mission Irrigation District Board members because I was an Indian using water on trust property. The Indians do not pay Operation and Maintenance on the system. Other Indians under the Irrigation districts have told me that they, too, were refused a voting privilege.

The Justice Department is bringing suit on behalf of the Indians and government agencies. The Flathead Irrigation Project is a government agency controlled by the non-Indian water users on this Reservation. Over the years the resources of the Indians have been shamelessly eroded for the benefit of the non-Indian. Without control of water on their Reservation their land base will be in jeopardy. I

urge that you take this matter into consideration during the hearings.

Respectfully,

LUCILLE T. OTTER.

Senator Melcher. Les Loble, attorney, Loble and Pauly.

STATEMENT OF LES LOBLE, ATTORNEY

Mr. Loble. Thank you, Senator Melcher. I am an attorney and I represent several clients in all of these lawsuits—ranging from the Poplar Creek drainage to the Milk River to the Marias—and I have listened to your discourse with the other witnesses during the morning session, so I thought that what I would do is try to address myself to some of the concerns that you expressed at the outset of this hearing.

First, as to who is using, and how much water is being used, I will address myself to that question insofar as I know it, of my clients, and recognize that this complex litigation is just getting started. So I am not as familiar with it as I will be when it is over, but for example, I represent the First Continental Corp. in the Dupuyer-Valier area, which has approximately 8,500 acres all under sprinkler irrigation. Its minimum annual requirements have been 45 cubic feet per second for stock needs and irrigation.

I also represent Glacier Park, Inc., which is a concessionaire at Glacier Park. It needs about a minimum, we feel, of 20 cubic feet per second for the hotel guests, irrigation, and fire protection. I do not

have figures for my other clients.

You also asked how much water is being used, subsurface versus surface, and you also asked what hydrology is available to determine the effect on subsurface water. Montaigne says that there are no two opinions that are ever alike, and I have to disagree with Mr. Bridenstine that there is any extensive hydrological information available whatsoever.

My practice of the law since 1963 has been water-oriented, and if the SCS or the Conservation Service have much hydrologic information, we have never been able to turn it up. I don't think they have it, but to address these questions, the greatest quantum of water presently being used is surface water. The greatest quantity of water available is subsurface water. It is estimated that about 80 percent of all of Montana's water is flowing below the surface.

Dr. L. E. Chalmers, from Choteau, formerly of MSU, did a doctoral study on the Agawam Aquifer in the Choteau area. His daughter, Anne Chalmers Stradley, was doing her doctorate in hydro'ogy in the same area, and it is their opinion that most of the waters lie below the land. So this is a hidden, but very important issue in all of these law-

suits.

There family experience indicates that going from dryland farming to sprinkler irrigation, you go from 15 to 20 bushels an acre of small grains to 60 to 80 bushels. Now, the 15 to 20 bushels per acre occurs on an every other year basis because you have to use a lot of property there. The 60 to 80 bushels per acre is annually, and this is actual experience. Now, I think that their increases are outstanding, but there are large orders of increase of yield when you sprinkler irrigate. Also, flood irrigation is generally 25 to 30 percent efficient on the average, while the sprinkler irrigation is more like 80 percent efficient. Nonetheless, it isn't true that there is subsurface water everywhere. For example, on Birch Creek, in the Dupuyer-Valier area, Birch Creek forms the southern boundary of the Blackfeet Indian Reservation.

Some extensive hydrological studies have been done, and it was found that there were no wells which produced water for irrigation purposes. Even those pits which were dug right in the alluvial gravels of Birch Creek did not yield enough water for irrigation; nonetheless, the development of water is toward the subsurface. If your committee is interested in such hydrological information as is available, I am sure your staff knows Dr. William Groff at the Bureau of Mines, and he would be enthusiastic to pursue this.

The problem is that the undefined claims of the Justice Department on behalf of the Federal Government and the Indian tribes to all

subsurface waters represents a very serious problem.

In that connection, Senator, you had a discussion with Mr. Bridenstine about the burden of proof. I have to disagree with Mr. Bridenstine. I think that the defendants are going to have to come up with their own hydrological data. I realize that the Justice Department has the burden in the first instance and must present some sort of evidence, but I think we can be sure that they are going to have some evidence. They are not going to come without any. That being the case, you then go to the other side and see what they can do to rebut it or answer it.

I can tell you from personal experience that there are our hydrologists and their hydrologists, and there will be a lot of expert argument in these cases as to what the hydrological effect is. Any landowner who is involved in these lawsuits, who doesn't take the time and expense to find out about hydrology is probably going to lose.

Addressing the question of water shortages: You stated that the testimony so far has been that there are not a great deal of water

shortages in these various drainages. I guess I see it from a much narrower perspective than you do, because you are receiving testimony from people who live on reserves and who have never had occasion to get into litigation about their water rights. The people that come into my office do have problems with water and they do have shortages. For example, Cloverdale Ranch on Muddy Creek in northeastern Montana catches the runoff before it even gets to the river. It has early season irrigation only. The creek itself is so high it silts so much that the water is not usable.

Again, in the Dupuyer-Valier area, adjacent to the Blackfeet Reservation, even though my client has half of the very first right after the Blackfeet, they generally run short of water along about

August.

In this connection, the actual use of the 40 cubic feet per second by the Blackfeet Tribe is most frustrating. Whenever a call is made for that right, it is turned out in its entirety high on the stream. The tailwater from that 40 cubic feet per second diversion is often in the neighborhood of 17 to 20 cubic feet per second. The trouble is, the tailwater is well downstream above the users on the creek so as a result you have the water going on and then coming off well downstream below the

First Continental Corp. diversion point so it cannot be reused.

The point of the story is that it illustrates the importance of administration of this stream. It has been discussed here about how streams are overappropriated in Montana. Well, that is nothing new—it can be overappropriated three or four times—but water can be used and reused as it goes from one neighbor's land and back to the stream and back to the next neighbor's land. That is the function of the administration of the stream that the State courts have been doing and doing well. The Federal courts have not gotten into this at all, and they are not experienced in this area.

You mentioned that the committee is trying to decide whether it would like the Justice Deepartment to seek or to permit the dismissal of the high priority users' established rights. That is a profound question, and it has serious implications.

If the dismissal is with the explicit understanding that such water right owners would not be preempted by an award of massive water rights with earlier priorities to the Federal Government or to the tribes, then such water right owners would be safe and could be comfortable with dismissal. If there is any uncertainty about the outcome, then they have to stay in the lawsuit to protect themselves, or else they may find that what was once a very good right, well-established, is simply way down the list, and under first in time, first in right, they would be fourth or fifth, rather than first.

I have to agree that this points up the necessity of a water rights determination process, and that is why it is important that the water rights of both the Federal reservations, Indians, and other persons, be quantified. I was most happy to hear in the testimony of Ms. Stevenson that the Indians are now in favor of that, because prior to this time they have adamantly opposed any quantification of

their rights, and that is good news.

Billions of dollars of investments for improved farms, ranches, irrigation, and so forth, have all been presently based on the existing perceived water rights. I hope some consideration is going to be given to that when the earlier priority rights are awarded to Indian tribes and Federal reservations.

Addressing whether or not the suits are ill-conceived or ill-timed: The wind has kind of been taken out of our sails because Ms. Stevenson has admitted that this is simply a race to the courthouse to obtain a

procedural advantage.

In 1975, the Justice Department raced to the courthouse and named 75 defendants in the whole Yellowstone River drainage system in order to obtain a procedural advantage. Your remarks about Mr. Whiteacre took me back to 1963, when my first job was with the Department of the Interior's Solicitor's Office, Division of Indian Affairs, and as an enthusiastic youngster, I was trying to get the case going. I spent days and days down there going through the records and the pleadings, but about that time I returned to Montana, and now I find for the first time that it went nowhere and it is where it was when I left it.

I am concerned, Senator, by the rhetoric which is emerging from these lawsuits. I would like to quote to you from a brief that I received in opposition to a brief that I wrote, which is escalating, at least, the

verbal battle that is going on.

According to this brief, which was written on behalf of the Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes of the Fort Peck Indian Reservation, "where water rights are concerned, the States remain our deadliest enemies, and seek in every way to diminish the tribes' rights and authority, and then it quotes from some cases from back about 1886. "In short, the Federal Government has long been the protector, while the States have been the antogonists, of Indian rights."

This is particularly important in litigation that raises high feelings, because while Federal judges have the protection of life tenure and are responsible for vindicating national, as well as local interests, State judges lack both such protection and such orientation.

I think that District Judge Hatfield would be surprised to learn that his orientation and his fairness changed because he has gone through a metamorphosis from a State district judge to a Federal district judge.

I also think that the Federal Government itself has acknowledged the fair treatment that it has received in State courts. The Federal Government has been in the State of Colorado, although it was dragged in kicking and screaming, in the Aiken decision. But here is what the Solicitor of the Department of Interior said on June 25, 1979, in his Opinion, M-36914. (This is the same opinion that Mr. Roberts mentioned at the outset of the hearings today.)

The Department's most extensive experience with the recordation and adjudication of its rights has been with the Colorado Water

Division, 4, 5, and 6. This is a Colorado State proceeding.

"The result of these proceedings today has been the granting of most, but not all of Interior Agency claims." There is not a complaint in here that the Interior Department was accorded the sort of treatment that one might expect from one's deadliest enemy, but that it succeeded in most, if not all, of its claims. It is a rare litigant who succeeds in all of its claims.

I hope that your committee is able to prevail upon the Justice Department to dismiss these suits, which duplicate the present Montana administrative and judicial procedures. The Justice Department will still be very much in the case when it handles all of these matters in the Montana State district court. Thank you, Senator.

Senator Melcher. Thank you, Les. I think it is obvious, whatever court system it is in, whether it is Federal or State, the Justice Department is not going to be silent. I think that the interesting thing about the Justice Department is that, of course, while they leave themselves all the latitude that is possible to present whatever they want to in court, it will be interesting at some point to smoke them out and see how much they are going to reserve—not Indian water—but on reserved water for other Federal agencies, and for what purposes, and how much they are going to put in that the Federal reserved right is prior to everything else and, therefore, more superior in right to water that has been used beneficially for decades.

Nevertheless, on the evidence on hydrological information, I was interested in your comment. I would feel that if the Justice Department intends to present the court some very preliminary data that is incomplete, that is termed as hydrologic data, that the court will take note of that and either not recognize it or not give it much count.

I did note that Mr. Sagalkin, in describing to us on July 30, his viewpoint on that, did use the term, "scientific data," so I don't know how scientific he wants to get, or how scientific they will get, but there really isn't very much information. I agree with you. I would be surprised if there is very much hydrologic data that could be presented in court at this time, available in Montana, from any source. I just don't think it is here.

Mr. Loble. I just am concerned, Senator, that—it's a poll, of course—if there is no evidence presented on the one hand, the Federal Government loses. If they present all the evidence on the other hand, then the defendants lose. Where does it fall in between there? Just because it is called scientific information doesn't mean that it isn't either adequate or neutral from the point of view of the plaintiff United States. I am confident that there is going to be enough information placed in the record that the defendants should be prepared to rebut it. I guess I am just concerned that people will think, "Well, I guess it is going to be up to the United States to do it; therefore, I don't have to worry." They walk into court, and if there are a series of witnesses who discuss hydrology, and there is no rebutting evidence in the record, the court has no choice in that circumstance but to go with the competent evidence on the record.

Senator Melcher. I think the term Sagalkin used in his testimony on behalf of Justice in being "hydrologically related" strikes me as being quite a key term. If they don't present the evidence to show that Mrs. Grove in Havre's well has some bearing on somebody else's use of water, specifically, in the Milk drainage, I don't know why the court doesn't release Mrs. Grove. That is the first thing, and yet it seems to me to demonstrate that it is hydrologically related and keeps Mrs. Grove in court just because of her well. But lacking that, I would hope that Judge Hatfield or Judge Battin or whatever other Federal judge has these cases if they are pressed, I hope they release Mrs. Grove for lack of evidence that her well has been demonstrated by Justice to be hydrologically related to the rest of the drainage.

Mr. Loble. I hope so, too.

Senator Melcher. This is what I find discouraging in the testimony of the Justice Department. They are not envisioning any process for eliminating any defendants, and God knows, they must be about the sorriest people to get a case going and concluded of any group of

attorneys that we have here. So I would hope that if our hearing record can convince the rest of the committee that we need to have some procedures either for having the suits dismissed or some procedures to

narrow the scope, our hearings will be well worth it.

In a way, it is very encouraging to me that so far they haven't named the other 1,200 or 2,000 or 10,000 defendants in this area that they envision they may name as defendants, but there is a little bit of a disadvantage, I am finding out, too. We are not getting as broad a picture of present water uses in this area as I had hoped we would.

I guess because people aren't named, they are not testifying. We simply do not know for sure, I guess, how many people might feel that their water usage is jeopardized. That, maybe, they are getting to the

point to where adjudication is absolutely necessary.

As I stated earlier, we have not found very many examples—they have been very limited—where people felt that adjudication was necessary at this time, including—what was that creek you mentioned?—Birch Creek?

Mr. Loble. Birch Creek.

Senator Melcher. Birch Creek. The testimony we heard, they were not asking for adjudication other than what had been adjudicated previously.

Mr. Loble. That was just the Indian water right. That is the only

adjudication that has taken place, on Birch Creek.

Senator Melcher. We have testimony that there was some other. Who was it?

Mr. Kimble. I can't remember.

Senator Melcher. We had testimony that there was other adjudication—well, maybe not adjudication. It was just an old, old water right that had been quantified, but that doesn't necessarily mean that

it was adjudicated, does it?

Mr. Loble. On Birch Creek, the participants have a fairly decent knowledge of the water rights there. There is some controversy as to who owns the water right, but the Pondera Canal and Reservoir, which goes way back, has kept records for a long time. I think that Birch Creek is probably in a better situation than other creeks in the State, because there has been water recordkeeping, and there are not too many water users on that creek.

Senator Melcher. That water is allocated by lot, is it not?

Mr. Loble. What water, sir?

Senator Melcher. On Birch Creek.

Mr. Loble. No; that creek has not been adjudicated except for the adjudication of the circuit court on the 40 cubic feet per second to the Blackfeet Indian Tribe; otherwise, the creek has not been adjudicated under Montana water law procedures.

Senator Melcher. Not under Montana law?

Mr. Loble. No. sir.

Senator Melcher. I think it was Federal law they were mentioning, wasn't it? If we understood the testimony we have, it was allocated

by Federal law.

Mr. Loble. Yes; there was one circuit court opinion, but the only water right it concerned itself with was that of the Blackfeet Indian Tribe, because I have read that case. It did not go on and rank the other water users after the Blackfeet Indian Tribe.

Senator Melcher. I believe you testified to having so many inches

of water based on creation of the original project?

Mr. Loble. They have very definite inches of water, particularly the Pondera Canal and Reservoir Co. I have to tell you, there is somebody who represents people who have been fighting the Pondera Canal and Reservoir Co. for the last 10 or 15 years. There are other people on the stream who have very different ideas.

Senator Melcher. It might be just the way they think it is.

Thank you very much, Les.

Mr. Loble. Thank you, Senator. Senator Melcher. Paul Mertz?

STATEMENT OF PAUL MERTZ, RESERVOIR OWNER

Mr. Mertz. I am Paul Mertz. I was served over there on the Blackfeet Reservoir, and I have two reservoirs in Toole County.

REPORTER. I can't hear you, sir.

Senator Melcher. Can you pull that microphone closer, Paul?

Mr. Mertz. I have two reservoirs over in Chouteau County. The water is used for stock and irrigating gardens.

Senator Melcher. How much irrigation do you do, Paul?

Mr. Mertz. Just a garden.

Senator Melcher. Do you know about how much water you use?

Mr. Mertz. No; I couldn't say how much it is. Senator Melcher. A rather small amount?

Mr. Mertz. It would be a small amount.

Senator Melcher. How long have you used that water?

Mr. Mertz. I think we bought the place in 1936.

Senator Melcher. Were the reservoirs there at that time?

Mr. Mertz. The reservoir has been there longer than that on the place.

Senator Melcher. They were on the place before you purchased it?

Mr. Mertz. Oh, yes.

Senator Melcher. Have you had any water shortages?

Mr. Mertz. Some years it goes dry, but the last few years, it has had water in it.

Senator Melcher. Completely dry?

Mr. Mertz. Just completely dry, a couple of years.

Senator Melcher. And it damaged the garden at that time and other people that used it had damage—a decreased crop production?

Mr. Mertz. It didn't have any water to water the gardens.

Senator Melcher. All right, thank you very much, Paul. Gail Patton, past-president of the Western Montana Stockman's Association.

Mr. Jareki. Senator, Mr. Patton had to leave early. My name is Chuck Jareki, and he asked me to give his testimony. Is that permissible?

Senator Melcher. Certainly.

Mr. JAREKI. Mr. Patton is a water user in the Sanders, or Hot Springs area, of the Flathead irrigation project. He would be more qualified to speak on water use in this area than I am.

Senator Melcher. Mr. Patton's complete prepared statement

will appear at this point in the record.

[Mr. Patton's prepared statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GAIL PATTON, PAST PRESIDENT, WESTERN MONTANA STOCKMAN'S ASSOCIATION

My name is Gail Patton. I am past President of the Western Montana Stock-

man's Association.

Our Association membership primarily consists of individuals who are engaged in the production of beef in the counties of Flathead, Lake, Missoula, and Sanders. Many of our members, both white and tribal members, have land holdings which use water for irrigation. The continued use of this water is essential for them to survive as an economic unit. Water shortages are now occurring on many of these lands during the latter part of the irrigation season. With this in mind, we feel that the Western Montana Stockman's Association is a concerned party in any

that the Western Montana Stockman's Association is a concerned party in any water right legislation that will affect any of its members.

The Western Montana Stockman's Association takes the position that the grant of title to a parcel of land carries with it a right to a reasonable amount of available water. Since the U.S. Government, in effect, granted title of all lands for private ownership, then the Government should stand behind the rights and privilges of all land owners, not a select few. The severe economic burden of litigation, as well as the general harrassment of litigation, should not be placed upon a particular group of people by any Department of the U.S. Government.

The Western Montana Stockman's Association believes that the Federal Water Rights Suit should be dropped, and Congress should direct that all water rights issues in Montana should be settled under Montana Water Rights Law and Montana iudicial procedure.

Montana judicial procedure.

Montana is now in the process of adjudicating all the water in the State. Any

claims for water should be handled under this process.

The Western Montana Stockman's Association wishes to be kept informed of any action your committee may take, and we would like to thank you, Senator Melcher, for holding these hearings.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES JAREKI, WESTERN MONTANA STOCKMAN'S ASSOCIATION

Mr. Jareki. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Western Montana Stockman's Association consists of approximately 700 members, who are principally in the business of raising beef cattle. Our members consist of both tribal and nontribal individuals. Many of them use water for irrigation either on the Flathead irrigation project or under their own private irrigation systems or water districts. Our members work together for the betterment of the cattle industry, in this area and in Montana.

Some of our members do experience water shortages. I think this is something you are after, Senator, is whether we have enough water or not. In many years, late season irrigation water is short where you have the cheaper delivery systems—where the delivery is simply a diversion in the stream and the gravity flow to the land that is to be

watered.

On the Flathead irrigation project, the water quota is set each early summer, usually, based on the snowpack that is in the mountains and the amount of water that is in the existing irrigation reservoirs and around the valley. Also, the assumption is made that you are going to have average rainfall during the irrigation season, but unfortunately, there are powers that are greater than we are that seem to change things around a little bit. Oftentimes the quota will be set quite low to reflect the changes in the seasonal rainfall pattern.

For instance, some years they keep revising the quota down as the summer progresses without any rainfall, such as we had this year.

There are years in which the farmers or the ranchers simply must decide which land they are going to irrigate during the season and have a supply of water to raise the crops, and which land simply has to go without water. So, consequently, you pick your better land and provide the water to that. But in the case of a cattle rancher that has irrigated land and he is faced with not having enough water to adequately irrigate all of it, then there is hardship. Cattle have to be sold. It is a forced sale, to bring the livestock numbers into balance with production, or the rancher is going to have to go out and buy feed. So there are definitely economics involved on these periodic water shortages that occur.

There is a potential in this area for much more irrigated land, but on that potentially irrigable land, the delivery costs will be higher,

so it is a question of economics.

For an example, there is quite an area west of Polson. It is probably 100-200 feet above the level of the lake, that could be irrigated, but you would have to lift the water to it. With farm prices the way they are, I don't think that anybody wants to burden themselves with those types of initial setup costs.

The Western Montana Stockman's Association feels that we, through our membership, are concerned parties in any legislation that may be introduced in Congress, and we would like to be kept informed on any recommendations and legislation that you may

consider.

We also take the position that the grant of title to a parcel of land carries with it a right to a reasonable amount of available water. Since the U.S. Government, in effect, granted title of all lands for private ownership, then the Government should stand behind the rights and privileges of all landowners—not a select few. The severe economic burden of litigation, as well as the general harassment of litigation, should not be placed upon a particular group of people by any department of the U.S. Government.

It is not only the money that is involved in defending yourself in litigation, but there is also the time involved. You have to spend time with your attorney, you have to appear in court, and all these other things. When you are doing that, you are not getting the work done

at all.

I believe that we are going to have to work this out. Our association doesn't feel that we should be burdened by this litigation, and we would like to be kept informed, Senator, and we thank you for the time that you have taken to hold these hearings trying to get the facts.

Senator Melcher. Is most of the membership of the Western Montana Stockman's Association in the Flathead drainage area? Mr. Jareki. Yes, sir, they are. Some of our membership is in Missoula County and part of that county is within the drainage, but we also have members in Flathead Lake and Sanders Counties.

Senator Melcher. Flathead Lake, Sanders, and Missoula?

Mr. Jareki. Yes. sir.

Senator Melcher. Most of your membership, then, is in the Flathead drainage?

Mr. Jareki. Probably 95 percent is in the drainage.

Senator Melcher. In effect, all these water users in this drainage area—that 95 percent—it is for agricultural purposes, whether they

irrigate or not?

Mr. Jareki. Yes. We have a few members that have retired from the business and they continue their membership just to stay in touch with their former friends and neighbors.

Senator Melcher. If I understand your testimony correctly,

there are times, then, when the water supply is short?
Mr. JAREKI. Yes; it is short for full season irrigation.

Senator Melcher. For full season irrigation.

Mr. JAREKI. All of the land that has water delivery capability. Senator Melcher. Give me some for instances. When you say full season irrigation capability: How many cuttings of alfalfa would you

anticipate, for instance, in this area?

Mr. Jareki. I would suspect that the average on irrigated land here is two cuttings. Some operators do get three cuttings if the season is long enough, but when there is a shortage of water for later irrigation, there may not be enough water to irrigate up a second cutting.

Senator Melcher. That is surface water that you are speaking of,

is it not?

Mr. Jareki. Most of the water is surface water from the mountains. Senator Melcher. Those people who are pumping and using sprinklers would have it for a longer period of time, would they not? Mr. Jareki. Yes.

Senator Melcher. Even in a dry year?

Mr. Jareki. Yes.

Senator Melcher. What does a normal irrigation season mean in

general, in this area—irrigating in August into September?

Mr. JAREKI. I believe the water is shut off the first part of September. That is on the irrigation project. If you have a pump in a creek, you can pump until it freezes, if you want. There is a lot of land that is sprinkler-irrigated that isn't necessarily getting water from wells.

Senator Melcher. That are getting it out of the streams? Out of

an irrigation canal? Sure; that is true.

That is all of the questions I have, Chuck. Thank you very much for presenting this testimony.

Mr. JAREKI. Thank you.

Senator Melcher. Lloyd Ingraham?

Mr. Ingraham. Thank you, Senator, for this opportunity to appear before the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs.

STATEMENT OF LLOYD INGRAHAM, ATTORNEY

Mr. Ingraham. This makes my second appearance, having appeared before Senator Abourezk, from South Dakota, about a year

ago in Washington.

I would like to add my own comments after I first identify myself. I am Lloyd Ingraham and I represent as counsel some 30 to 40 of the present defendants who do live within the reservation boundaries in this particular litigation.

I have attended many national Indian water symposiums, including, I might add, one hearing in April in which your very capable assistant, Mr. Kimble, was present. I attended several of the hearings with respect to the administration's national water policy, one in Denver

and one in Seattle, on behalf of local groups.

It has been said that there has been a lot of suspicion present in the reservation area. Certainly, there has been. Certainly, I believe that these suspicions are justified. I suppose my first suspicion as an attorney was aroused back in about 1973; when we first intercepted proposed drafts of water regulations for Indian reservations. These were drafted by the Bureau of Indian Affairs attorney-solicitor, Reid Chambers, involving the very issues that we are involved in right here now. This was back in 1973, on the Colville Reservation, where Reid Chambers, being the head attorney of the Bureau of Indian Affairs, proposed that—and this letter was addressed to the tribal attorneys and the tribal chairman—they have published in the Federal Register these particular regulations, so that upon becoming published, and not too much protest then, of course, they would have the force and effect of law, and were very needed, according to Mr. Chambers. I might read the clause in there with respect to Mr. Chambers' reason that they have them. I will read the last paragraph, and I am going to introduce this, because Mr. Chambers' signature is on this letter.

[Material submitted by Mr. Ingraham follows:]

U. S. Department of the Interior Office of the Solicitor Washington, D.C. 20240 March 28, 1974

MEMORA NIDGM

....

TO:

All Federally recognized Indian Tribes
Attorneys for the recognized Indian Tribes
All Area Directors

All Area Directors

All Regular Solicitors

All Field Solicitors

FROM:

Associate Solicitor, Indian Affairs

Review and comment on a set of proposed draft regulations for the Bureau of Indian Affairs involving the administration and control of the use of water on Indian reservations.

•

Attached are regulations projected by my office and by the Commissioner of Indian Affairs for administering the use of reserved waters on all Federal Indian reservations in cooperation with the various Indian tribes. This approach is intended to effectuate self-determination for the Tribes to the maximum extent possible;

The purpose of the regulations is the recognition of jurisdiction and authority of the Tribes over their water resources and assist them in drafting and in inforcing resources and assist them in grating and in inforcing Tribal water codes. which would be applicable to all persons who use the reserved water, within the reservation and persons within the reservation boundaries who use water in conflict with the reservation boundaries who use water in conflict with the reservation for promulgating a Tribal water Code. The Tribal authority will be coordinated with the authority of the Department of the Interior according to the method in which the Tribas select to the method in which the Tribes select.

A model Indian water code for Indian reservations is being prepared by the Tribal attorneys for some of the North West Tribes. The firm of Ziontz, Pirtle, Morissett and Ernstoff of Seattle, Washington is taking the lead. The code has not yet been finished but will we understand be made available to all when it has been completed.

I emphasize that the regulations are proposed and have not been finally approved by the Department. These regulations however are immediately necessary in connection with two cases in Federal District Court in the State of Washington that will come to trial soon. Accordingly, it is urgent that we commence the public notice process in the Federal Register. Please review the proposed regulations and submit your comments thereon by April 15, 1974.

Sincerely yours,

Reid Peyton Chambers

REGULATIONS FOR THE USE OF WATER ON INDIAN RESERVATIONS

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS

The following regulations are enacted pursuant to 25 U.S.C. 8 381 and 25 U.S.C. 88 1a, 2, and 9.

1.1 - Purposes

The purposes of these regulations are:

- a. To fulfill the federal trust responsibility to provide a method to preserve and protect in perpetuity the water resources reserved for the use and benefit of the Indians;
- b. To recognize, provide for, and assist in the exercise of the sovereign authority of Indian tribes within their reservations to govern the use of all waters therein by Indians and non-Indians; and
 - c. To provide for the present end future development of Indian reservations including Indian Pueblos through the use of their reserved water resources.

1.2

In order more effectively to establish the means for determining the measure and extent of reserved water rights and to encourage the active participation of the various Indian tribes in the mechanics of establishing and protecting the measure and extent of reserved water rights, the following principles are recognized:

- a. Indian tribes having a governing body which has been recognized by the Department of the Interior possess the authority to adopt, with the approval of the Secretary of the Interior, and enforce water codes which will control and regulate the use of reserved water; including use by non-Indian persons and entities;
- b. The trust responsibility of the United States requires the Secretary to take such administrative and

legal steps as are necessary to protect Indian water resources, and;

c. The United States holds legel title to the water resources reserved for the Indians solely as a fiduciary for the exclusive use and benefit of the Indian owners of the equitable interest.

2.1 - Definitions

- "Secretary" means the Secretery of the Interior or his delegated representative .--
- b. "Reserved waters" means all ground and surface There waters naturally or artifically created excluding sea water, arising on, flowing through, underlying, or bordering Indian reservations and any water rights reserved off the reservation, including but not limited to surface waters, springs, welle, lakes, reservoirs, or ponds.
- c. "Beneficial use" means any use of water, conaumptive or otherwise, whether for agriculture, domestic, nunicipal, commercial, industrial, aeathetic, religious, or recreational purposes, for the maintenance of adequate stream flows for fishery, environmental, or other beneficial purposes on an Indian reservation, including any lease thereof for use elsewhere for such periods of time as may now or hereafter be permitted by law.
- d. "Just and equitable distribution of reser waters" means a method of allocating the available "Just and equitable distribution of reserved reserved waters among those entitled thereto in such a manner that all those similarly situated will be given an equal opportunity to make beneficial use of the water, the allocation being in such a manner as to alleviate hardship where possible.
- a. A "water code" shall mean ordinances, rules, and regulations adopted by the governing body of a tribe which provide for regulation and control of the use of reserved waters among those entitled to the beneficial use thereof in accordance with its constitution, bylaws, or other applicable laws.

2

Digitized by Google

- me ming f. A "use-by-use basis" shall mean that a separate permit shall be issued for each separate use of water which shall contain all pertinent information with respect to that use. However projects such as irrigation projects may file a single consolidated application describing the exact land to be earved and/or each use planned and the amount, period, and nature thereof.

3.1 - Methods by which a tribal water code way be established

There are provided herein three alternative procedures by which tribal water codes may be enacted, provided however, any tribe may at any time revoke its selection as to the type of code it desires to adopt and enact one of the other types, subject to outstanding permits. The three types of codes which the Secretary may approve are as follows:

- a. Any tribe with a governing body which has been duly recognized by the Secretary may enact a water code, subject to the approval of the Secretary, and may, pursuant to such code, issue and enforce water use permits without further approval by the Secretary. Guidelines for exercise of this option are more particularly described in Part 3.2, infra.
- b. Any tribe having a governing body which has been duly recognized by the Secretary may enact a water code subject to the approval of the Secretary, and may issue permits for the use of water which shall be submitted for approval to the agency superintendent of the reservation involved. If the applicant for a water permit has been accorded procedural due process and if a reasonable basis exists in fact and law for the issuance of the permit, the superintendent of each reservation or agency shall adopt and certify the permit. Said permit, as so adopted and certified, shall have full force and effect as it issued by the Secretary. Guidelines for exercise of this option are more particularly described in Parts 3.3 and 3.4, infra.
- c. In those situation where there is no governing body of the tribe, band, or Indian group recognized by the Secretary or where the said governing body does not

ž

enact a water code which will preserve and protect the reserved waters of the tribe, band, or community, the Secretary may promulgate a water code for that reservation, by regulation, in cooperation with the tribe or, if there is no recognized tribal governing body, in cooperation with a majority of its members. Adoption and enforcement of such a water code shall be in compliance with existing federal regulations under 25 CFR Parts 1 and 2 and the Advinistrative Procedure Act, 5 U.S.C. 8 501, et seq. Provided, hereoff by the Secretary may subsequently amand or widdly such code, or substitute its own approved code, fer that of the Secretary subject to outstanding permits. Guidelines for exercise of this option are more particularly described in Part 3.5, infra.

d. The tribal governing body may at its discretion call upon the field offices established in Part 111.13.

3H of the Department of the Interior Departmental Hanual for an Indian affairs administrative law judge to essist the tribe in the conduct of any administrative hearing with respect to applications for water permits under its water code. The request shall be addressed to the Chief Administrative Law Judge, Office of Hearings and Appeals, U. S. Department of the Interior, 4025 Wilson Boulevard, Arlington, Virginia 22203. Upon racaipt of the request, an Indian affairs administrative law judge capable of conducting administrative water Hearings shall be assigned to hold hearings and issue findings of fact and conclusions of law to assist the tribe in particular hearings shall be conducted pursuant to Fart 111 DM 13.1 et seq., and Part 211 DM 13.7.

3.2 - Tribal Promulgation and Administration of a water code

The governing body of an Indian tribe may adopt a water code providing for the beneficial use of the reserved waters of its reservation. Such water codes shall be submitted to the Secretary for approval and after approved shall be published in the Federal Register. Such codes may cover some or all of the following general areas:

- a. A method for establishing the amount, nature, period, and place of use of reserved waters on a use-by-use basis. That method shall be based upon the principle of a just and equitable distribution of reserved waters among those entitled to the use thereof and may include the order of tribal priorities on the use of water within the reservation.
 - b. Such method shall include a uniform procedure for the issuance of permits to regulate the use of the reserved waters, including a procedure whereby permits can be applied for and received for existing and potential beneficial uses including storage and tribes and others who propose to make beneficial use of reserved waters may apply for and receive permits on a use-by-use basis. The code shall contain procedures for handling the drainage and salvage of waters to provide for the economic use thereof. It shall also provide for enforcement of permits to the use of reserved waters including a procedure for the cancellation of permits in the event of substantial violation of the conditions.
 - c. A permit may state the amount and period of use in terms of diversion and/or consumptive use, specify by description the tract where the use is to occur, and the nature of the use.
 - d. Permits may be issued for existing and potential uses including storage. A time period shall be set for exercise of each potential use upon which a permit is issued. A permit may be issued for each potential use established by reservation land and water use inventories. Extensions of time for exercise of the right acquired in such permit shall be given upon good cause shown.
 - e. All permits shall be subject to such reasonable conditions as the tribal governing body or its designated agency shall determine to be necessary to carry out the purposes of the water code.
 - f. The diversion and use of water pursuant to the issued permits will be supervised by an official appointed by the tribal governing body and he shall be subject to the supervision of the tribal council or the tribal agency which issues the permit.

- g. Temporary use permits may be granted for limited periods pending action upon application for a regular water permit.
- h. Provisions for determining weter uses and methods for measuring where practicable.
- i. Changes in time, place, and nature of use may be permitted by approval of the tribal governing body or its designated agency. However, such changes shall not be authorized where they will adversely affect the rights of other permit holders or other water users unless such rights are acquired or contemmed by tribal or other legal authority or consent obtained from the affected party.
- j. Notice of hearings on all applications for a permit shall be given in a manner consistent with due process of law. The states within which any place of use of reserved waters under a permit may be located shall be sent copies of each approved permit for their records.
- k. All procedures shall permit any person who claims a right to use reserved waters'to present his claim with any pertinent evidence in support thereof. All issues will be heard by an administrative body duly constituted by the tribe, which will render a decision thereon within a reasonable time.
- 1. The tribal code may, with the approval of the Secretary, be amended from time-to-time as the tribe deems necessary subject to rights under existing permits. It shall be subject to pertinent acts of Congress and tribal ordinances and to binding judicial interpretations of the Indians' reserved water right.
- m. A complete record of all applications, actions taken thereon, and permits lasued shall be maintained and shall be open for public inapection at the reservation or at the agency responsible for that reservation.

The tribe may seek the assistance of the United States in the enforcement of its water code or permits. If the tribe seeks such assistance, the Secretary or his designated representative shall review the actions of the tribe to determine whether due process requirements have been satisfied and that such determinetions have a reasonable basis in law and that, if the tribal determinations meet these standards, the Secretary shall take all appropriate measures to secure their enforcement, including requesting the Department of Justice to initiate appropriate legal action.

3.3 - Approval of water permits

At the discretion of the governing body of a tribe that hes an approved water code under Part 3.1.a, any permit issued may be submitted to the reservation superintendent together with such other documents or material as are pertinent to the permit or that the superintendent may request to enable him properly to review the permit. superintendent, after review thereof, shall, within 30 days, approve the permit if the tribal procedures comport with due process and the tribal determination has a reasonable basis in law and fact. Otherwise, the superintendent may approve the permit on condition that modifications be made thereto, or disapprove it. If the permit is approved with modifications or disapproved, the superintendent shall return the permit to the governing body of the tribe or its delegated agent together with a statement of the modifications needed for approval or the reasons for disapproval. When approved by the superintendent, the permit granted by the governing body of the tribs or its delegated agency shall be a federal permit and be enforced as if it had been issued by the Secretary. Failure to act on the permit within 30 days of receipt shall constitute approval.

3.4 - Joint Tribal and Interior Department Administration of Tribal Water Codes

a. If the tribe adopts the option set forth in Part 3.1.b, the superintendent of the affected agency or reservation is designated as the Secretarial representative to cooperate in the edministration and enforcement of the ordinance. In those cases, provision shall be made in the code for submission of each of the permits issued by the tribal administrative board in accordance with Part 3.3 hereof. Thereupon the permit when approved shall be a federal permit and shall constitute the decision of the Secretary of the Interior.

7

b. Guidelines for the approval and publication in the <u>Federal Register</u> of the tribal water code are set forth in Part 3.2 above.

3.5 - Secretarial water codes

- If a tribe fails to enact an approved water code for its reservation and the Secretary deems such a code is necessary for the health and welfare of the reservation, the Secretary shall netify the tribe in writing of such need and offer assistance in the preparation of an acceptable water tode. If such tribe notifies the Secretary that it elects not to enact a water code or if the tribe does not respond within 60 days from the date of the request, and the Secretary determines that failure to enact a water code would jacopardize the reserved waters of the reservation, the Secretary may prepare and publish a water code fer such reservation. The water code so prepared shall cover the areas set. forth in Section 3.2 above. In such gode the Secretary shall act on behalf of the tribe in the issuance of permits and the regulation of the reserved waters of the reservation, except as otherwise provided in the code so prepared. The regulation of received waters shall be based upon the principle of just and equitable distribution of the water among those entitled to the use thereof.
- b. When said water code has been completed, it shall be submitted to the governing body of the tribe of the reservation for its review and comment thereon and to make suggested revisions, following which the water code shall be promulgated by publication in the <u>Federal Register</u> and shall be enforced by the Secretary as to the reservation covered by auch code. The code may be amended from time-to-time subject to rights under existing permits. However, amendments shall be made only with approval of the governing body of the tribe.

4.1 - Appeals

Where a tribe has utilized the provisions of Parts 3.3, 3.4, and 3.5 as set forth in the preceding section, the code shall provide that appeals from the tribal administrative board's decision and the superintendent's approval of the permit shall be handled as provided in Part 2 of Title 25 of the Gods of Federal Regulations,

AUL S.QUINN

Honorable Norman E. St. 10 Mayor, City of Roman Roman Montana 59864

Dear Mayor Stedje:

We are enclosing to the Montana Department We are enclosing a to the Montana Department of the appropriate and the appropriate the approp urces and Con-73-g76L, of the

You may be aware that as general counsel for the Confederated Salish and Kootegal Tribes of the Flathead Reservation, we previously filed an objection with the Department to the application of the grounds that the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits for any waters on the Flathead Reservation. United States watering 101 F.2d 650 (9th cir. 1939).

Whether the City of Roman is the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the State of Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the Montana has no jurisdiction to issue water use permits of the Montana has n

Whether the City of Roman is granted a permit by the State of Montana or not, it will be necessary for the city to obtain the legal permission of the Confederated city to obtain the legal permission of the Conrederated Tribes before the water can be used. We suggest you submit to the Tribes a proposal for the use of a specified amount of water over a definite period of time. Before any tribal permission can be obtained, it will also be necessary for the city and the Tribes to agree upon a reasonable price to compensate the Tribes for the use of their water.

We are available to discuss this matter with you at any time.

Yours truly,

WILKINSON, CRAGUN & BARKER

Enclosure cc: Montana Dept. Resources and Conservation



HUNGRY HORSE HOUSE MISERY TO MILLERS

Arise: They say you should never look a gift horse in the mouth, but Cliff Miller of Arlee is wondering if a little scrutiny six months ago might have prevented a swift kick in his hip pock-

You see, last October Miller received a Housin Improvement Program (HIP) loan from the BIA to move a government home from Hungry Home. The Hungry Horse house was free, the HIP loan was merely to move the house and set it up on Miller's land cost of Arter. That's what BIA

Arise. That's what BIA told him at least. But least that month when the house served, littley found that the wirning was abot, the plumbing dan't work and there were several minor to unjor mysic tasks. With the the foundation and winter satting in, Miller went to Tribal Credit for an \$8,000

And so if the \$11 500 in debts for their new home were not enough, the Mil-lers have now lost their childrea. Lake County Welfare placed the six Miller children in foster homes April 4, pending the completion of the

According to Mrs. Miller, the children were taken "To leave a sefe and healthy hos environment". A safe and environment". A safe and healthy home is what Miller and his family thought they were getting last October when they when they agreed to take the government surplus Hungry Horse bome. But so far all they have is debts, headaches and beartaches.

Now Miller, who heads a household of eight, only

makes \$450.00 a mean that comes out to less that comes out to less that \$257.00 per purch is month, presty the dee any circampating but really tone) to less that the second plus in less that the second power is the second plus in less that the second plus is less that the second plus the second plus

man, Las Trouper, felt the follows had a legithrate gripe. Trouper agreed to help the Millers put the finishing touches to their

and general sections of the section of the section was an experimental as the section was assessed in the section was assessed in the section was an experimental as the section was and trivial Complete assessed that the section was an experimental assessed that were all the sections as the section was an experimental as the section was as a section was an experimental as the section of the section was as a section of the section was as a section of the section was a section of the section of the section was a section of the section was a section of the section o

is not based on prejudice "No, it is based on hard dollars".

liars". The three day Indun Law Conference, which be-gan March 25, also featured a panel discussion on tribal jurisdiction on reservations. Among the panelists was Matheed Tribal Councilman Bill Morigeau of Poison. O-ther subjects were taxation of Indian tribes by states, with Flathand Tribal Secretary Pred Houle, and a discussion of Indian preference

DIXON HOUSING MEETING

Dixos: This is to inform it cal citizens in the Pinthead Sub-Agency, Dixos, area that an application to ret litate 22 old house sub-agency, has been filed with the Department of Housing and Urban Develo ment. (HUD)

An environmental ass vited to inspect the application and to offer reco dations on any aspect of the proposed project. Two pub-lic meetings will be held. The first on April 11, and the second on April 16 at 8:00 P.M., at the Tribal Co Chambers, Flathead sub-



16, 1975 FULL MOON OF COURTSHIP (P-- 0)

Enough Reservation Roads to Circle the Globe, almost

(Cont. from page 1)

Cont. from page 1)

Roads not only reduce the potential for reproduction in the forest, br. Roe aid, but they also have "a substantial influence on the exhetic values" of the forest, fie said "In the overview, the greatest influence to exhetic value is the long inharmonious straight tampet placed across the greatest potential for damage and propulation by Raiph Warner, a U of Marmonious straight tampet placed across the greatest potential for damage and an electric value is the long inharmonious straight tampet placed across the greatest potential for damage of the correct value is the long inharmonious straight tampet placed across the greatest potential for damage of the control of the

the reservation forces and inflects both young and toy survey tree.

He said there are bino other insect problems, princely searce budworm which has affected some 181 160 some in reservation break. He said there are other imposts within hims preservation break. He said there are other imposts within hims appeared on the reservation sum as size Magnitain Ray Julius He Fine Beiterfly, the Tusnock Moth, the hims bears and the Larch Charboarny. He said that control of them herein with pesticides was "not feegable" are to the engages. Roads also contribute significantly to the eventure of the face soils, according to Bonald McConnell, who stained for reservation soils for the Comminan group. By using unit preservation soils for the Comminan group. By using the stoppape, McChonnell plotted out the growth capacity of the contribution of the contribution of the Comminant group. By using the preservation soils and its reservation soils and its residently to encode the contribution includes the that he inflowed stages of includes on soils is created by roads. Their contribution sinks the forces the quality of governing space for vegetation and in sections.

Another drawback of excessive longing roads states as

Dr. Browder also noted that "roads and cutting practices

went as things:

Sponta strengt, the removal of forest fire fuel creeted by subsell efficience.

engeomic benefits recreational areas to vahicies.

\$13 Million in Water Floring from Missions

The state of the second second

Chur-Koosi

NEW MOON OF THE PLANTAGE PROPERTY (1,1974)

Mr. Nine Pipe's niece, Frances Vanderburg McClure so-members that he used to return to the Bittercost velley as often as possible. He would, she said, return with several other Bitterroot Salish to work the farms and orclines that replaced the herry fields and game trails when the velley was settled....not for the money, but for the opportunity to settled...,not for the money, but for the opportu-visit their native homes.

tod.

Later on, during the early 20s, Mr. Nine Pipe was himst by
Blucosis maio station to play Tonto in a local Lour Security
of Tonto series. He didn't like playing second fields to the
one Ranger and didn't like the regular trips to Midstalign in

quet.

Mr. Hims Pipe was preceded in death by his first with, Cath-wine Listin Der Red Crow; and three brothers: Admini "Rappy", American and other in the color.

The was buried May? in the Jocko Omestry at Actes, Red-glous services and a wake were held the evening before at the St. Ignatius Community Center.

Continued from Page 3)

Dr. Konkesti was the only team member to recommend making departure from the timber oriented florestry phagemen a recursation index. He noted that timber subs yield only di-nationsm of eround 55 milition a year, water could large in such as \$13 million annually. Dr. Konkesti said that the power value of water sinks

maximum or sevens as manon a year, wave come many as mach as \$13 million annually.

Dr. Konkmakl mid that the power value of water sings from the reservation amounts to about \$11,545,560 gar year. He said that this does not include the water company being used to power Kerr Dam at the foot of Pathiend Lohn lies added that the water is worth an additional \$1,448,560 in ringuiston water has voted an additional \$1,448,560 in ringuiston water has been poing rate of \$2,36 per cent foot. He pointed out that this total in water value for ex-counts the foreseaselve revenue from timber.

The uneary crunch is here to stay, "he predicted," fined "the energy crunch is here to stay," he predicted, "fined "the energy crunch is here to stay," he predicted, "fined "the stay of the product."

The U of M hydrologist noted that his figures on the value of the reservation waters were based on available missful data. Rainfall on the reservation water from \$1 is included in the historian part of the production of the production of the reservation waters were been seen to the historian DAN'S BODY SBOP.

DAN'S BODY SBOP.

DAN'S BODY SHOP

Proc estimates --- Complete paint jobs on repair lar passenger cars ... \$125.00.

Danny Tenas - SKYLINE DRIVE - Poisse, Mont.
Phone 883-5560

TWO LADDES NEEDED to sell JOY, the centers filled bra wardrobe by Command Parformance. Set your own hours — Complete tening. Contact: Pat Johnson, 1629 Bellevan, Missouls, Mont. Phone - 549-0863

Shoptings, its mid the sealable information is not sufficient to enhalted a measurement plan and magnessed that the tries canabilities on an in-depth study of your valer resource." Br. Kominski anguested the tries have a forestry hydrologist and consider the nonellistiv of constructing forestry Ph.D. students to collect data on the various aspects of the reservate, water distantion. He said the data collected by students with made to the students of the stud

Medican Students Learn Government

HTUOY HAIDIR MATHER

Similar Learning about how british government functions in that his Hostera Indian Youth Practicum is all about. Spready Prival Homber standards from sround the resur-tions for the Hoster standards for manual the resur-rent for the Hoster Standard for the standard formed a situation of Trial Ocusell and up inter-Tribal Policy Board and Homanto bow these extremental housest private in the scale Homantow these servements to be related to the n Inter-Tribal Policy Bos ental boards relate to the

Albert Plante Learns Trade

Albert Fant, formerly of the Fishheed Reservation was saining 8 gardinates from United Trithes Employment Training and the Control of the Con Convently there are approximately 160 to 14 different states enrolled at the Content

Job Opening For Polson Counselor

nan Subool Commenter - Poison High School: Interested persons are requested to write a letter of ap-

Jatimessed persons are requested to write a latter of ap-plication to Darry Daysis, Polone High School, Polanos, Handman, 59846, buffere Hay 16, 1914. Qualifications for the position are an influence.

I. Must have smooned experience working with domestary or amountary age children as a clearmount stacker.

3. Should qualify for a guidance curtificate in the State of Management.

Receives.

5. Should be from the Shilm-Kootensi tribal area.

5. Should be from the Shilm-Kootensi tribal area.

5. Should be troop the Shilm-Kootensi tribal area.

5. Shilm have successful experience in working as a member of an obtantional team.

6. Shilm be willing and shilt to work with all athair groupp installed by white and indicate.

7. To be hired on the existing salary schedule plus milesge

Char-Koosta Page 11

Ronan Councilman Joe McDonald Resigns

Ronan, First term Tribal Councilman Joe McDonald, Ronan, has notified the tribal administration that he la-

Rount, has too died the tribal administration that he lis-ted to resign mis counce; seat. 3.

The 19 year old Reture High School Principal ex-plained in a letter to 37-bat Council Chairman Haroff Mitchell, Jr., that he 35th 3 would be in the best balan-est, of the Council the section and his family, if he give up the Council position, McDonald explained that he

up his Council position. McDonald explained that he would like to seport more time with his administrative duties with the high school and return to school this summer to work on a do torate in education.

McDonald was the only inner councilman estends in the like, 15, 1973, Tribal Council Elections, He difficulted in microbest lim Big 254 works to 123.

McDonald will meet with the rost of the Council lister to discuss the effective date of his resignation.

The Tribal Council has the constitutional authority is appoint a successor to a vested Council was therefore, in 1972, the Council decided to hold a special election to fill the Arber Council service of the vested Council was the death of Hugh "Jumbo" Genner.

Inquest to Start Into Pete Pierre Death

Hot Springs: The investigation into the death of Trib

Hot Springs: The investigation into the death of Trinds Memory For Derry, Jr., will continue next week when, a Sanders County Coroner's Jury hogies a formal inquisi-ficial control of the 47 year old Birt Springs man was found March 17 in a norm at the City Apartments in Birt springs. Authorities believe Pierre had been dend two days before he was descovered. A cording to Trilad Police Chief Layel Jackson, Pierre was described to the control of the property of the control of the co

was apparently beaten to death, suffering severe their to the head duckson said that Tedail Law and Order Police, along with Sanders County Sheriff's Officers and Hot Springs Police an avestigating Jackson said there are two suspects in the apparent slaying

Results of April 6 School Board Vote

Elections for school boards in reservation-greats theol districts were held April 8. Also at issue in several torservation communities were bond and mill levy proposals. A district-by-district rundown on the election results believes.

St. Ignatus ... Lake County District 28 voters ele-cted dichael Fisher to a three year term on the board of

ions. Voters also approved a 20 mili elementer of livy of \$33.915 but turned down a high other of 36 mills for \$61.047. Rimo ... District 22 elected Down Walker to > 9 year form.

"Bulley View ... Ray, lick was elected to a three dams on the board of trustees and a \$2.700 levey possitions of the school was approved.

"But Bhore School ... Voters in District 33, cumility of Bayton, Proctor and Rollins, elected One R. Bulley to the board of trustees. Also decided in mark a feeting openeral fund expendition of the suppless of the school. Action... Arrive voters elected Gordon Doney to the albeids. Voters okayed \$81,250 for operation of albeids. Voters okayed \$81,250 for operation of albeids. Voters okayed \$81,250 for operation of albeids. Voters okayed \$81,250 for the high throot operated was a reserve levy for the elementary.

mating to \$3,240 and \$5,440 for the high

had Byrings ... Voters returned Ed McMaters to a fine just term for the elementary school board. Donald office was elected to a one year term. For outlying if years leceral members, the Hot Springs voters el-if Harls Cross to a three year term and Arthur Argo

Inter-Tribal Policy Board on Water Rights

ne, have notified the State and other water users that md to take strong action to protect their reservation

on rights.
In a memorandium from the later-Tribal Policy Board, the iribus placed "mon-trick entities" un notice that "interesta invulged in plans, projects or diversions of said water, do so at their own risk."

The memo noted that Judian tribes have paramount is it water to be cover and steams when how there were that the second courts have consistently held that these and other ladhe sights apply not only to present but also to future tribal

Appropries and that it would file suit against (legal use of the government of the government of the government of the specied to enjoin any efforts to divert any said waters which relate governphenity to Indian reservations. The galactiment or the tribes might well seek money damages for the distributes or violations of its rights in the connection."

....

NEW MOON OF COURTSHIP April 1, 1974

HATHER AD LAKE TRIAL BEGINS

not also and beyond the control of attorneys for the Phillians Lakers, a group of lake land owners, estered briefs into the case as long as they stock with the masters.

But even, and attorneys for Namer, the Lakers and the Chy of Poisson, at layered to file additional enguerants on May 13, Another hearing all the held in Missoula following review of the street.

the briefs.

The central issue in the Namen cave, and the reusen it has attracted so much attention, is the question of who owns the bed of Flathred Lake. Non-member property owners on the lake frest that they will right be for, ed to lesse docks and fills that extend out into the bed or they will have to remove them.

them. The Tribe on the other hand, wants to establish owner-ship of the bed as a means to controlling development on the lake. The southern half of the lake was reserved for the Salin Kootenai and Pend 'd trivel' Tribes in the Heligate Treety. The waters of the lake are traditional fixing grounds for the tribes and it is lich that some degree of control over shore 'd development is necessary to preserve the fisheries environ-ment in the like.

development is necessary to preserve (ne inserve surrange ment in the interest profits of the bed and the waters of the southment half of the lake have already been established in saveral course decisions. In 1942, the U.S. Supreme Court found that the United States held in trust for the Tribes the "bed of the seise their half of the lake". The U.S. Federal District Court raided last year that the Tribe and the Federal Government sould control fishing in the lake.

RESERVATION VIOLENT DEATHS

(cont. from page one)

riatnead Reservation. The total number of Indian denths on the reservation during that period was \$3, which must that one quarter of all drath during \$197; were dute to vio lent causes. He noted that alcohol has been pin-pointed as a predominant cause of these deaths and added that Public Health estimates that some 68 percent of all health money on the reservation is spent on problems connected with alcohol.

with alcohol.

For this reason, the alcohol program recieved top prior
ity for the Flathead Reservation. Lefthand said that alcohol programs on the reservation...such as the De-Tox.
Center, the Halfway House, Field Counselves and the Information Center...will be funded this year with \$53,865
out of a special \$500,800 Billings Area appropriation. He
and that the program will ave new focus on preventions
of alcohol related health problems.

BIG SKY SHEET METAL

HEATING AND AIR CONDITIONING .

LAUREL CHARETTE

ST IGNATIUS, MONTA

Council Aims At Res. Water Rights

Shame: Two Tribal Councilmen attending an Indian water reals seeding in South Dakota in February have returned with a series of proposals to give the tribes more say in the rvation waters. men E.W. Morigeau, Polson, and Bob McCres.

with a series of proposals to give the trices move we are of summarison waters.

Chemchane E.W. Morigeau, Poison, and Bob McCrea, Poison, and the second poison of the second poison water rights.

Morigeau and McCrea reported to the Tribal Gouncil times although Montant tribes are in somewhat better shape its baget water rights by virtue of the state's enabling act (which discharing sursidiction over reservations), little or goothing has been done to implement these rights. They wish that the tribe has both a legal and moral basis for several poisons of the state of t

The Pathesd Intigation Project has been recieving renumeration through conveyance of Tribal water for some \$4 odd years. The irrigation Project is supplying water to non-loading sares, hirsplains approximately 135 Job acres of land. The Tribes necesses no payment for the taking of this water to the meaning the payment of the taking of this water to the meaning the payment of the taking of this water to the meaning the payment of the taking of this water to the meaning the payment of the payment o The Thibes messive no psyment for the taking of this water by the project. We recommend that the Thibal Council takes immediate stags to gain control of all feneration waters. Subsequent to control, the Council should arrive at a fair value (charge per acre) for the use of this water and col-iseds such charges for water, retroactive to its first usage by the Project, as well as future use." Mortgaus and McCrea alog' recommended that the Council "—Should look into Montans Power's claimed rights to the 13,488 cubic fact. of water flowing out of Patheed Lake. If the council the council of the council nded that the Council:

—That all have and court decisions involving tribal water rights be reviewed by the tribal attorneys and engineers and a firm water policy be established. —That federal assistance be sought in realizing claims to

Susan Leithand Is Tourney Queen

Susan Lefthand, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Basil Shand of Arise, was elected Queen of the All Indian should Tournament held at Lyola High School March

Other successful contestants from the Flathead were Sunan's sinter, Mary, who won second prize in the girls dance contest, and Kenny McLure, who won second prize in the Minn's War Dance Contest. The Arlse drum group took shoping prize for their performance.

Page 2 Char-Koosta

State High ourt To Hear Pierre

criena (Cho Roosta) on de

and south demand against the second form to have been formed from the base for the second formed for

in the Kennerly can the more lines to the factors that state courts did not the authority to promise such that are courts did not the authority to promise such that the courts did not the surface was very similar to Pierre was being sured by a grocer-forcidation for not payment hand talk.

hind tab.
The Pierre case involves the
possession of a 1965 Ford pick
up truck by the Security State
Bank in lieu of a \$250 furni

Bank in life of a \$250 furni-ture loan.

Elsewhere in the courtream, The U.S. Supreme Court will begin hearing festimony on the "Tonasket" untaked cigarette, case and state tax case between

McLanshan and the State of Arizona. The decision in buth cases will have a bearing on Tribal Members.

\$2.4 Million Job Corps Contract

Diston (Cher Koosta): The tribe will be in the vocational tearing business for another too year. Earlier this month. Tribal Chuncil Chairman Harold Mrt. Jr. Spreed the \$2.4 mil. Contract for a two year seneval of the Regional Residential Manpower Training Central Contract Contract

(cont. on page 2)

Results of Res. Water Survey

Dixion (Char-Koosta): A spe-cial Tribal Council meeting will be called sometime in Dec. to discuss the preliminary results for a four-year water safe year with the tribe's Washington

Attorney Richard Bankson

Salish, Le

that storneys.
The study reportedly covid at a poor riging from and earlier through the Flathead and output, reliminary re-

aquafirs and groundwater as well as standing and flowing surface water.

The special meeting might be extended another day to permit Basean to preser a report on current court cover, moderning prediction and other legal matters

Fend 'd Orielles Tribes

VOLUME 2 - NUM

Bad Teeth: A Bite On The Problem Will Fluoridation Help Biggest Toothsche?

St. Ignatius (Char-Koosta):
The Indian Public Mastri
Service would like to Bouridate
the water supplies of 8th ride
housing projects on the reservation serving terribbusholds or process.

tion had been the Flathead Res englished among the worst what leght Utited States for obvious professes. But a lot of gestless are worker in the works have a more to found than all broads to be considered. The digitationers over the sale like a substitute that the Place of

Tribe Submits Jobs-**Education Proposal**

Dison (Char-Koosta): The some times volcanic proundwork, few ribal contracting of the BIA offices of Education Specialists and Employment Assistance Officer-complete with sederal budgest-has finally been lead. During the November 17 meeting, the Tribal Council decided by a five to two mery no resume negotiations with the Bureau of a contract by the sederal provinces of the sederal provinces of the way dropped the previous meeting (Nov.3) by a vote of four to three.

The messure to insume inspondintions for the current BIA posts asset for November 17 with the votes of Vic Stinoer, Patilo, Instru-great to breas of the Lafts the previous meeting!—Tom "Basehead" Swaney (who was affalled during the Novem but detected and the Novem but detected to the Novem but detected to the November of the Novembe

Tribe To Lobby For Dentists

Dixon (Cher-Koosta): The tri-be will take the bit into its own teeth to get more money for Pulsic Hearth Service dentistry, orograms on the Reservation, Or. Merlyn Johnson, Area Perias Chief for PHS, and Rev-posed to the Country of the Coun-try of the Country of the Coun-try of the Country of the Reserva-tion needs more dental person-ned.

tion netes more central person-tion. Johnson explained the administration had not siness-sed the felstral fudget for IHS for the coming year and said only only about 14 new dental pos-sisons were available. Dr. Bartlett said netervation. The coming year is a superior of the clinic in St. Ignation and a two chair facilities in Polson, will need need at least one additional dental officer and three dental mastants.

dental officer and tifee dense assistants.

The Council moved to ack Senators Lee Metcalf and Mike Manshield and Congressman Richard Shoup to assist in getting the necessary appropriations and approved the ap-fants on page 21.

Seven Vic For Seat On Council

CHAR-KOOSTA

Smokeshops Before High Court County Appeals Smokes to

Montana Supreme Court

i the Salam trme; Joon E. dalare, an Arlee businessman ind a forseer member of the Supervicemitities for Optional Withstewal; Edward A. Fyant, a ormar Councilman from Arlee; County victor Mati and hasac Richard Dieses

Tribe Sets Budget At \$2.4 Million

include per-capita dividends as even as Leave to a land aquisitions, the was set at 32 water survey and industrial development studies. The programs, which capital Programs will cost foresty development foresty development of foresty development.

District Court

Tribe Stakes Claim To Reservation Waters

Arlee Pow-Wow, Rodeo Slated For July Fourth
when—the annual Arree Pow the state.
The festivities, what

TRIBAL COUNCIL MINUTES

FOR APRIL 15 MEETING Held April 15, 1975 Volume 75 Number 13

Members Present Chairman, Harold W. Mitchell, &; Vice Chairman, E.W. Mortgeau, Robert McCrea; John F. Malstare Thumas E. Pallo, Thomas (Behrheid) Swamey, Vector Stinger, Patrick Lefthand and Sergeant at Arms. Homer Courville Members Absent: Juseph McDonaid and Fred Whitworth.

Members Abent: Aucht McDonald and Fred Whitworth, ahnad Recentation West in Investory. The Tribal Counsell Affect 14, took action to have the BLA constact these from phase water saidy under the following conditions:

1. The Tribas would have a voice in selection of who would prepare the study. This voice would extend to the Tribas electing the individual or firm, or to the Area Office make the selecting the individual or firm, or to the Area Office make the selecting the individual or firm, or to the Area Office make the selection of the study at all reasonable times, and would be permitted to comment critically on the report at all stages.

4. The study would not contain recommendations as to what course of action might be followed, not would it makes the selection of the sele

segment of the segment with the BLA in conducting the Water inventeement with the segment of the

asociation 4776. Authorising a Suit to Augustense wasser igiths. He ownership of water rights on the Flathend secretalon are confused by the status of the legislative, dicisil and administrative decisions, and gluid called on their water rights done in Rederal court, after than in state court, now, therefore, if Resolved, by the Confederated Tribus that the United lates is authorized to file a lawaii on behalf of the Con-cidented Tribus in United States Faderal Court in adjusti-sts rights of the Tribus to all the waters on the Fathend court in the Confederation of the Con-test of the Confederate of the Confederate of the Con-test rights of the Tribus to all the waters on the Fathend court into.

cate rights of the Tribes to all the waters on the remembers.

Motion by McCres, to approve Resolution 4770, esconded by McCres, corried, unanknoss.

Housing a List. Development are of 1974. Section Market Section 1974, the section of the HUD are of 1974. This is the Green Resolution of the HUD are of 1974. This is not of the HUD are of 1974. This is reformed housing developments to pick up the read approach that the person cannot meet. Further information will be given to the Council at a later date. HUD is just now getting information on the Section

Martin Chimenson we Undeterstail Tithes. Mr. Clairmont is

nonreasion on the section.

Philip Clairmont is Confederate: T these Mr. Clairmont is suing the Tribe for damages on his land near Turtle Lake homesites water facilities. Tony Rogers' Tribal Attorney, asked the Council if they wished to have the BIA intervene on the sait:

on the suit.

Motion by Stinger to authorize the BIA to intervene on
the suit of Mr. Clairmont, seconded by Malatare, carvied,
unanimous.

unanimous.

Resolution 4771 - Modification of Attorney's Contract whereas, the General Services Attorneys' Contract between the Custlederaled Tribles of the Fishhead Reversition, Montre to Contract the Custlederaled Tribles of the Fishhead Reversition, Montre 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1

we represent the throught February 25, 1975, where the control to each time to the Tybes the range has tockling 67.7, and the control to the

on 4773 - Housing Application for Low Rent

by the state of the control of the c

May 15, 1975 FULL MOON OF THE BITTERROOT (Page 9)

HITSTYPES OF PERETING OF THE TREBALL COUNCIL OF THE COLECDEPATED SALISH AND KOOTENAL TRIBES OF THE FLATHWAD RESERVATION

Held February 12, 1975. Council Chambers, Diron, Montana. Volume 75. Humber 4. Approved March 14, 1975.

D. 1986 - 2000: Chairman, Morold W. Mitchell, Jr.; Vice-Chairman, E. W. Morignau; Robert Deffen; a la E. Malatare; Thomas (Bearhead) Swapey; Victor Shinger; Fred Whitworth; Thomas E. Dio; Malatak Lofthand and Sorgeant at Arms, Homas Courville.

MEN IERS ALGENC: Joseph McDonald

'vin Orr - Land Sale - Fr. Orr has 40 acres that he would like to sell to the Tribes. He as acking \$600.00 per acre.

Hotion by Fred Multworth to have the Economic Development Committee seet with Mr. Orr and look the property over, seconded by Thomas E Pablo, carried, unanimous. (8 present.)

Richard Baenen, Tribal Attorney - mot with Council to discuss matters concerning:
1. Colstrip Transmission Lines
2. Kerr Dam

- 3. Buffalo Rapids
- 4. Water Code 5. Litigation
 - - a. Personal Property Tex b. Cigarottes

 - c. Ragsdale Allotment d. Stames Hunting came
- 6. Hission Lands
- 7. Liquor Ordinanca 8. Tax on Non-Trust Property
- God Father's Palace

Kerr Dam - Montana Power - Notion by Thomas (Bearhead) Swancy to instruct the Tribal Attorney to draft a Resolution to secure the Kerr Project for Tribal or US Goy't (in trust fo take over, seconded by John E. Malatare, carried, unanimous. (9 prosent.)

Plathead Irrigation Project - Motion by John E. Melatare to draft a letter to the Flathead Irrigation Project and inform them that the irrigation season is coming up and that the Tribes are going to lease the watershed to the Irrigation Project, seconded by Robert HcCrea, carried, unanimous. (9 present.)

g compail " other Himdes ... 19 12, 1975 1440

1. 3 1/25 - Coalid. -24 of 1/25, by the Tribal Council of the Confederated Salish and Kootenia william, if L the File al Year 1975 Tribal Budget is hereby rediffied to provide the \$700, 3 C gifal Investment into the Tribal Credit Enturprise to be used in II. Sheet I em Isan Program

Endatom by Victor Stinger to approve the Resolution 4725, acconded by John E. Endatom, consided, ununimous. (Spresent.)

ANY History Wiles of Northwest Indians Request - Hytion by Thomas (Bearhead) Swaney to direct the Wribes delegates to the Montana Inter-Pribal Policy Board to have the Policy Board support the Affiliated Tribes of the W Indians, concerning a request from the congressional delegates to support Tribal Mater Codes which Tribes seek to administer their own water, seconded by Patrick Lefthand, carried, unanimous. (9 present.)

Arice Fow Wow - Coorgo Machington's Birthday - Notice by Fred Whitworth to grant permission to hold a pow wow from February 15 to 17 at the Arice grounds, and that they comply to the Tribes pow wow regulations and clean up the greend afterwards, seconded by John E. Falatare, carried, unanisous. (9 present.)

Meeting adjourned.

Confederated Salish & Kootenai Tribes
of the Flathead Reservation

jgm

Tribal Council Meeting Minutes August 24, 1973

<u>On Annualso Assistance Grants - Cont'd, - The Council has the option of using the money than being processe or program purposes.</u>

High to Thomas On program purposes.

High to Thomas (Deathead) Swamp to use the funds for program purposes and direct a latter to the Area Employment Assistance Officer and request that the Bureau of Indian Affairs seek lands to be provided in fiscal year 1975, for the Home Purchase Assistance grants, seconded by Robert McCree, carried, unanimous. (9 present.)

Proposed Ordinance on Water Use - Motion by E. W. Morigeau to request the Attorneys to drait an Ordinance governing the use of all water on the Flathead Reservation, seconded by Robert McCrea, carried, unanimous, (9 present.)

Joe's Smoke Shops - Marvin Ping, Attorney, and Borothy Wheeler Clinkenbeard and Shirley Wheeler met with Council to discuss the problem of the Smoke Shops, now that Joseph Wheeler was killed in a mine accident in Californie.

Notion by Robert McCrea to transfer the lease on the land where the smoke shops are located to Dorothy Wheeler Clinkenbeard and Issue her a permit to continue operations seconded by Fred Whitworth, carried, unenleaves. (9 present.)

Notion by Robert McCrea to authorize payment of \$362.00 for Maryin Ping's attorney fees, seconded by James Ely, carried, unenleaves. (9 present)

Television Translator - Big Arm - The Blacktell TV Tax District requests to use Lot 2 Block 3 Big Arm Villa Site as a TV Translator ignation to serve the Eimo Area, Elmo Bay and up to Dayton and part of Rollins.

Motion by Patrick Lefthand to issue the Bleckgall TV Tax District a lease for Lot 2 Block 3, Big Arm Villa Site for \$25.00 for a ten year permit, seconded by E. W. Moriges carried, unanimous. (9 present.)

RESOLUTION 4502 - Requesting United States to Join Lawsuit in Protecting Tribal Assets - MHEREAS, the Confederated Salish and Kootemai Tribas of the Flathead Reservation Montana, own the south half of Flathead Lake pursuent to aboriginal ownership, as confirmed by the Treaty of Hell Eate, July 16, 1855, which Treaty guaranteed to them, their ownership in perpetuity, which camerahlp has been recognized by the Circuit Court of Appeals of the Minth Circuit in the case of Montana Power Company v. Rochester, 127 F. 2d 189; and

WHEREAS, one James N. Nameh, doing business as Jim's Marine, is in trespess upon the lands underlying Flathead Lake and owned by the Confederated Tribes; and

WHEREAS, said Namen has refused to remove his encroachments and continues in his

WHEREAS, the Confederated Tribes, to protect their property rights, have filed a lewsuit in the United States District Court for the District of Montana, Missoula Division, Civil No. 2343, seeking removal of the encroachments and obstructions placed upon Tribal lands by said Mamon;

BE IT RESOLVED, these the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes request the United States, through the Begintment of Justice, to exercise its trustee functions, in respect to the Confederated Tribes and join in the lawsuit as a party pleintiff, seeking reaffirmence of Tribe! ownership as enunciated in the case of Montane Power Company to Dethes ter.

A. 48

Motion by E. W. Morigeau to approve Resolution 4502, seconded by Thomas E. Pablo, carried, unanimous. (9 present.)

MINUTES OF PERSONS OF THE TRIBAL COUNCIL OF THE CONFEDERATED SALISH AND ROOTENAL TRIBES OF THE FLATHEAD PESERVATION

held October 19, 1973. Council Chambe Volume 73. Number 33. Approved

Chairman, Harold V. Mitchill Jr.; Vice-Chairman, Robert McCrea; Thomas E. Pabio; Thomas (Larhyad) Swaney; E. W. More Ely; Patrick Lefthand; John E. Malatar and Sergeant at Arms, Hank Burland.

And Sergeant at Arms, hank Burland.

MEMBERS ARSENT: Fred Whitworth and Vigeor Sergea.

Quarterly Title? Council Meeting Himster. (S. 1971 - were read to Council for approva)

Motion by James E. approve the Minest. (S. 1972 - with corrections, seconded by Robert HcCrea, rarrieu, unanisous. (S. Sergean)

Tribal Council Meeting Minutes. Octable 18. Dr., were read to Council for approval.

Motion by Thomas E. Pablo to separa (S. Minutes of October 10, with corrections, seconded by John E. Malatare, carried (Minutes of Despent.)

State Mater Study - Nancy Leifer and and and with Council concerning the Study and the progress thus far They would Militial the what the Tribes are planning as far as the Reservation waters are concerned. (Minutes of Minutes of National Meeting of Minutes of

Tribal Attorney to set up a processe the last their rights with the Tribes, seconded by Robert McCrps, carried, unanimous. (2 implicated by Polson Athletic Boosters Club - parimons of the Polson Athletic Boosters Club - intended met with Council and requested in behalf of the Polson Athletic Boosters Club - intended mesistance to initiate a Junior High Athletic Program.

High Athletic Program.

Notion by James Ely to grant \$400. We will say the Education funds to the Poison Athletic Boosters Club for the Junior High Program, measured by E. W. Morigeau, carried, unaminous. (S present.)

RESOLUTION 4519 - Programming Judgmant Award - Perceraph 7 and 10, Docket 50233, U. S.

COURT of Claims MMERRAS, Public Law 92-253 (96 Stat. 64) motherines the disposition of judgements
entered in favor of the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes in Paragraph 7 and
10, Docket 50233 of the U. S. Gamrt of Claims, and

WHEREAS, said Public Law requires that amph alisposition shall be as authorised by the Tribal Governing Body and approved by the Secretary of Interior, and

WHEREAS, by previous resolutions all of the funds have been programmed by the Tribal Council and approved by the Secretary of Interior except \$40,422 28 plus accrued interest, and

WHEREAS, a need exists from which to might premie to Tribel Members and groups for educational purposes, now, therefore the purposes of the pu

Mr. Ingraham. This was under date of March 28, 1974. Those proposed regulations, of course, acknowledged the U.S. Federal recognition of complete and entire ownership of all the waters flowing through, arising on, or existing under the respective Indian reservations.

This, of course, concerned us greatly, because it provided for a permit system whereby the nonmember could get an annual or a 5-year permit if they paid the tribe for it. The permit would never attach to

the nonmember's land.

I will present these to you as we go along. I would also like to introduce to you a resolution, No. 47-70, by the tribal council of the Confederated Salish and Kooteani Tribe under date of April 15, 1975, with a vote of 8 to 4. The resolution requests and authorizes the United States to initiate a lawsuit for the adjudication of the water rights in all of the waters on, under, and flowing through the Flathead Reservation.

Subsequent to that—and I have these documents that I will present to you—we have letters from various departments of the tribe demanding that fees for the use of water be given to the tribe. This includes a motion by the tribal council to notify the irrigation district that they would be expected to lease these waters.

Now, in 1974, and I recognize that I am late, but I think that this is important to you, to have this information to understand some of the feeling that is running here within the reservation boundaries

with respect to the 83 percent nonmember population.

In 1974, the city council of the city of Ronan, of which I am the city attorney, received an application from the tribal housing authority for water and sewer hookups under a subsidized program,

that we call a cooperation agreement.

At that point in time, it was necessary to enter into this cooperation agreement, which the city council did, recognizing that these low income people need to be subsidized. After granting the use of water to the 10-unit housing project, it was determined that the water pressure in our local water system was extremely low—low to a point that it endangered our rate structure with the insurance underwriters.

The State as a whole is underwritten, and the rates are established with respect to the type of fire protection and the hazards that the insurance companies will have. One of the factors in this is the water

pressure.

The water pressure in our municipal water system, frankly, was

then and is now extremely low.

Upon determining this, we took our revenue-sharing money—95 percent of it—and authorized the drilling of a well on city-owned fee patent land. Under appropriate and proper State law—what we thought to be proper State law—we made application to the Board of Natural Resources, State of Montana, for a permit to appropriate water sufficient to service this well in order that we could pump it into our municipal system. This was necessary in order to alleviate the pressure loss that was going to be encountered as a result of the tribal housing authority hooking into the city water system.

We no more than made this application than we received letters from the tribal lawyers demanding that under no circumstances were we to drill that well, that if we were to drill it that we had to make arrangements with the tribal government to go into a contract with, and pay lease money to, the tribe for the water that was owned by the tribe.

Certainly, this raises suspicions with respect to the motives of the tribe.

At approximately the same time—and I am going to give you written evidence of all this that I have in my files, as a part of my visit with you-at about this same time, we received newspaper articles in the tribal newspaper, relating to a survey that was made by Dr. Konizeski at the university, wherein he told the tribe that the tribal resources and their annual income could be implemented and increased up to \$13.5 million per year if they would only go out and charge for the water use that they were entitled to under the Winters doctrine.

We have many other resolutions, we have many other items in the tribal newspaper relating to these exclusive claims of exclusive owner-

ship of water by the tribal members under the Winter doctrine.

Now, these have raised our suspicions, Senator.

We, of course, by this time are quite well organized in opposition to these claims. I think you are quite familiar with the objections and the protests that have come out of this area and other areas within the State relative to the proposed regulations that were published in the Federal Register of March 17, 1977.

I think you are also familiar, Senator, with the proposed legislation that was introduced by Congressman Meeds back in 1977, relative to an attempt to settle these very problems that we are talking about now. Congressman Meeds' bill, as you recall, provided for a 5-year period within which the tribes could prove up and lay the claims to these implied water rights, and at that time, State law would then

We, here on this reservation, Senator, are awfully sensitive to the State ownership. The latest expression of law, frankly, says that State appropriations of water within the Flathead Indian Reservation are invalid and of no force and effect. This was not held once, but it was held twice, in the case of Alexander v. United States in 1943 and in the case of *United States* v. *McIntyre*, which was settled just some 3 or 4 months before that. That was the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals in San Francisco. I don't have the citation, but it is a very familiar citation on this reservation.

Getting to this particular problem, this pits the reservation water user against—and I'm talking of the non-Indian—against those claiming interests upstream off the reservation, who certainly are subject to, or at least are entitled to, make a State appropriation of water. Those appropriations have been held valid upstream, but not within the reservation area.

Certainly, the only claim that we can make if the Ninth Circuit Court is correct, is that we accede to those reserved rights of the Indians that were approved and acquired in the 1855 treaty, unless we can someway have our State appropriations of water declared valid.

I submit to you further, that the present discussion today has gone to areas, "well, is it right for the Winters doctrine to be employed in this particular instance?"

I don't think that the case goes to that. I think the case goes to this: The litigation has been filed in Federal court; however, if it is

to be decided under State court, these Winters right doctrine claims are going to have to be decided in Federal court anyhow before the State court can adjudicate the water interests of the people in this Flathead basin, or any other basin. The point being, that the tribes themselves, frankly, are not in favor, as I can see it, of these suits, because that necessitates the quantifying of their water rights, which they are not prepared to do.

Their claim—according to all the Indian authorities—is that they have a water right, not only to the present water uses, but to all future water uses. So if someone decided to come in and put in an atomic energy generating plant within this reservation area, and it took every damned drop of water that we've got on this reservation in order for the tribe to sell this water to that atomic energy plant, then

all the rest of us would go without water.

As a consequence, we would need quantification. We don't object to the quantification suit, at least, as I see it. Our problem is the duplication of adjudication. If we adjudicate it in the Federal court, we are going to be left at the wayside over in the State court. The State court saying that we must make the filing of our claims by January 1, 1982. We aren't even going to get through the first level of the Federal courts in order to know whether we have a claim to file with the State courts by January 1, 1982.

These are some of the problems. I thank you for your attention. I realize the hour is getting late. I would like to answer any questions, and I think I can answer a lot of the questions that are proposed by

Senator Melcher. You mentioned that when the city of Ronan

drilled a well, they were challenged by the tribe?

Mr. Інданам. By the tribal attorneys who wrote it, and the

council on behalf of the State tribes; yes.

Senator Melcher. It is general procedure that attorneys represent clients. Was there some reason you say it was challenged by the attorneys or challenged by the tribe?

Mr. Ingraham. The documentation that I have is a letter from the tribal attorneys who say that they represent the tribe, who make the

demand upon the city.

Senator Melcher. Is there any reason to think they weren't representing the tribe?

Mr. Ingraham. If they weren't, then they subsequently have. Senator Melcher. What happened here?
Mr. Ingraham. The city of Ronan was building a well and——

Senator Melcher. Is this the well that was described by Mr. Eve

this morning?

Mr. Ingraham. Unfortunately, the well we drilled was a silter. We drilled 400 and some odd feet and spent some \$45,000-\$50,000 of our very dear revenue-sharing money to drill it. The darned thing won't clear up. It has silt and sand in it.

Senator Melcher. This is another well from what Mr. Eve de-

scribed this morning?

Mr. Ingraham. Yes, sir.

Senator Melcher. What year are you talking about?

Mr. Ingraham. We commenced drilling that well in 1974, and we have been "dinging" with it ever since. We did subsequently decide, as

I said, after much searching to proceed under State law, hoping that we could get assistance from the State in the appropriation. We finally got an appropriation from the State under the State laws stating that we did have this right subject, however, to all existing reserved rights of the Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribe.

Senator Melcher. Was the well completed? The well was com-

pletely drilled?

Mr. Ingraham. Yes.

Senator Melcher. But the water was no good?

Mr. Ingraham. That is correct. We couldn't feed it into our system, Senator.

Senator Melcher. So it is not being used?

Mr. Ingraham. No; it is not being used at this time. Senator Melcher. The challenge that you got from the tribe did not result in a lawsuit or any further proceedings other than the challenge of the letter that you got from the tribal attorneys?

Mr. Ingraham. No; we have not had any suit filed at all.

Senator Melcher. Is there any difference between this well that you are talking about and the well that Councilman Eve testified about this morning—that is being used as part of the water supply for the city of Ronan?

Mr. Ingraham. None; except the procedure that we followed in

securing our State appropriation.

Senator Melcher. The well that he testified to: Would it be used as part of the water supply of the city of Ronan, or what standing does it have in terms of recognition?

Mr. Ingraham. The same sort of standing. We don't know who owns the water right, whether the city has the other water right or-

Senator Melcher. Has the city filed with the State of Montana? Mr. Ingraham. Yes.

Senator Melcher. On that particular well?

Mr. Ingraham. Yes, sir; however, we must still go by the mandates of the Federal courts. The last expression was that appropriations of this nature are of no force and effect and invalid on the Flathead Indian Reservation.

Senator Melcher. The city of Ronan at this time is not named as

a defendant?

Mr. Ingraham. No; it is not. As a matter of fact, Senator, I represent somewhere between 30 and 40 of the defendants. I think they constitute probably 90 percent of those defendants that have been served that may be within the confines of the reservation area. My defendants do live, with the exception of two within the reservation boundaries—two of them do live off the reservation-

Senator Melcher. You have cited some cases, which I believe you identified as about 1974-75, that you tied to the Winters doctrine, that you think are comparable to the well that the city of Ronan is

currently using in their water supply. Is that your testimony? Mr. Ingraham. I'm sorry, I don't quite follow you.

Senator Melcher. You have cited a couple of cases in Federal court that seem to indicate to you that the subsurface water, similar to the subsurface water that the city of Ronan is now using through their well, would be subject to tribal ownership?

Mr. Ingraham. Yes, sir, the cases I haven't cited, but the Cappeart case that you cited earlier, which involved the implied Federal right of the water reserved in the Salton Sea area, certainly, these can be

applicable to our position on this subsurface water.

Senator Melcher. Well, we are not so sure of that, and I just want to tell you that. We are not so sure of that because I think there is a question of how much water is available. I don't believe the Winters doctrine is open ended. Maybe some tribes think it is open ended and maybe some individual Indians think it is open ended, and maybe you think it is open ended, but I don't think it is open ended.

Mr. INGRAHAM. I would agree with you, but-

Senator Melcher. Well, you are indicating that, and I want to straighten that out here in your testimony. You are indicating that the Federal courts have found that the *Winters* doctrine is open ended as regards subsurface water. I don't believe that is true.

Mr. Ingraham. I would hope you are correct, however, I think that Judge Smith in the *Texas Co.* case over on the Blackfeet Reserva-

tion with which you are probably familiar with-

Senator MELCHER. No, sir; the last thing you are going to get me to do is talk about cases that I have never heard of. At any rate, this case, which I believe is much broader than Indian water rights, and much broader than the Winters doctrine, might get into the very point you are talking about. I don't know, but I don't believe there is any reason to say that all subsurface water on an Indian reservation belongs to the tribe. I know I have heard it often enough, but I don't believe that has been established at all.

Mr. Ingraham. Senator, I hope you are right, but what I am doing is to cite those instances to show you where that claim is specific. I

think what the Winters doctrine said is, there is—

Senator Melcher. I think what the Winters doctrine said is: There is enough water available to Indian tribes on the reservation for the purposes for which the reservation was created——

Mr. INGRAHAM. The Winters doctrine, without expansion, only

limited that water to the allottees, not to a tribal entity.

Senator Melcher. I don't think that is true. I think maybe it was to the tribal entity first, and there was another act of Congress, about the same time, that identified the Indian allottees. I think it is unfair to leave the impression that the *Winters* doctrine should be interpreted as guaranteeing all of the water on the reservation to an Indian tribe. I think that is absolutely unfair, to leave that impression, and particularly where it involves subsurface water.

Mr. Ingraham. Certainly, that was the only impression and the only interpretation we could get out of the Department of the Interior's proposed regulations, had they become law and had you and the other congressional delegates in this State and other States not in-

terceded in that.

Senator Melcher. I think it is one thing to be talking about the tribes in really arid country where water is very limited. Of course, the intent of Congress was to allow those tribes to have a sufficient amount of water. In some instances, that may have been all the water that was available. But I don't believe it is fair to leave the impression that somehow the *Winters* doctrine just guarantees that

all water flowing under, or on top, or going through an Indian reservation, it has been decided that that is Indian water. If that were the case, it wouldn't be lodging a case on behalf of the tribe, it would just cite the previous case that said that, and that would be the end of it.

The water questions are tough enough without complicating them. I am not saying that you necessarily do, but as I sat here and listened to your testimony, it could be interpreted that the decisions of those cases that you cited would say to the people of Ronan that their well that supplies part of the water for their city would, if it were litigated, be declared tribal water. I don't think that is the case at all, based on the *Winters* doctrine and the subsequent cases. I don't believe it would turn out that way, either.

Mr. Ingraham. That would be the reason we are in court, how-

ever, is for that decision.

Senator Melcher. I think it is fair to say that we are in court because the Justice Department wants adjudication of the water in these drainages for Indian tribes and for Federal agencies to have a reservation, and that is a pretty broad reason to be in court.

Mr. Ingraham. I feel you are correct.

Senator Melcher. It is much beyond the Winters doctrine—way beyond the Winters doctrine.

Mr. Ingraham. I think that the conceptual point has been very

relevant in some of the areas.

Senator Melcher. Were you here this morning?

Mr. Ingraham. Yes; I was.

Senator Melcher. You have given an for instance where you say the Atomic Energy Commission—you used the term, the Atomic Energy Commission—I guess we have already abolished that, but maybe you used some other term—but they want the water and need the water for certain industrial use?

Mr. Ingraham. Yes.

Senator Melcher. And they get it from the tribes. Well, I think it is pretty clear that the Justice Department used this suit as broader than that. They don't believe that the Federal agencies necessarily have to go through any Indian tribe to get water. They think there is a Federal reservation of water, and they want to adjudicate it out. It has nothing to do with Indians. It is just Federal.

Mr. Incraham. In the pleadings—if you will look at your pleadings about paragraph 7 or 8—you will find that they admit that their claims are inferior to the tribal water claims, that is, the claim on the

irrigation waters-

Senator Melcher. That doesn't stop the line of thinking that has been reflected in the *Winters* doctrine that the tribe will need a reasonable amount of water to satisfy their needs, and where there is a lot of water, to claim the rest of it for Federal agencies, based on a very prior right.

Mr. Ingraham. I would agree with that.

Senator Melcher. It is that line of thinking that will be unfolded and developed in court if that theory of the Justice Department is the dominant one in developing their case. I am not saying that that will be their dominant theory, because they have different individuals in there, all jockeying for the position to establish who calls the shots, who quarterbacks these cases, but it is certainly identified in their testimony as a distinct possibility. As the Interior Department's attor-

neys said, that is just "speculation."

Mr. Ingraham. My observation of the claims of the Interior Department's attorneys is strictly this—I am talking about the Bureau of Indian Affairs attorneys—they think that the tribes strictly own outright, under immemorial rights, all waters flowing through, arising on, or existing under Indian reservations.

Senator MELCHER. No; they had better not be thinking that. They don't testify that. That is a claim that is made by some individuals, but it is not the testimony of the solicitors of the Interior Department.

Mr. INGRAHAM. But the solicitors of the Bureau of Indian

Affairs----

Mr. Kimble. Lloyd, we have gone over this many, many times before. The Winters doctrine, of course, has been refined to reflect these general principles that that amount of water which has been reserved under the Winters doctrine, of course, is reserved for the tribe, for uses—we won't get into the uses—

Mr. Ingraham. I think it is important to get into the uses, because it is present or future uses, and then we have problems if you consider the future uses. I don't mean to be argumentative, but we have to

define our terms or we can't even discuss it.

Senator Melcher. One nice thing about being chairman, you can have the first word and the last word and in between, if you want. But the feeling that the committee has, as near as I can determine at this time—and I do not want to infer that this will be the finding, the last word of all the committee members—but the feeling that we have so far developed of the committee that has addressed this question is that the *Winters* doctrine—and I will use the term as refined—provides necessary water for Indian tribes on their reservation, as being the intent of Congress when the reservations were created.

It is sometimes confusing, because sometimes you are talking about reservations of land and then about reservations of water. I don't think there is much question that the original case that was decided here in Montana—the Winters case—dealt entirely with the necessary water that the tribe would need on its reservation both in the present and in the future for domestic uses, for agricultural uses, and what has later sometimes been identified as for purposes of

civilization.

Justice agrees that perhaps that does mean some industrial water. Some industrial water was always recognized, as has been pointed out by a witness or two in our hearings earlier—because, after all, isn't a blacksmith's shop some type of industry—and of course, that is correct.

The point is that quantification of that reservation—and now I am talking about reservation of water—of water has to be, if we are following the *Winters* doctrine, what would be reasonably needed by

an Indian tribe for all of those purposes.

I don't believe it is fair, in my judgment, at least; that neither Justice nor Interior is claiming that all of the water arising on, flowing under or flowing through, or adjacent to an Indian reservation is reserved for Indians. I don't think they are saying that.

Mr. Ingraham. As I stated earlier, I feel that the quantification is tremendous. I question the manner in which it was brought out.

Senator Melcher. I was interested in the point you made that you

felt a case was necessary for quantification.

Mr. Ingraham. I might add this, Senator. They don't trust the State courts, and certainly, this is a Federal matter, and the final arbiter is always the Federal U.S. Supreme Court that is entitled to, and will review any State court decision upon appeal.

Senator Melcher. Certainly.

Mr. Ingraham. And it is going to go up on appeal. Senator Melcher. The thing that gets me about adjudication, whether it is State or Federal, if there isn't a process for bringing it to a conclusion, it can go on forever. That does place a cloud on the title, not just on the water, but the title to the land, and it is an unnecessary burden.

Mr. Ingraham. In our area, it defers all sorts of development. For instance, an example right now—I have clients who want to drill wells and go into irrigation development systems for raising very important food products, but do you think they are going to invest a dime as long as this thing is in litigation? It screws the development of things.

Senator Melcher. But adjudication in either State or Federal court, unless it is prepared, is a long drawn-out procedure. You seem to be pretty confident that the procedure has worked out pretty well in State court. I am interested in that, but we haven't had adjudication here that has flowed quickly and smoothly through our State

Mr. Ingraham. This is one of my tremendous problems and I don't think I made quite that point. Let's say that you are successful in influencing and persuading Justice that they should dismiss this case and let it go through State court. It has to go through the State court, because the State law, SB-76 is self-executing. It has to go to court. Ok, when we get into State court, how do we avoid the further adjudication that we are talking about now with respect to the Winters doctrine? It is going to be decided there, it is going to be adjudicated under that self-executing provision of Senate bill 76. Wouldn't you agree with that?

Senator Melcher. I don't know. I know I am not going to try to

make that legal judgment at all.

All right, thank you very much, Lloyd.
Mr. Ingraham. Thank you for the opportunity, sir.
Senator Melcher. This concludes our hearing. We have heard all the witnesses. The hearing record will remain open for at least 20 days to accept testimony.

The committee is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 4:20 p.m., the committee adjourned.]

The following material was submitted for inclusion in the record.

1016 Tederal Building Billings, Montante Alac Sir; Their is nut statement in regard to the water rights issue. the have 30 phanes of water rights west the Fondera Canal Co. The have had there rights for many years in fact since we have owned the There rights have here wild for 12 to gation on farm land since land was homesteaded It would he a severe hardelip on the farming Operation if we were to lace those , righti Les addition the action will to defect there right in court Dineire 's

August 9, 1979

John Melcher 1016 Federal Bldg Billings, Mont. 59101

Dear Sir:

We will be unable to attend the water hearing in Ronan 31 of August as we are school bus drivers and school will be in session then.

However, we are interested in protecting our water rights. We own a very small farm 50 acres and we depend on our well water for irrigating our hay crop for our sheep.

We are not financially able to pay legal fee costs for this lawsuit. Seems to us we are paying for both sides of this case.

Montana better fight to save our water or the people down south will get it all. We think Montana should pay for the expense of this lawsuit.

Sincerely,

German & Florence Borgen

Norman & Florence Borgen 2965 LaSalle Road Columbia Falls, Mt. 59912

Rugust 10, 1979 Rugusta, Montana 59410

John Melcher U.S. Senate 1016 Federal Bldg. Billings, Montana 59101

Re: Notice of Public Hearings on Water Suit
July 27, 1979

Dear Senator Melcher:

Encl.: 2

Enclosed please find copies of Notice of Water Rights in Ponders and Toole Counties owned by Orcutt Ranch Co. and E. H. Orcutt, Augusta, Montans.

These water rights consist of runm-off water only from
Yeast Powder Flat Coulee(Ponders Co.) and Wilson Coulee(Toole Co.).

The amount of water we retain in our reservoirs is a very small percentage of the total runs-off which occurs in wet years only.

Sincerely,

E. H. Orcutt

SHOEBO E. N. Orcutt

Digitized by Google

PHOTOCOPIED FROM ABSTRACT PREPARED FOR E. H. Orcutt, Augusta, Montana 59410

-1-

E. C. Jones,

-to-

The Public.

Notice of Water Right.

Dated Jan. 2, 1909.
Filed Jan. 5, 1909 at 9:00 A.M.
Recorded in Book "8" of Water
Rights, Page 149, Chouteau County Records, transcribed to Book "B" of Water Rights, Page 448, Hill County Records, and transcribed to Book "A" of Water Rights, Page 399, Toole County Records.

That I have appropriated 25 cubic feet per second of time of the waters of Wilson Coulee and its tributaries in the County of Chouteau and State of Montana, for useful and beneficial purposes. That the purpose for which the water is claimed is for irrigat-

rnat the purpose for which the water is claimed is for irrigation, stock and domestic purposes, and especially for irrigating land in Section 34, Twp. 29, N. R. 1 E., and Section 2 & 3, T. 28, N. R. 1 E., M. M., which is the place of intended use.

That said waters are diverted from said stream by means of a Reservoir and ditch tapping said stream upon its both banks at a point thereon situate in SE2, Sec. 33, T. 29, N. R. 1 E. M. M., and running thence in a southerly direction to and upon the above described land. cribed land.

That said appropriation is made upon the 2nd., day of Jan. 1909.

E. C. Jones.

Verified, subscribed and sworn to by E. C. Jones, before me this 4th., day of Jan. 1909.

(Seal).

John W. Shields, Notary Public in and for Teton County, Montana.

-2-

United States.

-to-

william Wesley Willer.

Patent. Docutent No. 11°02.
Dated Aug. 25, 1913.
Filed Dec. 1, 1913 at 9:15 A.M.
Recorded in Book *3* of Deeds,
Page 292, Hill County Records, and
transcrited to Book *D* of Deeds, transcribed to book by the Page 480, Toole County Records.

Grants, pursuant to the Act of Congress of May 20, 1862, "To Secure Homesteads to Actual Settlers on the Public Domain", and the acts supplemental thereto, the ShSE1, Sec. 33, Twp. 29, N., and the Lots 1-2-3-4-, ShN/1, Sec. 4, Twp. 28, N. Renge 1 East, J. M., containing 310.07 acres.

Woodrow Wilson, President. By M. P. LeRoy, Secretary. L. Q. C. Lamar, Recorder of the General Land Office.

(Seal).

PHOTOCOPIED FROM ABSTRACT PREPARED FOR E. H. Orcutt, Augusts, Montana 59410

		e0q
3	Bewerly R. Fowler	NOTICE WATER RIGHT Dated Nov. 23, 1899
	The Public:	Filed Jan. 18, 1900 at 2:10 P. M. Recorded Book 2 W. R. page 574.
	Hereby declare and give notice to all persons concerned that I have appropriated 26 cubic feet of waters of Yeast Powder flat coulee in county of Choteau and State of Montans, for useful and beneficial purposes. And I do further declare as follows: First: That I do hereby claim 26 cubic feet of waters of said Yeast Powder flat coulee according to standard measurement of water prescribed by House Bill No. 29 Session Laws, Sixth Legislative Assembly, of Montans. Second: That purpose for which water is claimed is for stock watering purposes on a place described as follows: SAMEA, NASEA Sec. 4, Twp. 28 N., Res. 1 E. P. M. M. which is place of intended use. Third: That said waters are diverted from said stream by means of a cam that six of said dam is ten feet high Fourth: That said appropriation was made upon 20 day of November, 189- Fifth: That name of appropriator of said water is Beverly R. Fowler And I do hereby further claim right to change place of diversion of said water at any time, and to extend ditches, flumes, piles, aqueducts, by which said diversion is made fron time to time to any place other than wherefirst used, and to use waters for other useful and beneficial purposes, than that for which it was first appropriated. And I also claim all rights of way for ditches, flumes, aqueducts and reservoire, dikes and camals, over and across lands through which same are constructed, and right to enlarge and alter same from time to time; and also all rights, easements, privilege and appurtenances thereunto belonging or granted under and by virtue of all laws, bott State and National. Together with all and singular, hereditaments and appurtenances thereunto belonging or to accrue to the same. Beverley R. Fowler	
	Verification by Beverley R. Fowler	
	Subscribed and sworn to Nov. 23, Court in and for Teton County, Mont.	1899 before Sterling McDonald, Clerk District (Court Seal).
<u></u>	Beveraly R. Fowler, husband of party of second part To	MARRANTY DEED. Doc.No. 1731. Dated March 22, 1913 Filed July 26, 1919 at 4:35 P. M. Recorded Book 1 Deeds, page 221
	Louise C. Powler	Consideration \$1.00
	Grant, bargain, sell, convey, warrant and confirm NaSE, Same Sec. 4, Twp. 28 N., R. 1 E. First P. E. of Mont containing 160 acres, more or less. Together with all tenements, hereditaments and appurtenances thereto belonging.	
		Beveraly R. Fowler
	Acknowledged March 22, 1913 by Beveraly R. Fowler, before B. P. McNair, Notary Public for State of Mont. residing at Great Falls. (Notarial seal affixed). Commission expires July 8, 1914.	
		oOo

Senton Melcher

5/10/29

My name is blea Harma and I from and Newd opposin the 45 mile south of Brindle a the north side of the Minami River.

Elthaugh I can only speak for myself,
there are at last a dozen of my neighbors who
are affected in a similar faction by the
reception of summons and subsequent enterogetories.
I neather sum ar rent bond on the reservation.
All draineys from my squation flows into the
Misserie finer at least 15 miles east of the Fort
leck fearustion

for irrigation purposes as do ather south of the finer in Bropland county. To the best of my knowledge no irrigators and or water user with draining and use similar to mine along the Missivis in Richland county have been served with a summons. It follows that if some of to or through the sesercation with no draingle to or through the sesercation are served then all parties some stream to Year Orleans should be treated similarly.

So adequately answer the interagetories sent me it would be necessary to examine a 2' high stack of started subgr to three different court bouses to examine their records because Grosewelt, Valley and Sherison Courties were it one time one.

When I am forsed to spend time and energy and money to fight something that apparently does not apply to me, I feel underly decreased. It is therefore in ardie to call for the immediate rockenination if the diffulante involved in the suit and the subsequent dismissed if these not affected:

CASPER PETERS 8 SOUTH MAIN CONRAD MT 59425



4-0124688237 08/25/79 ICS IPMMTZZ CSP HSHB 4062783995 MGM TDMT CONRAD MT 1319 08-25 1109A E8T

SENATOR JOHN MELCHER US SENATE WASHINGTON DC 20510 AUG 21 1979

DEAR SIRE

(

(

(

524

IN REGARDS TO THE WATER RIGHTS OF THE AMERICAN PEOPLE VERSUS THE AMERICAN INDIANS AND THE INDIANS CLAIMING ALL THE WATER RIGHTS ON THIS CONTINENT BECAUSE THEY MERE SUPPOSEDLY THE FIRST PEOPLE MERE. THISE CLAIMS ARE AS FAR FETCHED AS IS THE FACT THAT THERE IS A POT OF GOLD AT THE END OF EVERY RAINBOW, IT IS A PROVEN FACT THAT THE HAYAS AND AZTECS OF SOUTH AND CENTRAL AMERICA HERE ON THE NOTH AMERICAN CONTINENT SINCE CENTURIES BEFORE THE RED MAN AND THAT THE RED MAN IS OF AN ASIATIC OESCENT ALTHOUGH SOME OF THE FEATURES HAVE CHANGED. THIS IS DUE TO THE DIFFERENT ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS AND INTERMARRIAGES BETWEEN THE AZTECS OR ASIATIC NATIONAL GROUPS THEMSELVES, THE MAYAS AND AZTECS CAN SECOMPARED TO THE ROMANS, GREEKS AND EGYPTIANS, THESE PEOPLE POSSESSED A HIGHLY CIVILIZED CULTURE, MANY OF THE ARTIFACTS OF THESE PEOPLE HAVE BEEN FOUND ON UPWARD FROM SOUTH AND CENTRAL AMERICA UP THROUGH NORTH AMERICA. ACCORDING TO THE MAPS THESE PEOPLE HOULD HAVE COME UP ALONG THE ROCKY MOUNTAIN STRAIT THROUGH MONTANA PROCEEDING EASTWARD ALONG THE MARIAS RIVER AND ONWARD TO THE ATLANTIC OCEAN, THE KNOWLEDGE THAT HAS BEEN GAINED FROM THE ARTIFACTS FOUND OF THE HAYAS AND AZTECS SUGGEST THAT THESE PEOPLE HAD A MORE SUPERIOR KNOWLEDGE IN MANY WAYS THEN WE HAVE AT THE PRESENT TIME. THE ATLANTIC DESCENT HAVE NO SIMILABITIES MHATSOEVER TO THE ARTIFACTS OF THE MAYAS AND AZTECS, IT IS ALBO A SIGNIFICANT FACT THAT THERE WAS MUMBLIFE ON THE NORTH AMERICAN CONTINENT SOME 30,000 YEARS AGO JUST AS WE KNOW NOM THAT AT ONE TIME ELEPHANTS AND CAMELS ONCE ROAMED THIS CONTINENT, THE MAYA AND AZTECS OF THE AMERICAN INDIAN OF ASIATIC DESCENT HAVE NO SIMILABITIES HHATSOEVER TO THE ARTIFACTS OF THE MAYAS AND AZTECS, IT HAS THE RED MAN MAS NOT MERE FIRST, THIS INDIAN THAT AT ONE TIME ELEPHANTS AND CAMELS ONCE ROAMED THIS CONTINENT, THE MAYA AND AZTECS OF THE BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS LEAVING THE INDIANS TO THE FALSE IMPRESSION THAT THEY HAD A RIGHT TO SALL THE MAYA AND ATTER ON THE BUREAUCH THE FIRST PEOPLE HERE, BUT WHEN ALL THIS IS OVER THE INDIANS AND E

REPLY REGUESTED.

RESPECTFULLY YOURS, GENEVIEVE E PETERS 8 SOUTH MAIN CONRAD HT 59425

11:11 EST

HENCOMP HGH.

ROMAN HIGH SCHOOL
AUGUST 31,1979

GARY,

I REQUEST YOU ADVISE SEN. MELCHER ON MY BEHALF THE FOLLOWING, AS MY DECLARATION OR TESTINONY:

- 1. MY NAME IS JULIO K. MORALES

 ATTY. TAT-LAW, OF MISSONIA, MT.
- 2. I REPRESENT PRESENTLY MR. &MRS.
 KENNETH ROY THELY, RANCHERS AT
 DIXON MONTANA.
- 3. THE TUFLY WATER RIGHTS ARE
 ALMOST ENTIRELY SECRETARIAL

 (ACRUTRED BY DEPT. INTERIOR &

 Administract by FLATHERD PRISATION

 PROSECT)
 - Lors 7,10,18, 19, 20, 21, 22, \$23, IN \$18, t. 18N., R. 21 W., ENSOY 121. 45 ACRES At 2 ACRE-FEET OF SECRETORIA RIGHTS
- 4. REGARDING THE COST OF LITIGATION:
 - (1) EA. PARTY MUST DETERMINE THE
 EXTENT TO WHICH TO DETRIN EXPENT
 EVIDENCE & TESTIMONY AS IS TYPICAL
 IN WATER RTS. CASES, AT
 PROPESSIONAL MY ORGINGIST FEES.
 - (2) BURDON OF PROOF: THE INTERL

 BURDON LIE: WITH THE X.S.;

 HOWGUER, ONCE THE INITIAL

 BURDON IS MET (IE ONCE THE

 PRIMA FACIO CASE IT ESTABLISHED)

 THE BURDON SHIPTS TO EM.

 DEFENDANT TO PROVE HARRUISE.

IN THIS LAWSUIT WE CAN EXPECT THAT

THE 215 WILL ATTEMPT TO PRESENT

EVIDENCE ON HOW MUCH WATER 10

USED 27 EA. OF:

- THE TRIBES
- THE VARIOUS FEDERAL PROSECTS
- THE POPAL OF ALL ALLOTTES

 WE SHEMIT THAT THE DEFENDANTS

 LACK THE RESOURCES TO STUDY

 THESE AGENCIES & THE EXTENT DE

 THESE AGENCIES & THE EXTENT DE

 THESE AGENCIES & THE EXTENT DE

 THESE NATURE SIS THE SUIT IS SUCH

 THAT NATURE SIS THE SUIT IS SUCH

 THAT THE EUIOENCE BI TO THESE

 WISTESWILL BE & POREGONE

 CONCLUSION. THE FED. DIST. COURT

 IS THEREFORE A TOTALLY INADEQUATE

 FORM FOR THE PROPECTION DE THE

 RIGHTS OF THE REMPINING WATER

 USERS & DEIEENDANTS, REGARDING

 INUESTIGATION OF THE FACTS.
- THE BUNDEN OF PROOF ORDER DR.

 PROOF DOSE NOT PROTECT THESE

 USERS & DEFENDANTS, UNLESS THEY

 EXABRA SUBSTANTIAL SUMS FOR ATTERTS

B. LEGAL COSTS:

I SIMPLY. RESTERATE THAT NO INDIVIOUS.

CAN APPOND THE LEGAL FEET

INVOLVED, SINCE:

- THE SUBSECT MATTER IS NEW É
REQUIRES TREMENDOUS RÉSEARCH
- THE NAMERE OF PARTIES É WATER
USERS 13 ELTREMECT LARGE,
REDVIZING MULE PIME TO MONITOR
ALL ENDENCE OF PARTIES CLAIMINE

- RIGHTS PRIOR TO THOSE OF YOUR
- THE SEVERM DEPENDANTS HAVE

 CONFLICTION CLAIMS, MAKING IT

 VERY DIRECTURE FOR A SINGLE

 ATTY. TO REPRESENT MORE

 THAN DNE BLIENT OR USER

 EXCEPT THOSE WHOSE RIGHTS ARE

 EXES ON THE SAME FILING, OR

 ELSE ENJOY THEIR RIGHTS JOINTLY

 THROUGH WATER DISTRIOTS,

 IRRIGATION DISTRICTS, ETC.
- THE MONT. GOVERNOR'S LETTER SPECIFICS THAT THE STATE CANNOR REPRESENT ED. DEPENDANT

C. DUR PROCESS :

- WATER RTS. ARE QUASI-PROPERTY
 RIGHTS, AT LEAST THE RIGHT TO
 USG WATER.
- ANY INFERIENCE WITH EXISTING
 WAFER PIGHTS IS ENTITIED TO
 THE PROTECTION OF CONSTITUTIONAL
 Due Process of Law
- WE SUBMIT THAT INSED ON THE

 NATURE OF THE LAWSHIT, GIVEN

 THE INEQUALITY OF THE PARTIES &

 GIVEN DUE PRINCIPIES OF EQUITY &

 DUR PHREIO POLICY WHICH ARMORS

 BARGOINING PROM A POSSTION AR

 BOMESION, THE LAWSHIT WILL

 CAUSE DAMBGES TO THE INDIVIOUS

 DEPENDANTS (CONSISTING OR THE

 IMPOSITION DE LEGAL & BINER.

 PROFESSIONING FEES) UNICH VIDLATE

DUE PROCESS OF LAW.

5. B. Just COMPENSATION :

FUR FEO. \$ 17. CONSTITUTIONS

PROPERTS (FOR PURLIC WEE) WITHOUT

AUST COMPENSATION. (SEE ARGUMENT

THAT WATER RTS. ARE SUCH PROPERTS)

BIVEN THE MATHRE OF WATER RASWHERE ED. USER MAT THEN FORLED
TO FILE & APPROPRIATE THE RIGHT
TO USE MORE WATER THAN CAN
BE DIVERTED OR: USED, EA-INDIVIANT
DEPENDANT STANDS TO SUPPER A
AREAD JUSTMENT OF MIS RIGHTS.

NO SUBMIT THAT SACK "RETTO JUSTMENT" COULD IN SOME INSTANCES AMOUNT TO AN ACTUAL TAKING WIS SUST COMPENSO TIONS,

THIS IS PARTICULARLY TRUE IF

THE COURT OCCREE DETERMINES

THAT INDIVIOURS ALLOSTER RIGHTS,

\$ TRIBAL RTS., COMBINED WITH

THE VARIOUS RIGHTS ALCOHOLY

RESERVED FOR USE BY FEO.

AGENCIES, AT PREVIOUSLY

UNDETERMINED, ARE FINALLY

OSTERMINED, \$ THEIR IN THEN

CHUSE A REQUESTED OR PUBLISHED

UNTER FOR DITHER USES BY

IMOIVIOURLS.

GRANTED, THE QUESTION IS STILL ONE OF PRIORITIES; YET THE PROGNOLLY

RESERVED WATER RIGHTS WAVE NOVER REEN MEASURED DR ESTABLISHED.

AS A CONSEQUENCE THE ESTRACISHMENT OF FED. PRIORITICS RT THIS

TIME FOR A THE PRESENT

TRIBBL SUCTERS POPULATION &

PRETENT POPULATION NEEDS OF

THU VARIOUS FED. AGENCIES

INVOLVED WILL DETRIMENTALLY

AFFECT WATER RIGHTS THOUGHT

TO NAVE TEEN LONG ESTABLISHED.

b. THE DEAT OF JUSTICE, THE IN THE CAPACITY OF THE NS AS TRUSTEE FOR THE TRUSTEE TO THE EXTENT THAT THE TRUSTES TO THE EXTENT THAT TWE TRUSTES TO NOT NEED TO BECOME A PARTY PLANNIPP, THE TRUSTS IN PACT ALREADY SNOT THE REPRESENTATION OR THE US OEDT. OF JUSTICE.

WE BUBBIT FART DUR FED.

GOVERNMENT IS THE REPRESENTATION

OF EVERY PERSON IN A PACE THE

EFFORE THE COURT & HAS THE

SAME DECIGNON BE TO ET.

THE STATUS DE TRUSTEE CANNOT

BE DEEMED TO METH SHAFT THE

FAR MONIES OF THE XS

DEFINE SENT ONDS DNE FACTION

INCOME OFFICES.

RESPECT FULLY SUBMITTED.

Julio K. Morals
Attornes - At-law
601 Western & k. 1869.
Missoula, Mt 5960,
1 (406) 5-43-6673

August 30, 1979

The Honorable John Melcher, United States Senate and Chairman Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs

We strongly objected to the American Indian Policy Review Commission Report and the Department of Interior proposed departmental regulations restricting water usage from streams originating on Indian Reservations. Now come the water suits filed by the Departments of Justice and Interior to concern us. Is there no end to this federal harassment of citizens of the United States?

It appears by such continued harassment that the Departments of Interior and Justice strongly support Indian sovereignty over any non-tribal member or property! It seems that the non-Indian tappayer muy that the bills for the water law suits against them, and then dig up the money to get legal representation and court costs to defend themselves against a seeming endless problem and frankly speaking a stacked deck. We believe it is time to strongly rebel against such discrimination. The following are important and seemingly fair considerations:

- The water rights and water policies should be set by the individual States and the States must continue to control water rights on private land, Indian Reservations and other Federal land.
- 2. Flathead Lake and river are navigable bodies of water and have handled interstate commerce. The Indians should own no more, no less than any other citizen of the United States. The Federal Covernment opened up the former Flathead Reservation to homesteading and the non-Indian population is much greater than the Indian population, whereas the latter have tribal membership which includes a great number of so-called Indians with less than 50% Indian blood. The law suits and harassment about shore line ownership, docks, etc., is a ridiculous condition, as well as the Federal Court decisions upholding the right of the Flathead Tribal Government to charge a few for non-Indians fishing on Flathead Iake.
- 3. Subsurface water of a landowner, or springs or other water thereon have long been considered to be of first priority to the landowner or person first having need for such water for domestic use or irrigation. Beneficial uses have long been a consistent guide to water rights and this should apply to all U. S. Citizens, Indians and non-Indians alike.

The Interior and Justice Departments should drop their water suits and Flathead lake shore suits against Montana Citizens, or pay the bill of all concerned instead of just a selected race or few citizens. If this harassent continues, no doubt it will increase in scope and into other areas, we beg the Congress to then initiate and pass legislation to correct these matters along the above lines and in addition make Indians and members of Indian Tribes full citizens of the United States equal to other citizens with equal responsibilities as well as benefits. As things now stand the Indians are in a position to lay claim to the entire United States and the Departments of Intérior and Justice will continue to add them

Hays O. Williams

Respectfully yours, Milliamson Bobox 37 8416 Chizabert J. Williamson P.O. Bryty & 18th Store Survey of the Store Survey Survey Store Survey Survey Store Survey S

Digitized by Google

John E. Roller, Polson, Mt. 59860

Noward Newgard Polson Mt. 59860

John Chochrane - Big Hrm, Mont 59910

Lucy Cochrane Big Arm, Mont. 59910

Chailer Estone Dinan Mant. 59910

Chailer Estone Dinan Mantone 59864

Puth & Marry Ronan Mont. 59864

Julia Clumie Seg Arm, Mont. 59864

Lucyh T. Bernende. Roman 1115 51864

Mary M. The - Rovan City Council 59864

NORMAN E. RESLER, Commissioner

JOHN MUSTER, Commissioner

· GEORGE W. WELLS, Commissioner

DIXIE VAUGNT

JUNE M. THAYER

AVERAL BRAVER

THEOTHY &. McGOVERN Supt. of Schools COUNTY OF SANDERS
STATE OF MONTANA

Thompson Falls, Montana 59873

August 31, 1979

WHIFRED I. VAN DERHOFF Clark District Court

ROBERT L. FLETCHER Attorney

HARVEY E. SHULTZ

C. E. ROSDAML Coroner

REC'D SEP 1 1379

The Honorable John Melcher United States Senate Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Senator Melcher:

I was sorry to have missed the water rights hearing in Ronan on August 31, 1979. However, I would like to express my views on the subject of that meeting.

I think as in the past we should do away with the reservations, as we have been taking care of the RED Man long enough, and have done him a great injustice by giving them everything and not letting him make his own way. And as far as a nation within a nation, how can that be?

If it was not for the dumb white man paying taxes to take care of them what would they do? I don't think anyone is entitled to their rights and my right, as they are no super citizens as far as I'm concerned. But if so why not pay the white man off and give the reservations back to the Indian and let him make his own way and give him nothing.

Sincerely,

GEORGE W. WELLS

Sanders County Commissioner

NER: pd

July of

REME SEP 8 1074

Cte 3-8W

Senator John Melcher United States Senate Office Dear Senator Melaker

Clear Senatar Melaker; I am writing this letter in be half of Henry Meyer and Hiniful Meyer in regard to the Water rights of the american people. Verses the american Indiana. and the Indiana claiming all the water rights on this Continent because they were the first people here. These claims are for fetched, as it has been proven the Elmerican Indians were not the first ones on this centiment so we do not owe them anything. This Indian agitation began in Washington D.C. by the department of Interior, Then going thru the Bureau of Indian affairs leading the Indians to believe that they have the right to all the water on this Continent, and that they cauld

Il samething for mathery, hieransething were the just juste him! Ince the Bureacrates get these rights to the Indiana it will then be considered Davenment praperty and the Government will use any part of it to any advantage of the Bureacratics Governmental Laws. Charging wil the people fartherese of any part of it to any advantage they see fit, either by adding a revenue or tay, as some other way. But don't teid yourself, it will be done! any munies gained will be limited and we will stell be paying the same amount of taxes if not more. - This rediculous statement that all mater cames of of the reservation land simply there's out the lack of intelligence of same of the appointed and elisted Oficials of this matron in Hashington D. It is just another way of stealing

more of the rights of american people and making Hashington D.C. a Bureacratic Dictations. We, Henry and Himped Meyer, strongly Seel that all the water wells that are on our land belong to us to use in any way we see fit as long as we line on this land and that they go with the land to the future generations when we are gone. Some of the wells have been here since homesteed days and others we raid to have drilled at great expensed. We irrigate some hay land from the Birch Creek Dam which drains into Lake Francis We pay water rights for irrigations this land to Pandera County Canal and Reservair Company. Our wells have been resistered with the state of Montana and we intend to re-register them this fall. We feel the State of Montana should settle this dispute with the

Texual Lovernment at the expense

of the State instead of the individuals

having to kire lawyers Casting

allot of maney and time.

Sincerely,

Winifeed Meyer

DUNCAN RANCH CO. Joplin, Montana CD SEP : 2 1979

Sen. John Helcher Senate Indian Affairs Senate Office Bldg. Washington, D.C.

> Testimony for the Hearing on Indian Water Righte

My name is John Duncan, Joplin, Montana. I am a farmer and rancher in north-central Montana. I wish to state my complaint against the policy of the Dept. of Interior concerning the Indian Water Right suit.

I hold in my possession seceral patents for desert entries that were proved up with ditches made by the homesteaders and water given to them by the U.S. Government for the express purpose of irrigating their land. These lands could not be proved up without water and the government stated clearly in the patent that sufficient water was available for each parcel of land. How can the government now claim the water doesn't go with the land?

It is grossly unjust for the Dept. of Justice representative to state that reserved Pederal or Indian water rights are not lost by non-use, but then states that white people's rights are lost by non-use. Where is the equality before the law in such a policy?

The inequity of the policy that the defendants be required to pay their lawyers for their own defense as well as being taxed to bring the suit against themselves is so flagrant it borders on ludicrous.

My feeling is that, for these reasons, as well as others given in other testimony, this case should be dismissed.

John & Duncan

REC D SEP 28 1979

Enout Lan Oplor 601 Justel Conflor Columbia Jaka mand Jeff 12_1979

76: United States Lenate Lelect committee on India affaire Dirken Lenate office Bld quarkoth DC 20510

Ref: Public Hearing Water Suit 7,27-79 100 3-24

Honorable Sarator Ruclehar.

Jatterlad two of your leavings in montera, and was guite impressed with your attitude is handling of fiththelist Banks Roman attitude is handling of fiththelist Banks Roman Reavings and with its thank you por your sufforts.

Jest the following testimony entered in four leavings.

Being title Roller of one of the clear with water rights in the stateof printing Filed april 2ad, 1902 the Recorded Book 71 (a Copy attached) of letters county montern (a Copy attached) along with a frecond apprepriation reaffining the 1902, plus an additional (5) or 74 per second of time of legal measurement (copy attached) with all figual descriptions of said stocked) with all figual descriptions of said stocked) with all figual descriptions of said stocked in these documents is presented spring creek "in these documents is a small creek originating out of a spring on Forest Service land on about a 45 Regree

Slope mounting about 300 yards from my property line and my The Creek even when I am not irrigating I low acron partol for a distance mile before sin that can be pround it sink who ones ones of the creek has been bourheally on my lanch of of 500 sover and my things of 27 acres for the last 77 yes and we plan to continue wang it as long as we are aline; even to the extent of armed resistance to treaspasses if required. This Stuped Law furt pept ght about The Student Pept in Il advised Souly timed, poorly prepared the based on Rarial discrimination. The suit is minleading + contains outright lies, such as claiming spring orest in a tributing of Ilotheshing

in article 7 they state:

"By the treats of Tellgole 12 stat 975

executed July 16, 1855 between the

Omited States and the falsel Gotton, and

Organ pend Orether Tribes, these was established
and member for the use and beings of those

tribes the Florida Beservation! feeton of

Leonaber the Boundier and section of

states they reserve the avoition usual

is an outtight lie as I have a copy

of said Treaty, and avoiting in not

This kind of a stron by any government agencier lends credit to the event increasing talk by the low about citizen of the United States that public enemy ho I to our own government and the Beaucrats that non it I be in the writers opinion that Montone Deforming, tokke Walmigton to pregon should Cocased from the Original Constitution of the United States of the Original constitution of the United States of the Williams of the United States of rights and voil all other laws - cal become a seperate Nation. Then if we because an enemy of the U.S.

ove would be treated more Tainly than we are as finted flater Citizens, as we are now paying the government famyers awages the our tax dollars to see was for our own auster.

I received you committee consider thofollowy.

1. Let the Destat Interior the Justice Department to withdraw this first

2. Fremiel means for Defendants to get removed for expense incurred by the first -

3. Consider Legislation to protect existing awater rights of citizens of the Avertua States

I hart you for the opportunity to testing Provet & one Orom

Thomas Lee, Appropriator,

--TO--

NOTICE OF APPROPRIATION OF WATER RIGHT. Filed April 2nd, 1902, Recorded Book 71 Page 10.

The Public.

-0-0-0-0-

That the undersigned did on the 2nd day of April, 1902, appropriate and claim, and dose by these presents appropriate, locate and claim Five (5) cubic feet per second of time legal measurement, of the waters of Spring Creek in the County of Flathead, State of Montana, and did, on the above named date, mark at the point of intended diversion by posting thereat a copy of this notice in a conspicious place.

That said water is claimed for milling, electric power and irrigation purposes, and other useful and beneficial purposes and the place of intended use is in Sec. 34 Twp.30 Range 20.

Said water is to be diverted and conveyed to said place by means of a dam, flume and ditch said ditch to be 2 feet wide on bottom, 32 feet wide on top and 1 foot deep.

That the stream from which said diversion is to be made is more particularly described as follows:

A mountain stream which sinks in Sec. 34 T. 30 R. 20 and measured from said point of diversion as an initial point, the following well know natural objects and pernament monuments are distant as follows:

A rocky ravine is distant about 150 yards in a easterly direction.

And the undersigned hereby claims a right of way over all unappropriated lands of the united States through which said ditch and flume shall pass.

Signed: Thomas Lee. Appropriator and Claimant.

State of Montana County of Flathead

Thomas Lee, being first duly sworn, says: That he is the appropriator and claimant named in the foregoing notice of Appropriation, and knows the contents thereof, and that all the matters and statements contained therein are true.

Thomas Lee.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 2 day of April, 1902.

Michel Therriault, Botary Public in and for Flathead County, State of Wontana.

(SEAL).

Rathead County (Hitract Company

MOTICE OF APPROPRIATION

(AKATHOM TO STATE

County of Flathead

.

WHEREAS, on the 2nd day of April, 1902. Thomas Lee, the predecessor in interest of the undersigned Appropriators and Claimants, did appropriate and claim five (B) cubic feet per second of legal measurement of the waters of Spring Creek in the County of Flathead, State of Montana, and the notice for said appropriation has been duly filed and recorded with the Clerk and Recorder of said County in Sook 71 at page 10;

MOW, THEREPORE, KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:

That the undersigned Appropriators and Claimants did on the /2 day of June, 1953, appropriate and claim, and do by these presents appropriate, locate and claim an additional five (5) cubic feet per second of time of legal measurement of the waters of Spring Creek in theCounty of Flathead, State of Montana, subject to those rights reserved to the Grantors in thet certain Warranty Deed between Horman M. Stringfellow and Alvina Stringfellow, his wife, Grantors, and Everett Gene Orem and Anna Cherlene Orem, his wife, Grantos, dated 21 April, 1952, and recorded in theoffice of the Flathead County Clerk and Recorder in Book 448 at page 24, and did, on the /3 day of June, 1963, mark the point of intended diversion by posting therest a copy of this notice in a conspicuous place.

. The said water is claimed for electric power, domestic use, irrigation and other useful and beneficial purposes, and the place of intended use is in Sections 34 and 35, Township 30 North, Range 20 West, M.P.M., Flathead County, Montans.

Said water is to be diverted and conveyed to said place by means of a concrete face earthfill dem twelve (12) feet high, thirty-two (32) feet wide and twelve (12) inches thick, a twelve (12) inch steel pipe and a ditch approximately two (2) feet wide and one (1) foot deep.

That the stream from which said diversion is to be made is more particularly described as follows, to-wit: A mountain stream having its beginning on Columbia Mountain, and extering the Southwest Quester of the Southwest Quester of Section 35, Township 30 Morth, Range 20 West, M.P.M., Plathead County, Moustana, at a point 320 feet West of the Northeast corner of the Southwest Querter of the Southwest Quester of Section 35, Township 30 Morth, Range 20 West, M.P.M., Flathead County, Mentana.

Measured from the point of diversion as an initial starting point, the following wall known natural objects and parameter measurements are distant as follows, to-wit; the abramationed dam in located at the diversion point: the Mertheast corner of the Southwest Quarter of the Southwest Quarter of Section 35, Township 20 North, Range 20 West, M.P.M., Flathead County, Montana, is distant about 320 feet in an easterly direction.

And the undersigned hereby cleim said pipe and ditch and the right-of-way therefor, and for said water by it conveyed, or to be conveyed from said point of appropriation to said land, or point of final discharge, and also the right of location upon any lands of any dame, flumes, reservoirs, constructed, or to be constructed, by them in appropriating, and in using said water; together with the right to repair and ealerge said dam, ditch and pipe whenever and wherever the same may be necessary to convey the water hereby appropriated.

WITHERS our hands at Kalispell, Montane, this 1/2 day of June, 1963.

Appropriators and Claiments

STATE OF MONTANA)

1 68.

County of Flathead)

EVERETT GENE OREM and ANNA CHARLENE OREM, having first been duly sworn, depose and say that they are of lawful age and are the appropriators and claimants of the order and water right mentioned in the foregoing notice of appropriation and claim and the persons whose names are subscribed thereto, as the appropriators and claimants, that they know the contents of said foregoing notice and that the matters and things therein stated are true.

Exercit Gene Orlin

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 124 day of June. 1963.

(Motarial Seal)

Notary Public for the State of Montage Reciding at 14 1/12/1 1/1/2 My commission expires 2/5/4

Dupuyer, Montana 59432 September 27,1979

Chairman, John Melcher Select Committee on Indian Affairs Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Melcher.

We are writing in regard to the Department of Justice law suit, in behalf of the Indians versus the water users off the Reservations. We are involved in the Marias River suit.

It is a known fact that ranchers must have hay to keep their cattle alive during the winter in this country. Without irrigating water it is very hard to raise an ample hay crop year after year. For an example: the winter of 1976-77 was a mild open winter here. When spring arrived there was very little snow pack in the mountains therefore very little irrigation water, Due to very little water we put up 2100 bales where we put up more then ten thousand bales on normal years.

It appears that Mother Nature, does or does not provide the beingest share of our irrigating water. The Federal Government and Indians didn't have a thing to do with the lack of snow fall that year. Are we going to be sued at some later date over the rain and snow that falls on our lands?

Is the Federal Government going to deny those of us who are industrious, water to provide a livelihood, which the wealth of our state and nation is based?

It is only fair to remember that those who use water off the reservations are producers and taxpayers. While those living on the reservations live off the taxpayers of the United States and very few have the inclination or ambition to use the water rights that they now have.

We urge your committee to get this expensive and discriminatory law suit dismissed. Should it go on, it will cause hard feelings and further divide our nation. Divided a Nation can not stand!

It would seem more appropriate for the Justic Dartment to spend it's time getting after the criminals that run wild in our nation.

We thank you for letting us express our opinions on this matter.

Sincerely yours,

Frank E. Taliaferro